Pharmacokinetic and Pharmacodynamic Studies on Flaxseed Lignans

A Thesis Submitted to the College of Graduate Studies and Research in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the College of Pharmacy and Nutrition University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon

By

Jatinder Kaur Mukker

©Copyright Jatinder Kaur Mukker, January 2013. All rights reserved.

Permission to Use

In presenting this thesis/dissertation in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Postgraduate degree from the University of Saskatchewan, I agree that the Libraries of this University may make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for copying of this thesis/dissertation in any manner, in whole or in part, for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professor or professors who supervised my thesis/dissertation work or, in their absence, by the Head of the Department or the Dean of the College in which my thesis work was done. It is understood that any copying or publication or use of this thesis/dissertation or parts thereof for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the University of Saskatchewan in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my thesis/dissertation.

Requests for permission to copy or to make other uses of materials in this thesis/dissertation in whole or part should be addressed to:

Dean of the College of Pharmacy and Nutrition University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon, Saskatchewan S7N 5C9 Canada

OR

Dean

College of Graduate Studies and Research University of Saskatchewan 107 Administration Place Saskatoon, Saskatchewan S7N 5A2 Canada

Abstract

Natural Health Products (NHPs) are regulated and require safety and efficacy information for their approval into the Canadian market. Flaxseed lignans are NHPs with putative health benefits in a number of chronic diseases. In the flaxseed the principal lignan is secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG). After oral consumption SDG is converted into its aglycone secoisolarisiresinol (SECO) and subsequently into mammalian lignans (enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL)) in the presence of gastrointestinal microflora. In my Ph.D. research, I conducted a series of *in vitro* and *in vivo* PK studies to enable the design of prospective safety and efficacy studies of lignans. In vitro PK studies in the Caco-2 cell monolayer suggest that SDG has poor intestinal permeation and intestinal conjugation characteristics (glucuronidation and sulphation); however, SECO, ED and EL undergo passive permeation and extensive conjugation (SECO<ED<EL) by Caco-2 cells. Single oral and intravenous dose pharmacokinetics in male Wistar rats showed that these lignans exhibit high volumes of distribution, high systemic clearance values, and short half-lives. EL was fatal to the rats at the given intravenous and oral doses while SDG was not orally bioavailable and may not likely be the bioactive lignan form. I investigated the effect of acute SDG and chronic BeneFlax oral administration in blunting the postprandial hyperglycemia in healthy and streptozotocin induced male Wistar type II diabetic rats, respectively; however, my pilot study failed to show any change in postprandial blood glucose levels. Further, I conducted selective cytotoxicity evaluations in prostate and breast cancer cell lines. Only EL caused selective cytotoxicity of breast and prostate cancer cells with IC_{50} values that may be physiologically achievable. To elucidate the mechanism of action, I tested concentration and time dependent effects of EL on various enzymes and transcription factors of fatty acid metabolism at mRNA and protein levels in cancer (PC-3) and normal (RWPE-1) prostate cell lines. mRNA and protein expression analysis showed a concentration and time dependent inhibition of fatty acid synthase (FAS) and suggested that EL may inhibit FAS to show anti-proliferative effect on prostate cancer. The pharmacokinetic characteristics and pharmacodynamics properties of flaxseed lignans warrant their further investigation.

ii

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisors Dr Jane Alcorn and Dr. Ed. S. Krol for their constant encouragement, guidance and advice. I also thank my advisory committee members Dr. Alister Muir, Dr. Kerry Mansell, Dr.Brian Bandy, Dr. Gorden Zello and committee chair Dr. Roy Dobson for their constructive criticism and advice.

I would like to extend my sincere thanks to Dr. Alister Muir, Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada and Valery for providing purified plant lignans. I thank Roche Pharmaceuticals for providing commercial Accucheck glucumeters. I also thank Ms. Deborah Michel for her assistance in the Caco-2 cells permeability and conjugative metabolism assays.

College of Pharmacy and Nutrition funded me through University Graduate Scholarship. Laboratory space was provided by the College of Pharmacy and Nutrition and the research was funded by Rexall Trust Fund. I also thank College of Pharmacy and Nutrition and College of Graduate Studies and Research for providing me travel awards to present my research at different conferences.

I appreciate my labmates and friends in the college Erica, Valery, Ravi, Sabia, Yunyun, Puneet, Jessie, Uma, Akhil, Jovana, Isaac, Swagatika, Alaa, Navita, Jagbir, Randeep and Rajesh for their patience and exuberance. I appreciate the help tendered by our office staff, Beryl, Jackie, Sandy, Claire, Angela and Erin.

I thank my Husband (Ravi Singh), My Son (Aditya) and my family for their patience, encouragement and emotional support.

Dedicated

to

My Husband

Table of Contents

Permission to Use
Abstract i
Acknowledgementsii
Dedicationiv
Table of Contents
List of Figures xi
List of Tablesxv
List of Abbreviations xvii
1. Literature Review
1.1 Introduction1
1.2 Flaxseed lignans and their health benefits
1.2.1 Flax
1.2.2 Flaxseed lignans
1.2.3 Variation in the content and method of hydrolysis of SDG
1.2.4 Therapeutic benefits of flaxseed lignans
1.2.4.1 Cancer
1.2.4.1.1 Breast Cancer
1.2.4.1.2 Prostate Cancer
1.2.4.2 Cardiovascular benefits
1.2.4.3 Diabetes mellitus
1.2.4.4 Metabolic syndrome
1.2.5 Safety evaluations of flaxseed lignans

1.3	Phar	macokinetics of flaxseed lignans and associated polyphenols	16
	1.3.1	Absorption	16
	1.3.2	Distribution	20
	1.3.3	Metabolism	22
	1.3.4	Excretion	26
	1.3.5	Variability in lignan pharmacokinetics	27
1.4	Phar	macodynamics of flaxseed lignans: mechanism(s) of action	29
	1.4.1	Fatty acid metabolism: an alternate source of energy	30
	1.4.2	Fatty acid metabolism : biochemical pathways	31
	1.4	2.1 Fatty acid synthesis	32
	1.4	2.2 Fatty acid oxidation	32
	1.4.3	Important enzymes and transcription factors in fatty acid metabolism	34
	1.4	3.1 Acetyl Coa carboxylase (ACC)	34
	1.4	3.2 Fatty acid synthase (FAS)	34
	1.4	3.3 Sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBPs)	35
1.4.3.4 Carnitine palmitoyl transferase (CPT)			36
	1.4.4	Therapeutic agents and lignans influencing fatty acid metabolism pathways	36
1.5	Natu	ral products under Canadian regulations	37
	1.5.1	Natural Health Products	38
	1.5.2	Foods, functional foods and neutraceuticals	39
	1.5.3	Classification of Natural Products	39
	1.5.4	Flaxseed lignans in Canadian regulatory framework	40

	1.5.5	Natural Health Products regulation in Canada: historical perspective and	
		current status	41
	1.5.6	Safety issues in NHPs	43
1.6	Prem	ise of the current study	46
1.7	Нуро	othesis	47
1.8	Obje	ctives	47
2	HPL	C Method with Fluorescence Detection for the Quantitative Determination of	
	Flaxs	seed Lignans	48
2.1	Abst	ract	49
2.2	Intro	duction	50
2.3	Mate	rials and methods	50
	2.3.1	Chemicals and reagents	51
	2.3.2	Instrumentation and chromatographic conditions	52
	2.3.3	Preparation of stock and working standard solutions	52
	2.3.4	Preparation of calibration curve samples and quality control samples	53
	2.3.5	Sample preparation	53
	2.3.6	Validation procedures	54
	2.3.7	Application to a pharmacokinetic study in rats	55
	2.3.8	Data and statistical analysis	56
2.4	Resu	Its and discussion	56
	2.4.1	Method validation	57
	2.4.2	SECO pharmacokinetics following intravenous bolus injection	60
2.5	Conc	elusion	62

3	Permeability and Conjugative Metabolism of Flaxseed Lignans by Caco-2 Human		
	Intes	tinal Cells	63
3.1	Abst	ract	64
3.2	Intro	duction	65
3.3	Mate	erials and methods	67
	3.3.1	Chemicals, reagents and Caco-2 cells	67
	3.3.2	Cell culture	67
	3.3.3	Cytotoxicity assay	68
	3.3.4	Lignan permeability assay	69
	3.3.5	Conjugation of lignans in Caco-2 cells	70
	3.3.6	HPLC analysis	71
	3.3.7	Statistical analysis	71
3.4	Resu	lts	71
	3.4.1	Cytotoxicity of lignans to Caco-2 cells	71
	3.4.2	Transepithelial transport of lignans across a Caco-2 monolayer	72
	3.4.3	Phase II enzyme metabolism of lignans in Caco-2 monolayers	72
3.5	Disc	ussion and conclusion	74
4	Com	parative Pharmacokinetics of Purified Flaxseed Lignans and Associated	
	Man	nmalian Lignans in Male Wistar Rats	77
4.1	Abst	ract	78
4.2	Intro	duction	79
4.3	Mate	erial and methods	81
	4.3.1	Chemicals and reagents	81

	4.3.2	Single oral and intravenous bolus dose pharmacokinetics	82
	4.3.3	Serum protein binding studies	83
	4.3.4	High performance liquid chromatography conditions	83
	4.3.5	Red blood cell partitioning	84
4.4	Resu	lts	85
	4.4.1	Single oral and intravenous bolus dose pharmacokinetic studies	85
	4.4.2	Serum protein binding studies and red cell partitioning (Enterolectone)	88
4.5	Disc	ussion and conclusion	88
5	Effe	cts of Flaxseed Administration on Postprandial Blood Glucose Levels in Type	
	II Di	abetic Rats: Pilot Studies	94
5.1	Abst	ract	95
5.2	Intro	duction	96
5.3	Mate	erial and methods	97
	5.3.1	Materials	97
	5.3.2	Methods	98
5.4	Resu	lts	99
5.5	Disc	ussion	103
5.6	Cond	clusion	105
6	Flax	seed Lignans in Prostate Cancer: Pilot Study on Alteration in Fatty Acid	
	Meta	ıbolism	106
6.1	Abst	ract	107
6.2	Intro	duction	108
6.3	Mate	erial and methods	110

	6.3.1	Materials	110
	6.3.2	Cell culture	110
	6.3.3	Cytotoxicity assay	111
	6.3.4	Quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction	112
	6.3.5	Validation of primers	112
	6.3.6	ELISA for FAS	113
	6.3.7	CPT-1 activity assay	113
	6.3.8	Statistical analysis	112
6.4	Resu	lts	114
	6.4.1	Cytotoxicity assay	114
	6.4.2	Quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction	115
	6.4.3	FAS ELISA and CPT-1 activity assay	115
6.5	Disc	ussion and conclusion	116
7	Gene	eral Discussion	120
7.1	Disc	ussion	120
7.2	Phar	macodynamic studies	128
7.3	Chal	lenges and limitations of the studies	130
7.4	Conc	lusion	131
7.5	Futu	re directions	131
	7.5.1	Antitumour effect of lignans in prostate cancer	131
	7.5.2	Multiple dose pharmacokinetic studies in rats	
	7.5.3	Tissue distribution of SECO, ED and EL in rats	132
	7.5.4	Pharmacokinetic studies in large animals	133

7.5.5	Dose range finding study in rats	.133
7.5.6	General preliminary acute and chronic toxicity (non-GLP) studies in rats	.133
Appendix	I: Clinical Studies When Flaxseed/Flaxseed Lignans were Administered to	
Different Population Groups		
References	S	.141

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	Pathways for the conversion of plant lignan SDG-HMG polymer to
	mammalian lignan (EL). The SDG-HMG complex undergoes hydrolysis into
	its monomer units, 3-HMG and SDG and intestinal β -glycosidase/ β -
	glucuronidase enzyme cleaves the glucose moieties from SDG to convert it to
	its aglycone form, Secoisolariciresinol (SECO). SECO can undergo further
	metabolism to the Enterodiol (ED), Metaresinol (MAT) and Larisiresinol
	(LAR) and to Enterolactone (EL) by intestinal microflora4
Figure 1.2	Diagrammatic representation of Transwell [®] system and Caco-2 cell monolayer.
	Caco-2 cell monolayers are cultured on a semipermeable membrane for 21
	days to form tight cell junctions. Inner well containing the cells and the cell
	culture media is called the apical compartment whereas outer well containing
	cell culture media is called the basolateral compartment
Figure 1.3	Diagramatic representation of the gut microflora mediated interconversion of
	lignans in human gastrointestinal tract. Various reactions are (1) reduction, (2)
	O-deglycosylation, (3) O-demethylation, (4) dehydrogenation, (5)
	dehydroxylation. Bacterial names are written next to the specific reactions
	caused by them. () Reactions for which bacterial species have not been
	indentified yet
Figure 1.4	Schematic diagram of fatty acid synthesis pathway in humans. Citrate is a main
	precursor for fatty acid synthesis in cytosol. Citrate is converted to Acetyl CoA
	by ATP citrate Lyase. Acetyl CoA carboxylase 1 and 2 (ACC1 and ACC2)
	convert Acetyl CoA to Malonyl CoA. Malonyl CoA is converted to palmitate
	by Fatty acid synthase (FAS). Activities of ACC1, ACC2 and FAS are the key
	steps for fatty acid synthesis (saturated and unsaturated) from palmitate
Figure 1.5	Schematic diagram of transport of fatty acids from the cytoplasm into
	mitochondria for β-oxidation
Figure 1.6	Diagrammatic representation of various types of interactions possible between
	drugs, NHPs, food and functional food

Figure 2.1	Structural representation of Secoisolarisiresinol Diglucoside (SDG) (A),	
	Secoisolarisiresinol (SECO) (B), Enterodiol (ED) (C), and Enterolactone (EL)	
	(D)5	1
Figure 2.2	Representative HPLC chromatograms of rat blank serum for SECO (10	
	μ g/mL), ED (10 μ g/mL) and EL (10 μ g/mL) (A), rat serum spiked with	
	umbelliferone (10 μ g/mL), SECO, ED and EL (B), rat blank serum for SDG	
	(C), and rat serum spiked with riboflavin (2.5 μ g/mL) (IS) and SDG (10	
	μg/mL) (D)	9
Figure 2.3	Log Mean \pm SD serum concentration versus time profile of secoisolariciresinol	
	(SECO) (•) and enterodiol (ED) (\Box) following an intravenous bolus	
	administration of SECO (20 mg/kg) to male Wistar rats ($N = 4$)6	1
Figure 3.1	Time course of total (closed circle), free (open circle) and conjugated (triangle)	
	SDG, SECO, ED and EL (determined after enzymatic hydrolysis using β -	
	Glucuronidase/sulphatase Type H-5 from Helix pomatia) in incubation medium	
	of Caco-2 cells. Cells were incubated in triplicate with 100 μ M lignans. Mean	
	values with standard deviations are shown7	3
Figure 4.1	Pathways for the conversion of plant lignan SDG-HMG polymer to	
	mammalian lignan (EL). The SDG-HMG complex undergoes hydrolysis into	
	its monomer units, 3-HMG and SDG and intestinal enzymes cleave the glucose	
	moieties from SDG to convert it to its aglycone form, Secoisolariciresinol	
	(SECO). SECO can undergo further metabolism to the Enterodiol (ED),	
	Metaresinol (MAT) and Larisiresinol (LAR) and to Enterolactone (EL) by	
	intestinal microflora	0
Figure 4.2	Mean serum concentration (+SD) versus time profiles of SDG, SECO and ED	
	upon oral and intravenous administration to male Wistar rats (N=6); the oral	
	doses of SDG, SECO, ED and EL were 40, 40, 10 and 10 mg/kg, respectively,	
	and intravenous doses were 20, 20, 5 and 1 mg/kg, respectively. Following oral	
	administration, SDG was not detectable by HPLC; EL was fatal to rats	
	following both oral and intravenous administration	7
Figure 5.1	Mean postprandial blood glucose levels (mmol/L) at different times in healthy	
	male Wistar rats (N=2) after oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) (glucose	

	administration 2 g/kg, p.o.). SDG was administered at 40 mg/kg p.o. and
	OGTT was conducted at 0 h (Group A), 2 h (Group B) and 12 h (Group C)
	after SDG administration. Placebo groups (N=2) consist of healthy male Wistar
	rats with vehicle administration (without SDG administration)
Figure 5.2	Mean postprandial blood glucose levels (mmol/L) in type II diabetic male
	Wistar rats (N=2) after OGTT (glucose administration 2 g/kg, p.o.). Flaxseed
	lignan complex (FLC) was administered at two doses (equivalent to 40 mg/kg
	and 80 mg/kg of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) p.o.) for 28 days to
	streptozotocin induced diabetic rats. OGTT was conducted on the 28 th day at 0
	h (Group A), 2 h (Group B) and 12 h (Group C) after the last dose of FLC.
	Placebo groups (N=2) consist of diabetic male Wistar rats with vehicle
	administration (without FLC administration)
Figure 5.3	Mean area under the glucose concentration time curve (mmol/L \times min) in male
	Wistar rats (N=2) after the oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) (glucose
	administration 2 g/kg, p.o.). A single dose of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside
	(SDG) (40 mg/kg, p.o.) was administered to healthy male Wiatar rats while
	Flaxseed lignan complex (FLC) at two doses (equivalent to 40 mg/kg and 80
	mg/kg of SDG, p.o.) was administered to streptozotocin induced diabetic male
	Wistar rats. OGTT was performed on the 1 st day (SDG, single dose) and 28 th
	day (FLC, chronic dose) at 0 h (Group A), 2 h (Group B) and 12 h (Group C)
	after the last dose of SDG or FLC
Figure 5.4	Average weight of the rats (N=2) on different days (28 days) of Flaxseed
	lignan complex (FLC) administration at the doses equivalent to of 0, 40 and 80
	mg/kg of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) in streptozotocin induced
	male diabetic Wistar rats
Figure 6.1	Change in mRNA expression levels of various enzymes and transcription
	factors with respect to time, involved in fatty acid synthesis and oxidation in
	PC-3 and RWPE-1 cell lines after treatment with 25, 50 and 75 μM of EL for
	6, 12 and 24 h with respect to control (1% DMSO) in respective media116
Figure 6.2	Expression of FAS as percent of control (1% DMSO) using FAS ELISA Kit
	for human fatty acid synthase (Uscn Life Science Inc, China), in PC-3 cell

List of Tables

Table 1.1	Various metabolites of enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) detected in	
	different species	.25
Table 1.2	Variability of lignans measured in various clinical studies after	
	flaxseed/flaxseed lignans administration	.28
Table 2.1	Intraday assay precision and accuracy for SDG, SECO, ED and EL in rat	
	serum (N = 6)	.58
Table 2.2	Interday assay precision and accuracy for SDG, SECO, ED and EL in rat	
	serum $(N = 6)$.60
Table 3.1	SDG, SECO, ED and EL transport across Caco-2 cell monolayer on	
	Transwell [®] permeable inserts. Apparent permeability coefficients (P_{app}) from	
	apical to basal and from basal to apical compartments and efflux ratio (EFR)	
	are reported	.72
Table 4.1	Mean (±SD) pharmacokinetic parameter estimates calculated by a	
	noncompartmental pharmacokinetic (PK) analysis Using WinNonLin 4.1	
	(Pharsight Inc., Mountain View, CA), following an intravenous bolus	
	administration (<0.5 mL) of SDG, SECO and ED (20, 20 and 5 mg/mL) in	
	male Wistar rats (N=6)	.86
Table 4.2	Mean (\pm SD) pharmacokinetic parameter estimates calculated by a	
	noncompartmental pharmacokinetic (PK) analysis Using WinNonLin 4.1	
	(Pharsight Inc., Mountain View, CA), following single oral dose administration	
	(<0.5 mL) of SDG, SECO and ED (40, 40 and 10 mg/mL) in male Wistar rats	
	(N=6)	.86
Table 4.3	Percentage rat serum protein binding (N=3) for SDG, SECO, ED and EL at 50	
	µg/mL using Amicon Centrifree micropartition cartridges containing ultracell	
	regenerated cellulose (14 mm, 30 kD)	.88
Table 6.1	Validated forward and reverse primers for the mRNA expression analysis of	
	various enzymes and transcription factors of fatty acid metabolism by real time	
	RT-PCR using SYBR green1	12

Table 6.2	IC ₅₀ values of SDG, SECO, ED and EL in MCF-7, MCF-12A, PC-3, RWPE-	1
	and HEPG-2 cell lines. Cytotoxicity was assessed using the sulforhodamine E	3
	(SRB) assay	114

List of Abbreviations

ALA	α-Linolenic acid
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
ATCC	American type culture collection
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BBdp	Bio-breed diabetic prone rat
BCS	Biopharmaceutical classification system
BPH	Benign prostatic hyperplasia
Caco-2	Colon adenocarcinoma cell line
CACT	Carnitine acylcarnitine translocase
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
Cl _S	Systemic clearance
C _{max}	Maximum concentration in the blood
COX	Cyclooxygenase
СРТ	Carnitine palmitoyl transferase
CPT-I	Carnitine palmitoyl transferase-I
CRP	C-reactive protein
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
СҮР	Cytochrome P450 enzyme
DBB	Dibenzyl butanediol
DIN	Drug Identification Number
DM	Diabetes mellitus
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified eagle medium
DMSO	Dimethylsulfoxide
DTNB	5, 5'-dithio-bis(2-nitrobenzoic acid)
EC ₅₀	50% of the effective concentration
ED	Enterodiol
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EFR	Efflux ratio
EGTA	Ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid
EL	Enterolactone

ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EMEM	Eagle's essential amino acids
EN	Exemption Number
F	Bioavailability
FAS	Fatty acid synthase
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FD	Food Directorate
FLC	Flaxseed lignan complex
GIT	Gastrointestinal tract
GLP	Good laboratory practice
HbAIc	Glycosylated hemoglobin
HBSS	Hanks balanced salt solution
HDL	High density lipids
HEGF	Human epidermal growth factor
HEPES	4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
HMGA	Hydroxymethylglutaric acid
HMR	Hydroxymatairesinol
HPLC	High pressure liquid chromatography
HQC	High quality control
IC ₅₀	Inhibitory concentration at half of the maximal inhibition
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor-1
IL-1	Interleukin-1
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IS	Internal standard
k	Elimination rate constant
KCl	Potassium chloride
K-SFM	Keratinised serum free media
LAR	Laraiciresinol
LDL	Low density lipids
LD ₅₀	50% of the lethal dose
LLOQ	Lower limit of quantification

LQC	Low quality control
LUTS	Lower urinary tract syndrome
LXR	Liver X receptor
LY	Lucifer yellow
MAT	Matairesinol
MDA	Malondialdehyde
MgCl ₂	Magnesium chloride
MTD	Maximum tolerated dose
MQC	Middle quality control
MW	Molecular weight
NDGA	Nordihydroguaiaretic acid
NDS	New Drug Submission
NEAA	Non essential amino acids
NEL	No effect level
NHP	Natural Health Product
NHPD	Natural Health Products Directorate
NO	Nitric oxide
NOAEL	No observed adverse effect level
NPN	Natural Product Number
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
P _{app}	Apparent permeability coefficient
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PD	Pharmacodynamics
PEG	Polyethylene glycol
p-eNOS	Phosphorylated endothelial nitric oxide synthase
РЕРСК	Phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase
РК	Pharmacokinetics
PKG	Protein kinase G
PPAR- α	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha
PSA	Prostate specific antigen
PSSMs	Products subject to special measures

PUFA	Polyunsaturated fatty acid
PXR	Pregnane X receptor
RBP4	Retinol binding protein 4
RDI	Recommened daily intake
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SDG	Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside
SECO	Secoisolariciresinol
sGC	Soluble guanylate cyclase
SHBG	Steroid harmone binding globulin
SREBP-1C	Sterol regulatory element binding protein -1C
STG	Sesaminol triglucoside
T _{1/2}	Elimination half-life
TAG	Triacyl glycerol
TC	Total cholesterol
TEER	Transepithelial electrical resistance
TG	Triglycerides
T _{max}	Time required to achieve C _{max}
TPD	Therapeutic Products Directorate
TRAMP	Transgenic adenocarcinoma of the mouse prostate
UGT	UDP-glucuronosyltransfersase
UK	United Kingdom
USA	United States of America
USF	Upstream stimulatory factors
USFDA	United States Food and Drug Administration
UV	Ultraviolet
V _d	Volume of distribution
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
WBC	White blood cells
WHO	World Health Organization

CHAPTER 1

Literature Review

1.1 Introduction

Flaxseed consumption is known to have several health benefits. Centuries of flaxseed consumption and long-term intervention studies suggest these benefits are associated with the flaxseed lignans (1, 2). This literature review on flaxseed lignans is divided into four sections. The first section deals with the health benefits of flaxseed lignans. This section discusses several clinical and important preclinical studies that demonstrated health benefits of flaxseed lignans. The second section deals with the pharmacokinetics (PK) of flaxseed lignans. The pharmacokinetics (absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion) data on flaxseed lignans is limited, but I use the PK data on structurally similar natural compounds to understand the pharmacokinetics of flaxseed lignans. The third section deals with the pharmacodynamics of flaxseed lignans with special emphasis on the possible role in fatty acid metabolism. This section discusses the importance of fatty acid metabolism in cancer cells and some of the therapeutic agents that act via modulation of fatty acid metabolism. The fourth and last section discusses the status and future prospect of flaxseed lignan within the Canadian regulatory framework. This section gives the broad overview of Canadian regulations over the marketing of Natural Health Products (NHPs) and discusses the various options available for marketing of flax lignans in Canada.

1.2 Flaxseed lignans and their health benefits

Flaxseed is a major economic crop of Saskatchewan, Canada (3) and is being widely studied due to its putative health benefits (4, 5). Given its widespread usage and health benefits, flaxseed has garnered significant interest in recent times.

1.2.1 Flax

Flax (*Linum usitatissimum*), also known as linseed, a native of eastern Mediterranean to India, has a long history of traditional use in making linen, dye, paper, hair gels since 6000 BC (6). Previously, flaxseed was recognised as a good source of industrial oil and fibre; however, in the 1980's flaxseed gained major interest as a nutritional supplement or functional food (7). The major reason for this shift in interest was the identification of various chemical constituents, which were associated to have health benefits in a number of diseases (8).

Whole flaxseed contains 41% oils, 28% dietary fibre (soluble and insoluble), 21% proteins, lignans and minerals along with vitamins, carbohydrates and minor amounts of cyanogenic glycosides, flavonol herbacetin glycosides, and other compounds. (9). Flaxseed lignans are suggested to be the bioactive constituents that exhibit various putative health benefits in cardiovascular diseases (4, 10), cancer (11, 12) and diabetes (13). The major form of lignan present in flaxseed is secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG). In addition to SDG, flaxseed also contains small amounts of other lignans such as pinoresinol, isolarisiresinol and metairesinol and represents less than 1% of the amount of secoisolarisiresinol (SECO) (14, 15).

1.2.2 Flaxseed lignans

Plant lignans are polyphenolic phytoestrogens along with flavonoids and stilbenes, consisting of the dibenzyl butane scaffold (16, 17). The major sources of plant lignans are flaxseed followed by sesame and rye bran (18). Along with sesame and rye bran lignans, flaxseed lignans have demonstrated several health benefits in cancer, cardiovascular disease and diabetes (19-22).

SDG was first isolated from flaxseed in 1956 by Bakke and Klosterman (23), but scientific interest grew in the early 1970s when two new lignan molecules were identified in female urine samples and later named as enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL), collectively called mammalian lignans (24, 25). These mammalian lignans were later correlated to ingestion of dietary lignans and intestinal bacteria were suggested for the conversion of the dietary lignans to mammalian lignans (26, 27). In 1982, Axelson *et al* identified SDG as a precursor for the conversion to mammalian lignans in flaxseed (28) and Setchell observed that administration of flaxseed bread leads to high levels of mammalian lignans in a patient with celiac disease (3). These two major studies led to an important research outcome that flaxseed or food containing flaxseed rich in SDG are important precursors to the mammalian lignans, which was later confirmed by different research groups (28, 29).

SDG is the diglycosidic form of an aglycone, secoisolarisiresinol (SECO). SDG is present in the plant as an oligomeric polymer complexed with hydroxy-methylglutaric acid (HMGA) (30), and the hydroxycinnamic acids, p-coumeric acid, ferulic acid glucosides and herbacetin

diglucoside (31). SDG is linked to this complex through an ester bond between the glucose of SDG and the HMGA (Figure 1.1) (30, 32) and the hydroxycinnamic acids are also linked directly to the glycosyl moiety of SDG by an ester bond (31). This complex is a straight chain oligomeric complex with an average molecular weight of 4000 (33) and the average chain length of the complex is three SDG moieties with coumeric and ferulic acids at each of the terminal positions (34).

This complex undergoes a series of transformations in the gastrointestinal tract (GIT) to generate other flaxseed lignans which are subsequently biotransformed into mammalian lignans. The SDG-HMG complex undergoes hydrolysis to its monomer units, 3HMG and SDG (23). β -Glucosidase/ β -glucuronidase enzymes (35, 36) and bacterial fermentation are suggested to cleave glucose moieties from SDG and convert it to its aglycone form, secoisolarisiresinol (SECO). Many bacterial species e.g. *Clostridium sp.* and *Peptostreptococcus productus*, present in the GIT deglycosylate SDG to form SECO (37, 38). SECO can undergo further metabolism to form the mammalian lignans in the colon, enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) (28, 39, 40). This conversion is a result of demethylation and/or dehydroxylation to ED and subsequent conversion into EL, respectively (41, 42). EL can also be produced from other lignans such as matairesinol, pinoresinol and pinoresinol diglycoside (38). A consortium of bacteria including *Peptostreptococcis sp.* and *Eubacterium sp* are responsible for the biotransformation of matairesinol into EL (43).

1.2.3 Variation in the content and method of hydrolysis of SDG

The various efficacy and pharmacokinetic studies on flaxseed lignans use a variety of sources of flaxseed and require careful assessments while making inferences. Several studies administer whole flaxseed or crushed flaxseed and calculate the equivalent amount of SDG based on literature values without determining the actual content in the flaxseed lignan in the administered flaxseed (12, 44). The high degree of variability in flaxseed lignan content and experimentally induced errors such as inappropriate choice of extraction technique or inappropriate analytical methods should be carefully considered during interpretation of different studies. Changes in climatic conditions and methods of cultivation may influence the percent content of active ingredients (45, 46) and extrapolation of content of active ingredient between



Figure 1.1: Pathways for the conversion of plant lignan SDG-HMG polymer to mammalian lignan (EL). The SDG-HMG complex undergoes hydrolysis into its monomer units, 3-HMG and SDG and intestinal β -glycosidase/ β -glucuronidase enzymes cleave the glucose moieties from SDG to convert it to its aglycone form, secoisolariciresinol (SECO). SECO can undergo further metabolism to the Enterodiol (ED), Matairesinol (MAT) and Lariciresinol (LAR) and to Enterolactone (EL) by intestinal microflora (29, 36, 38).

two different batches may be erroneous. The variability in flaxseed lignans may not affect the interpretation of a study if same flaxseed batch is used; however, the use of different batches without appropriate normalization such as percent active content may lead to erroneous comparison between studies. The other source of variability may be inappropriate analytical methodology including inappropriate choices of extraction techniques (bacterial, chemical or enzymatic hydrolysis) and analytical techniques.

The SDG content by enzymatic and bacterial hydrolysis was 1-4 mg of SDG/g of whole flaxseed, while chemical hydrolysis determined it as 4.2 to 25.9 mg/g of whole flaxseed (29, 32). Enzymatic and bacterial hydrolysis of flaxseed complex to isolate SDG resembles more the in vivo transformations; however, several factors may still confound the inference. The commercially available enzymes used to hydrolyze SDG-HMG complex are not from bacterial or human intestinal origin; rather the enzymes are an isolate from *Helix pomatia*, a snail. The differences in specificity and activity between enzymes from Helix pomatia and human gut or human gut flora are not well understood and often results from the *Helix pomatia* enzyme are treated as surrogate to the human intestinal enzymes, which may be erroneous. Some of the analytical techniques are highly sensitive, specific and require less cumbersome sample processing while other methods may have poor sensitivity, lack of selectivity and may require complex sample processing steps such as chemical derivatization of analytes. Additionally, the inter-analyst and inter-laboratory variability of the analytical methods remain unestablished and, therefore, extrapolation of analytical methodology from one to other laboratory without validation may add inaccuracies in the inferences. Ideally, the lignan content in each batch of flaxseed products should be determined in order to make comparative evaluations of different studies. Muir, A.D. has discussed the influence of different analytical methods on the interpretation of flaxseed studies in detail (32). Many studies seldom consider these confounding factors during their design of the experiments and, thus, these studies require careful interpretation.

1.2.4 Therapeutic benefits of flaxseed lignans

Flaxseed lignans are associated with number of health benefits in chronic diseases such as cancer (11, 12), cardiovascular disease (5) and diabetes (47, 48). Various research studies showed these health benefits when flaxseed or flaxseed lignans were administered *in vivo/in*

vitro in different preclinical and clinical studies (49, 50). However, interpretation of these research outcomes and assessment of the health benefits of flaxseed lignans is a challenging task due to multiple reasons described below (51).

First, most studies administer whole flaxseed, flaxseed meal and defatted flaxseed (52, 53) rather than purified lignan due to ease of availability of the products and less stringent regulatory requirements for approval of clinical studies. Although the method of extraction of flaxseed lignan was known since 1956, lignans became commercially available only recently. This last decade purified or semipurified SDG or other lignan forms have become commercially available and are being used in different efficacy studies (54). Therefore, earlier studies, which associated the health benefits after consumption of flaxseed with flaxseed lignans, may be making an erroneous inference and other components of the flaxseed could also be responsible for these health benefits.

The second problem is overemphasis on mammalian lignan, EL. Since incubation of SDG with fecal microflora formed EL, some studies suggested that EL is responsible for all the benefits of flaxseed lignans (55, 56); however, the conversion of SDG into EL does not prove unambiguously that the EL is the only form responsible for health benefits of flaxseed. Seven different metabolites of SDG including ED and EL were identified upon incubation with human fecal suspension suggesting that other metabolites can also be absorbed rather than just getting converted to ED and EL (43). Most of the studies only tested the EL and ED and did not evaluate the other lignans such as SECO, MAT, or LAR. For example, Makela *et al* synthesized the precursors for EL and ED, which inhibited aromatase activity (57). Additionally, Nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA) and dihydorxy-EL were also found to be potent aromatase inhibitors (58). Dibenzyl butanediol (DBB), another lignan, inhibited human breast cancer cell line ZR-75-1 (59) growth more effectively than ED and EL. Besides ED and EL, NDGA also caused dose dependent inhibitory effects on steroid hormone binding globulin (SHBG) binding along with flavonoids (51, 60).

Thirdly, flaxseed lignans have been associated with multiple health benefits; however, their modes of actions are unknown. Role of the various plant and/or mammalian lignans may be different in these health benefits (51). Various research groups believe that mammalian lignans (ED and EL) are ultimately responsible for these health benefits; however, the *in vivo* ineffectiveness of SDG and SECO has not been proven so far. Unless purified lignans are tested

directly for the benefits in these disease conditions, identification of the active form of lignans is difficult.

Lastly, the selection of biomarkers as a measure of efficacy in different studies is another source of perplexity of flaxseed lignans. Most of the preclinical and clinical research studies evaluated the modulation of different biomarkers in different diseases because these biomarkers are well correlated with the pathogenesis and treatment of various diseases. However, the modulations of different biomarkers were not consistent in all studies and all tested biomarkers did not change favourably. For example, the serum levels of total cholesterol (TC) and low density lipoprotein (LDL) decreased after SDG administration in rabbits but had no impact on the levels of high density lipoproteins (HDL) (2, 49, 61). Similar contradictory results have been observed in prostate cancer and breast cancer and have been discussed in ensuing sections.

1.2.4.1 Cancer

A number of dietary constituents exhibit chemopreventive action against cancer (62). Phytoestrogen containing nutritional supplements such as flavonoids and lignans show potential benefits in a number of cancers such as breast, prostate, colon and skin cancers. Flaxseed lignans might have use in cancer prevention due to their estrogenic and/or antiestrogenic activities, antioxidative effects, antiaromatase activity and antiproliferative activity (63, 64).

1.2.4.1.1 Breast cancer

Consumption of flaxseed, defatted flaxseed, flaxseed meal or purified lignans has shown benefits in breast cancer. Administration of flaxseed lignans and associated mammalian lignans to various animal breast cancer models suggested their inhibitory effects at different stages of breast cancer. Administration of SDG (1.5 mg/day) at the initiation stage for 20 weeks to rats caused 37% reduction in number of tumours per tumour-bearing rat and 47% reduction in number of tumours per number of rats in the group (65). The same research group conducted another study where SDG (1.5 mg/day) was administered at early progression stage (13 weeks after the cancer production). SDG administration caused reduction in tumour volume by 54% and tumour incidence by 27%, suggesting inhibitory effect of SDG at different stages of tumour (44). Surface area of subcutaneously xenografted MDA-MB-231 breast tumours and the number of intumescent lymph nodes in MDA-MB-231 xenografted nude mice were decreased with SDG

consumption (66). These studies show that per oral administration of SDG will reduce the occurrence and progression of tumour; however, the conclusion that SDG is responsible for anticancer activity cannot be drawn because the concentrations of SDG and its metabolites were not measured. SDG or its metabolites may be responsible for anticancer activity. In *in vitro* cytotoxicity studies, SECO inhibited the growth of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells at 50 and 100 μ M concentrations, respectively (67). Hydroxymetairesinol, a precursor of EL, at a dose of 4.7 mg/kg/body weight and 15 mg/kg/body weight was reported as an anticancer agent for mammary gland tumors in rats (68, 69). Similarly, EL inhibited breast cancer cell growth at a dose more than 50 μ M (70).

Most clinical trials administered flaxseed or ground flaxseed but none of the trials administered purified flaxseed lignan in breast cancer patients. In 2005, Thompson *et al* conducted a double blind randomized controlled clinical trial in post menopausal women with breast cancer (Appendix I), where consumption of muffins containing 25 g of ground flaxseed reduced tumour growth (1). Breast cancer reduction biomarkers were assessed and benefits were mostly attributed to flaxseed lignans rather than other constituents based on large body of research data from studies in animal models. McCann *et al* suggest the association of dietary intake of lignans and reduction in breast cancer in postmenopausal women (Appendix I). This association was based on monitoring of dietary intake of lignans and serum levels of lignans over 5 years. However, large variation in the content of lignans in various food items may also have affected study outcomes (71). Haggans *et al* conducted a clinical study in 28 postmenopausal women and suggested that flaxseed intake (5-10 g of flaxseed /day) caused reduction in levels of 16- α hydroxyestrone (a marker for increased cancer risk) (72). These clinical studies suggest the association of flaxseed/flaxseed lignan intake and breast cancer reduction; however, administration of purified lignans would be interesting in future.

Flaxseed lignans and associated mammalian lignans may exhibit their benefits in breast cancer via several different mechanisms. First, these lignans act via alteration of different stages of breast cancer (73). ED and EL interfere with cell adhesion, invasion and migration of MDA-MB-231 and MDA-MB-435 tumour in nude mice by down regulation of insulin like growth factor–I (IGF-I) and epidermal growth receptor (74, 75). Second, these lignans decrease proinflammatory cytokine IL-1β secretion through IL-1 receptor antagonism (IL-1Ra) (76). Third, these lignans inhibit tumour angiogenesis via reduction of vascular endothelial growth factor

(VEGF). ED and EL decreased VEGF in MCF-7 cells and in subcutaneously xenografted MCF-7 tumours in nude mice (64, 77). Fourth, inhibition of aromatase enzyme, a cytochrome P450 enzyme that converts testosterone and androsterone into estrogens (17 β -estradiol and estrone), and therefore, decreases the production of estrogen (78). This proposed mechanism of action originates from the epidemiological association of vulnerability to breast cancer with high estrogen activity.

1.2.4.1.2 Prostate cancer

Prostate cancer is one of the leading causes of cancer-related deaths. Dietary intake and nutritional supplements such as flaxseed have been shown to alleviate the initiation and progression of prostate cancer. Prevalence of prostate cancer is higher in the western population than that in Asian and Mediterranean population. Dietary intake of phytoestrogens such as flavonoids and lignans exhibits chemopreventive activity in prostate cancer (79).

Flaxseed lignans show cytotoxicity against prostate cancer cell lines. EL inhibits the growth of PC-3, DU-145 and LNCaP cell lines while ED inhibited only PC-3 and LNCaP cell lines (80) at 10-100 μ M concentration. EL (IC₅₀=57 μ M) was more potent than ED (IC₅₀=100 μ M). The antiproliferative activity of SECO and its glycoside (SDG) against prostate cancer cell lines have not been reported so far.

The chronic administration of flaxseed and flaxseed extract demonstrates chemopreventive activity against prostate cancer; however, the association of these benefits with lignans is not proven unambiguously. Zhang *et al* administered BeneFlax (flaxseed lignan extract containing ~33% SDG) at the dose equivalent to 300 and 600 mg/day of SDG to the patients with benign prostate hyperplasia (BPH) (Appendix I) and observed significant reduction in lower urinary tract syndrome (LUTS), a frequently observed symptom in prostate hyperplagic patient (81). The author associated these benefits to SDG content present in the BeneFlax; however, the author ignored the probability that other constituents of BeneFlax that were not present in control diet may also be responsible for this anti-prostate cancer activity. One of the main reasons of this extrapolation of clinical result to lignans is the epidemiological association of EL concentration with the occurrences of prostate cancer established by Morton *et al* (82).

Demark-Wahnefried *et al* showed that chronic administration of flaxseed (30 g/day) with fat restricted diet in prostate cancer patients caused significant reduction in prostate cancer

tumour progression metrics such as concentration of testosterone in blood, total serum cholesterol, free androgen index (the ratio of total testosterone concentration and concentration of SHBG) and prostate specific antigen (PSA) index (83, 84). In subsequent clinical trials, the flaxseed treated groups showed lower number of Ki-67 positive cells than control group or low fat diet group (83). Interestingly, in another clinical trial, the cytokines and angiogenic factors were modulated with low fat diet and no difference was observed between flaxseed fed low fat diet group and low fat diet group, which contradicted earlier outcomes (85). This difference in activity raises the issue of selection of appropriate biomarker and their association with clinical outcomes, which in itself is very challenging (Appendix I).

Even in preclinical studies, no study has tested the efficacy of purified lignans in prostate cancer. Only one study administered purified hydroxyl metairesinol (HMR), a precursor of enterolignan, at the dose level of 0.15% and 0.30% of the diet to LNCaP xenografted athymic mice for 9 weeks and observed low tumour incidence rate and decreased tumour volume (86).

Based on these studies we cannot clearly delineate that flaxseed lignan administration is helpful to alleviate prostate cancer and the clinical efficacy of flaxseed lignan remains to be proven. Further investigation is required to prove the efficacy of flaxseed lignans and identify the active moiety responsible.

1.2.4.2 Cardiovascular benefits

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is one of the major causes of morbidity and mortality throughout the world (87). CVD is a group of diseases including coronary artery disease (CAD), atherosclerosis, thrombosis, stroke, hypertension, hypercholesterolemia and obesity. Major factors responsible for pathogenesis of CVD include smoking, diet and inflammation (88). Dietary intervention with phytoestrogens containing natural products, such as flaxseed lignan, is associated with decreased prevalence of CVD (89).

Two different schools of thoughts on the active constituent responsible for cardiovascular effects of flaxseed exist. Some of the literature support flaxseed oil as the responsible component for cardiovascular effects of flaxseed (90-92). Flaxseed oil is one of the richest sources of α -linolenic acid (ALA), which has known cardioprotective effects. Basett *et al* summarized all the clinical studies involving flaxseed, defatted flaxseed and flaxseed oil (5). Most of the clinical studies involving flaxseed oil did not measure the change in the levels of total cholesterol (TC),

low-density lipoprotein (LDL-C), triglycerides (TG) and high-density lipoprotein (HDL-C), but some studies that measured CVD biomarkers did not observe any significant change (the decrease in triglycerides (TG), total cholesterol (TC) and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) and increase in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) exhibits cardioprotective activity) (5). On the other hand, most of the clinical studies administering flaxseed, defatted flaxseed or flaxseed lignan (SDG) observed decreases in the total cholesterol (TC) and low-density lipoprotein (LDL-C) while the levels of triglycerides (TG) and high-density lipoprotein (HDL-C) remained unaltered. Administration of SDG (300 and 600 mg/g) as a lignan extract to hypercholestremic patients significantly decreased TC and LDL-C along with dose dependent reduction in serum cholesterol (93). Similarly, administration of SDG (100 mg/d) to moderately hypercholestremic men for 12 weeks caused significant reduction in the ratio of LDL-C/HDL-C and TC (94). Therefore, the second school of thought associates cardioprotective activity to flaxseed lignans. Additionally, administration of lignan complex equivalent to SDG (500 mg/day) to healthy postmenopausal women was found to be safe as it did not alter the levels of CVD biomarkers such as TG, TC, LDL-C and HDL-C (95).

In rabbits, the administration of flaxseed and flaxseed lignans shows antiatherogenic activity. Prasad reported in a series of experiments using flaxseed, CDC-flaxseed and SDG that flaxseed lignans are responsible for antiatherogenic activity of flaxseed, but not flaxseed oil. SDG (15 mg/kg) administration for 8 weeks in hypercholestremic rabbits reduced hypercholestremic atherosclerosis by 73% (2, 49, 54). Similarly, administration of flaxseed (contains 55-60% of ALA as flaxseed oil) at 7.5 g/kg/day dose to hypercholestremic rabbits for 8 weeks resulted in 46% reduction in hypercholestremic atherogenic plaques (49). Furthermore, administration of CDC-flaxseed (similar to normal flaxseed with 2-3% ALA) at the same dose (7.5 g/kg/day) in rabbits demonstrated 69% reduction in the development of hypercholestremic atherosclerosis, which led to the conclusion that flaxseed lignans are mainly responsible for antiatherogenic effects but not ALA (2). However, the direct comparison of these two studies is difficult because both treatments were not included in the same study and the evaluated CVD biomarkers were different. Administration at two different occasions brings in several sources of variability including variability in different lot of animals, different lot of SDG, environmental factors and other unknown sources of residual variability. Additionally, opposing effects on some biomarkers make it more difficult to compare. For example, TC increased with flaxseed

administration (49) but decreased with CDC flaxseed administration (2). In contrast to the result of these studies by Prasad K., the decrease in atherogenic plaques was insignificant after administration of ground flaxseed for four weeks (96). This study also reported a similar change in levels of CVD biomarkers and observed decrease in LDL-C but no change in HDL-C, but the authors attributed the lack of effect on atherogenic plaques to the shorter duration and design of the study. In the studies that Prasad has published the biomarkers showed plateau effect at four weeks and the change in the levels of CVD biomarkers between 4 and 8 weeks were minimal. Interestingly, 8 weeks administration resulted in decrease in antiatherogenic plaques despite exhibiting plateau effect on CVD biomarkers (49).

Flaxseed lignan administration favourably modulates cardiovascular disease biomarkers in rodents. Chronic administration of SDG and SECO to hyperlipidemic rats resulted in dose dependent reductions in the body weight gain, total cholesterol (TC) and low-density lipoprotein-cholesterol (LDL-C) (97). The administration of SDG into high fat fed rats reduced serum TG, TC and LDL-C by 39%, 33% and 45%, respectively, and increased HDL-C by 22% (98).

Administration of SDG demonstrates dose dependent reduction in systolic, diastolic and mean arterial pressure in rats under anaesthesia (99). The hypotensive effect fades after 20 mins but mean arterial pressure remains lower in comparison to normal rats. Inhibition of cholesterol absorption and transcriptional regulation of different genes involved in hepatic lipid homeostasis may influence therapeutic outcomes in laboratory animals and humans (97). Hypotensive activity may be mediated through soluble guanylate cyclase (99). Nitric oxide (NO) activates soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC) to produce cGMP, which produces protein kinase G (PKG). PKG cascade leads to vasodilation and thus hypotension. Specific and nonspecific inhibition of sGC by oxadiazolo quinoxalin and methylene blue, respectively, removed SDG induced hyptension in Sprague Dawley rats indicating that SDG mediates its activity via sGC (99).

1.2.4.3 Diabetes mellitus

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is a major metabolic disorder characterised by a perturbance in the insulin-glucose homeostasis (100). Type I diabetes is diagnosed by the inability to produce insulin due to the loss of insulin producing β -cells in the islets of langerhans (101). Type II DM is due to the reduced production of insulin or the impaired insulin signalling (102, 103). In addition to decreased insulin production, increased hepatic glucose production, decreased uptake

of glucose in muscle and liver that causes type II DM, and increased lipolysis may also lead to pathogenesis of diabetes (104). An elevated serum free fatty acid level results in the development of insulin resistance in muscle and liver and impairs insulin secretion. Insulin resistance of the liver impairs the feedback loop that controls hepatic glucose production and increases basal hepatic glucose production rate. Additionally, insulin resistance of adipocytes results in impaired release of adipokines and causes insulin resistance in muscle and liver (105).

Chronic administration of flaxseed modulates some of the biomarkers associated with diabetes; however, the beneficial role of flaxseed lignans in diabetes mellitus is ambiguous. Administration of SDG (20%) containing capsules at the dose equivalent to 360 mg/day of SDG for 12 weeks to type II DM patients reduced glycosylated hemoglobin (HbA1c) without reduction in the levels of glucose and insulin resistance (106) (Appendix I). The clinical importance of this finding remains unrecognized and requires further investigation. In another clinical study the administration of same capsule with same dosing regimen suppressed the increase in C-reactive protein (CRP) in post-menopausal women without any alteration in the levels of fasting glucose, lipids, interleukin-6 (IL-6) and retinol binding protein 4 (RBP4); elevated CRP, IL-6 and RBP4 are biomarkers associated with type II diabetes mellitus (13) (Appendix I). In another study, administration of SDG at 600 mg/day as BeneFlax to hypercholesterolaemic patients for 6 and 8 weeks reduced fasting blood glucose levels by almost 25% in high risk diabetic patients (>5.83 mmol/L) but the decrease in levels of blood glucose was insignificant at 300 mg/day (93) (Appendix I). This study suggests that higher dose of BeneFlax may reduce blood glucose concentrations. All these three studies did not administer purified SDG and, therefore, the role of flaxseed lignans in diabetes cannot be ascertained clinically. Some studies in preclinical animals suggest such benefits. SDG administration to ZDF/gmi-fa/fa female rats (a type II diabetic model) delayed onset of type II DM and reduced serum and pancreatic malondialdehyde (MDA) levels (48). Administration of SDG to the BBdp rat (Bio-Breed diabetic prone rat, a genetic model of diabetes) reduced serum glucose levels, serum and pancreatic malondialdehyde (MDA) levels, pancreatic-chemiluminescence (antioxidant reserve of pancreas) and WBC-chemiluminescence (reactive oxygen species producing ability of WBCs) (47, 54, 107).

Flaxseed lignans are believed to show antidiabetic effects via different mechanisms. First, flaxseed lignans may act as anti-oxidants and reduce reactive oxygen species (ROS) levels to

avoid diabetic complications (108). Second, the effect on the modulation of lipid profile is likely to be partially responsible for antidiabetic effect. Third, the inhibitory effect of flaxseed lignans on phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase (PEPCK), an important enzyme of gluconeogenesis, may result in their antidiabetic effects (109).

1.2.4.4 Metabolic syndrome

Metabolic syndrome is a set of disorders comprising visceral obesity, dyslipidemia, hyperglycemia and hypertension (100). Metabolic syndrome is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease. Various dietary interventions and lifestyle changes along with therapeutic agents can prevent and/or decrease the risk of developing metabolic disorders (110).

Flaxseed lignans might potentiate positive outcomes in diabetes, obesity, hypercholesterimea (54, 111), hyperlipidemia and inflammation. Earlier sections already identified different clinical investigations of SDG administration on lipid profile, glucose levels in hypercholestremic patients. Investigations in pre-clinical animals also have shown the beneficial effect of flaxseed lignan in these diseases. Development of diet induced obesity was assessed in C57BL/6 mice, consuming high fat diet or high fat diet along with SDG (0.5% or 1%). In the SDG consuming group, levels of visceral fat gain were significantly reduced along with liver TG, serum TG, total cholesterol, insulin and leptin concentration (112). Administration of SDG (40 mg/kg/d) to female rats delayed the onset of diabetes by 80% (glucosuria) at age of 72 days (48).

In a clinical study, administration of flaxseed lignan complex containing 543 mg SDG/day for 6 months caused a decrease in the metabolic syndrome composite score in a randomised double blind placebo control human clinical trial (113) (Appendix I). The flaxseed lignan consuming group had a significant decrease in diastolic blood pressure compared to placebo group. Flaxseed lignans caused reduction in diastolic blood pressure and triglyceride (TG) levels. Daily administration of 100 mg of SDG to hypercholesterolemic men reduced blood cholesterol and liver disease risk factors (94).

1.2.5 Safety evaluations on flaxseed lignans

Flaxseed has been consumed for centuries in different parts of the world without any known adverse effect; however, the required safety evaluations of lignans are incomplete. A few studies identified some adverse reactions as a part of nutritional intervention studies where
purified forms of lignans were not used (114, 115). Earlier preclinical/clinical studies provide supportive evidence to prohibit use of flaxseed lignans in pregnant and breast feeding population while later studies provide contradictory evidence (115, 116). Administration of 5% and 10% of flaxseed as a part of the diet or equivalent flaxseed lignan SDG (1.5 mg) dose orally in rats resulted in dose dependent harmone related effects, especially low birth pups at 10% flaxseed group (114). Given the lignans were found to pass into neonatal rats through milk, these effects were suggested due to the lignans (114). In a human clinical study, Hutchins et al demonstrated reduction in estrone sulphate and 17β -estradiol and an increase in prolactin levels in post menopausal women due to flaxseed consumption (115). Such hormonal changes in postmenopausal women have been associated with osteoporosis or breast cancer. On the contrary, Collins et al showed that consumption of flaxseed (flaxseed 40% and flaxseed meal 26%) by rats during and after pregnancy as a part of their diet to rats showed no changes on ferterlity and fetal development (116). In our own laboratory, daily oral administration of SDG (4.4 µmol/kg body weight) for 4 weeks to female Wistar rats did not show any apparent change in behaviour, hematology and blood parameters (36). Our results were consistent with another study, which showed no clinical significant daily activity and haematological changes when 10 % flaxseed chow diet was administered to Fisher 344 rats (117, 118). Similarly in healthy human subjects, daily consumption of flaxseed (32 g) did not cause any clinical significant change in various haematological parameters. Studies in healthy geriatric patients showed that administration of BeneFlax (~ 33% SDG) is not likely to cause hypoglycaemia or hypotension in healthy older adults over 65 years of age (119). These differences in the outcomes may be due to different experimental designs and conditions; however, further systematic investigations are required to consolidate these studies and determine the safety of flaxseed lignans in human subjects, including at risk subpopulations such as post-menopausal, pregnant and lactating women.

Flaxseed lignans did not show any hepatotoxicity and genotoxicity. Administration of flaxseed to rats did not alter serum levels of alanine aminotransferase and γ -glutamyltranspeptidase, which are marker enzymes for hepatic functions. Additionally, glucose homeostasis remained unaltered (117). Absence of genotoxicity was evident by unaltered micronuclei or absence of gene mutation in Chinese hamsters after SDG administration in the standard micronucleus test of genotoxicity (120).

Flaxseed contains minute amounts of cyanide containing substances. The literature suggests administration of large quantities of uncooked flaxseed could result in toxicity due to the cyanogenic content above 50 mg of inorganic cyanide, however; baking flaxseeds is suggested to eliminate this risk (121).

Most of the nutritional intervention studies suggest flaxseed lignans are safe to use, however; none of the studies evaluated safety of purified flaxseed lignans other than SDG. The toxicity pattern of pure form of lignans is likely to be different than the administration as various complex forms and most studies do not aim to investigate the toxicity of purified lignans. Therefore, extensive safety and toxicity evaluations are required using purified flaxseed lignans.

1.3 Pharmacokinetics of flaxseed lignans and associated polyphenols

The pharmacokinetics of flaxseed lignans is largely uncharacterized and the results are very contradictory because most of the pharmacokinetic information is not derived from systematic pharmacokinetic investigations. Other structurally similar group of compounds, flavonoids, are better characterized than lignans. Given that flavonoids and lignans belong to the same chemical class called polyphenols and share a similar molecular scaffold, these compounds are expected to show similarities in their interactions with the physiological system. Thus, to better understand the pharmacokinetics this section will provide examples of pharmacokinetic studies of various structurally related polyphenols.

1.3.1 Absorption

Lignans and structurally related polyphenols mostly exist as glycosides in the plant (122). While earlier experiments suggested that glycosides are absorbed through the intestine (123), subsequent experiments suggested that aglycone forms of glycosides are the bioavailable forms (124, 125). In 1995, Hollman *et al* observed that about 52 % of quercetin glycoside was absorbed in ileostomy volunteers while the absorption of aglycone form was only about 24% (123). However, this study design precluded an unequivocal conclusion that the glycosides were absorbed in their original form in the intestine. Five years later, Walle *et al* found that quercetin glycosides were completely hydrolyzed into aglycone forms in ileostomy patients before being absorbed (126). Similarly, pharmacokinetic studies on soy isoflavones and other phenolic compounds such as resveratrol suggest that the rate and extent of absorption of the aglycone

forms is higher than the corresponding glycosides. In the case of flaxseed lignans, no study has compared the absorption of SDG with their aglycone forms in human to suggest that the aglycone is the primarily absorbable form of lignans; however, indirect evidence suggests that the aglycone form is being absorbed. Most of the lignan metabolites (not SDG) were found in their conjugated (glucuronide and sulfate) form in the portal vein after oral administration of flaxseed in rats (27). SDG must undergo deglucosylation either in the gut or enterocytes before conjugation in the enterocytes. Further, *in vitro* incubation of SDG with fecal slurries (38) found different forms of aglycones, which suggested that the intestinal microflora has the capability to convert SDG into other aglycone forms. Therefore, it can be hypothesized that SDG is converted into aglycone forms of lignans in the intestine before being absorbed.

Caco-2 permeability of glycosides of lignans and other polyphenols are poorer than their corresponding aglycones. Since it is difficult to determine permeability in human intestine in vivo, Caco-2 monolayer permeability model is a gold standard for *in vitro* permeability assessments due to its morphological and physiological similarity with the small intestine (127). After 21 days of differentiation, Caco-2 cells become a polarized epithelial monolayer with villi like structures when grown in a Transwell® system (Figure 1.2). The formation of villi like structures, formation of tight junctions and expression of different intestinal influx/efflux transporters makes it very similar to the small intestine (127). The permeability of many drugs often correlates well with their bioavailability in human subjects. Therefore, the Caco-2 model has been used in several studies to determine the fate of polyphenols in the intestine (128-130). While the comparative evaluation of Caco-2 permeability of all flaxseed lignans has not been reported yet, the Caco-2 permeability assay on other structurally related polyphenols suggest that the glycosides are not likely to be absorbed into the systemic circulation (131, 132). Quercetin exhibits significantly higher permeability than its glycosides. The apparent permeability of quercetin (58 nm/sec) was several times higher than quercetin-4'-O-glucoside (<0.2 nm/sec), quercetin-3,4'-O-glucoside (0.9 nm/sec), quercetin-3-O-glucoside (0.6 nm/sec) and quercetin-3-O-galactoside (1.4 nm/sec) in a Caco-2 monolayer model. Similar to quercetin glycosides, sesaminol triglycoside also exhibits poor permeability in Caco-2 (10.7 nm/sec) which increased modestly after submicrosizing due to increase in the surface area (133). Soy flavones, genestein and diadzein were highly permeable while genestin and diadzin were barely permeable (134, 135). All these examples suggest that the aglycone forms of lignans are likely to get absorbed.

SDG undergoes four sequential biochemical transformations into different aglycone forms and the reactions are catalyzed by different species of bacteria present in the intestine (40, 136-138). Microflora from *Bacteroides* and *Clostridium* genera can O-deglycosylate SDG to form secoisolariciresinol (SECO). In a second and third step, SECO undergoes O-demethylation and dehydroxylation catalyzed by *Ruminococcus productus* and *Eggerthella lenta*, respectively, to form enterodiol (ED). In the fourth and last step, ED is dehydrogenated by *Lactonifactor longoviformis* to generate enterolactone (EL). Anhydro SECO, an acid degradation product of SECO, also is converted to ED and EL; however, the rate and extent of conversion is different (139). Alternatively, the activities of bacterial flora on other lignans such as pinoreciresinol, lariciresinol and matairesinol may also form mammalian lignans in the intestine (140). Figure 1.3 illustrates the various interconnected pathways and bacteria involved in the interconversion of lignans in the gut. The elucidation of the interconversion pathways further supports that the lignans are absorbed in its aglycone form rather than glucosidic forms (137).





Figure 1.2: Diagrammatic representation of Transwell[®] system and Caco-2 cell monolayer. Caco-2 cell monolayers are cultured on a semipermeable membrane for 21 days to form tight cell junctions. The inner well that contains the cells and the cell culture media is called the apical compartment, whereas the outer well that contains only cell culture media is called the basolateral compartment.

Since the microflora of intestine such as *Lactobacillus* (141-143), *Enterococcus* (141), *Bacteroids* (144) and *Clostridium* (145, 146), contain β -glucosidase/ β -glucuronidase enzymes (35, 36), the biochemical transformations of polyphenols were proposed (43). However, the subsequent pharmacokinetic studies refute the exclusive involvement of gut microflora based on several arguments. Firstly, the microflora reside in the colon of human and orally ingested products need at least a few hours of transit time before it can reach the distal ileum. Thus, the conversion of glycosides into aglycone exclusively by gut microflora cannot explain the early C_{max} of many polyphenols. For example, about 2% of the ingested dose of pinoresinol and lariciresinol were present after 1 h of oral intake of sesame seeds. This suggests that a small fraction of the administered dose is absorbed before it reaches the colon where these polyphenols undergo deglucosylation. In another study in the gnotobiotic rats, SECO was detected in cecum contents, colon contents and feces after oral ingestion of a flaxseed rich diet (147). The small percent of free SECO in flaxseed is unlikely to explain the concentration of SECO in the cecum and suggests that the sugar moiety of SDG is removed prior to reaching the cecum. Similar to SDG, Lu et al detected diadzein and genistein in female urine within 1-2 h of soya milk ingestion (148). In rats, a large amount of intact diadzein and genistein were detected in the urine of gnotobiotic rats after their oral consumption (149, 150), which cannot be explained with a very small amount of free aglycone in the soy isoflavone diet. The possibility of hydrolysis of the sugar moiety due to acidic conditions of the stomach or basic conditions of the small intestine is rejected because SDG is difficult to hydrolyze at physiological conditions. In vitro incubation of SDG in simulated gastric fluid for 3 h did not yield aglycones (137, 151).

Similarly, SDG was found to be stable in simulated intestinal fluid (137). Although some flavonoid glycosides are converted into their aglycones in saliva, which may explain early detection of flavones in the plasma, no information is available on lignan glycosides (152). The counter argument to the hypothesis of salivary metabolism is that during oral administration the glycosides are swallowed and thus, salivary hydrolysis is less likely to account for the early absorption. Early detection of aglycones in rats may be explained by the ability of rats to harbour bacteria in the stomach but the observations in gnotobiotic rats and human, who do not harbour bacteria in stomach, are difficult to explain. More plausible explanation could be the deglucosylation in the small intestine. Since β -glucosidase/ β -glucuronidase enzymes (35, 36)

activity is present in the brush boarder of the intestine (153), the enterocyte may also be mediating the deglucosylation of polyphenol glycosides. Several studies identified the ß-glucosidase activity in rat and human enterocytes with deglucosylation activity and the critical role of deglucosylation in the enterocytes (154). Some of the recent studies favour the hypothesis of deglucosylation in the enterocytes but its involvement has not been proven unambiguously (154).

The enterolignans are systemically available with delayed appearance in the plasma. Oral administration of 25 g of ground flax to healthy young women increased the plasma concentration of enterolignans from its baseline value of 29.35 ± 3.69 nmol/L to 65.94 ± 11.38 nmol/L. The plasma concentration achieved a plateau phase (97.14 \pm 27.06 nmol/L) after 8 days of administration (155). Similarly, Mazur et al reported an increase in plasma enterolignan concentration from 10.3 nmol/L to 20.6 nmol/L after a single dose administration of strawberries (500 g) to healthy volunteers (156). The C_{max} of ED and EL in healthy volunteers after oral administration of a single dose of 1.31 μ mol/kg SDG were 73 ± 40 and 56 ± 30 nmol/L, respectively (157). These studies indicate that the enterolignans are systemically available. Contrary to other polyphenols and flavonoids, the appearances of enterolignans in plasma are delayed and remain high even after 24 h of flaxseed administration. The T_{max} of ED and EL after 1.31 μ mol/kg dose in healthy volunteers were 14.8 ± 5.1 and 19.7 ± 6.2 h, respectively (157). In another study, the highest plasma concentrations of ED (46.3±9.3 nmol/L) and EL (19.7±6.5 nmol/L) in healthy women occurred 24 h after the administration of 25 g of raw flaxseed (155). Understandably, these delayed appearances of enterolignans are likely due to the conversion of plant lignans into enterolignans.

Although our understanding of the processes involved in the absorption of lignans has improved in the years, several contentious issues exist that needs investigation for better understanding of the absorptive processes.

1.3.2 Distribution

The tissue distribution of flaxseed lignans and associated mammalian lignans is not well understood and several issues remain unstudied. Firstly, the tissue distribution of different structurally related polyphenols suggest significant variability in their affinity towards different organs. Secondly, the tissue distributions of most of the compounds have been investigated in rodents and, thus, interspecies extrapolation of the distribution pattern to humans is difficult. Lastly, most of these polyphenols act as phytoestrogens and, therefore, the pharmacokinetics and tissue distribution may be influenced by sex hormones and their concentrations. Studies on these factors influencing the tissue distribution of lignans and their impact on pharmacodynamics may be helpful in the future to understand the high variability in lignan PK. However, some of the general trends observed in the tissue distribution studies on most of the polyphenols will be discussed in ensuing paragraphs.

Flaxseed and associated lignans accumulate predominantly in liver, prostate, kidney and intestine. The tissue distribution of enterolignans, ED and EL, is inconsistent at different doses in nutritional intervention studies (158). The concentration of ED was highest in the liver at 15 mg/kg per oral dose of SDG while the concentration was highest in prostate at 60 mg/kg (158). The concentrations of ED in liver, testes, prostate and lung were 386, 58, 258 and 14 pmol/g at 15 mg/kg dose, respectively, and increased to 1844, 114, 1899 and 54 pmol/g at 60 mg/kg, respectively (158). The concentrations of ED and EL in testes and prostate of rats significantly increased after oral ingestion of SDG (159). The other major organs in which the polyphenols significantly distribute include lung, kidney and heart. Upon oral administration of SDG (15 mg/kg) in rats, the concentrations of ED and EL in the lung were 14 and 8 pmol/g, respectively (158). Enterolignans were detected in the tissue of colon, liver, breast and brain at a much higher level with rye than with wheat when high fibre rye and wheat bread was administered to pigs for 58-67 days (160).

Chronic administration of flaxseed lignans caused 1-3 fold increase in tissue accumulation than acute administration. Liver radioactivity and adipose tissue accumulation of SDG metabolites was increased by 50-80 % and 1-3 fold, respectively, when 1.5 mg unlabeled SDG/d was administered orally to rats for 10 days in comparison to ³H-SDG (3.7 kBq/g body weight) administration as a single dose (161). The same research group reported that serum lignan concentration increased 4-fold with chronic oral administration of unlabelled SDG (5.3 μ g/g body weight) for 7 days to SD rats in comparison to single dose administration of ³H-SDG (3.7 kBq/g body weight). Most of the lignan metabolites accumulated in the liver (48-56%) after acute and chronic administration (159).

The plasma protein binding data of flaxseed lignans are not available in the literature; however, binding affinities of SECO, ED and EL are reported with steroid hormone binding

globulins (SHBG). SECO and EL seem to have higher binding affinity than ED. SECO and EL could displace $60 \pm 7\%$ and $55 \pm 7\%$ of ³H-dihydrotestosterone (DHT) from the binding site, respectively, while ED displaced only $16 \pm 6\%$ (162, 163).

1.3.3 Metabolism

Intestinal metabolism has a very vital role in the metabolism of lignan and other polyphenols (165). The conversion of SDG into SECO and subsequently into ED and EL by gut microflora was discussed in section 2.2. The role of gut microflora in the interconversion of lignans is indisputable. No ED and EL was detected in the cecum of gnotobiotic rats after oral administration of SDG while significant amounts of ED and EL were detected in the rats harbouring lignan activating bacteria (*Clostridium saccharogumia, Eggerthella lenta, Blautia product and Lactonifactor longoviformis*) (39). Additionally, no EL was detected in the urine of gnotobiotic rats while ED was present in rats with gut microflora (166). Similarly, Setchell *et al* found the exclusive involvement of human intestinal bacterial flora in the conversion of soy isoflavones into S-equol (167). Enterolignans are the major metabolite of sesame lignans in humans (168). These results demonstrated the involvement of intestinal microflora in the lignan metabolism.

Most of the polyphenols including lignans undergo significant first pass metabolism. Primarily, these compounds undergo glucuronidation and sulfation in enterocytes and liver. Most of the ED and EL detected in the portal vein of rats were in conjugated form (27). A primary site of glucuronidation of lignans is enterocytes. Enterocytes take up the various aglycone forms generated by gut microflora and these aglycone forms undergo conjugation in enterocytes (169, 170). UDP-Glucuronosyltransfersase (UGTs) of enterocytes mediates glucuronidation reactions of many xenobiotics. About 45% of flavonols were present as the glucuronide in the jejunum perfusate (171) suggesting that flavanols are glucuronidated in enterocytes. Similarly, reservatrol and ezetimibe also undergo glucuronidation in the enterocytes (172-174). In the pig ileum, most of the rye bran lignans are found as conjugates (175). The lignans were primarily found as glucuronides and sulfate conjugates in the portal vein blood in rats collected after oral administration of SDG (27). Glucuronide (ED and EL) and sulfate (EL) conjugates have been identified in *in vitro* HT-29 and Caco-2 colon epithelial cells and this conjugation is suggested to take place during their uptake into colon cells (176). In urine the majority of these lignans are



names are written next to the specific reactions caused by them. (-----) Reactions for which bacterial species have not been indentified Various reactions are (1) reduction, (2) O-deglycosylation, (3) O-demethylation, (4) dehydrogenation, (5) dehydroxylation. Bacterial Figure 1.3: Diagramatic representation of the gut microflora mediated interconversion of lignans in human gastrointestinal tract. yet (137, 164).

excreted as glucuronides. About 91.7 and 74.9% of ED and EL were found as glucuronides in the rat urine, respectively (41).

While the majority of metabolites are glucuronides and sulfate conjugates, a minor percent of phase I metabolites were also detected in different systems. Aromatic hydroxylated metabolites of enterodiol and enterolactone was detected in rat, pig, rhesus monkey and human microsomes (56). Some of these hydroxylated metabolites were also detected in human and rat serum or urine along with their sulfate and glucuronide conjugates (Table 1.1). These results suggest that some of the aglycone forms that reach to the liver are hydroxylated and further glucuronidated. The enzymes involved in the phase I metabolism are not identified but their inhibitory effects on several CYPs have been documented. In our own lab, high concentrations of EL and Nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA) showed reversible inhibition of a combination of CYP3A, CYP2B/2C11 and CYP1A2 enzymes (177). SECO and EL activate pregnane X receptor (PXR), which is a nuclear receptor that mediates the induction of metabolic enzymes (178). This activation would likely affect those drugs which are primarily metabolized by CYPs. Another lignan, sesamin, also inhibited CYP mediated metabolism of tocopherol and elevated systemic and tissue concentrations (179). Gomicin C was more potent than ketoconazole in the inhibition of CYP3A4 (180). In general, at high concentrations the lignans seem to have inhibitory capacity to CYPs.

The pharmacological importance of these glucuronide conjugates is still unknown. Traditionally, glucuronidation is considered a process of inactivation and results in the loss of pharmacological activity of xenobiotics. However, recent evidence of pharmacological activity of morphine-O-glucuronide and ezetimibe glucuronide provides important examples of glucuronide conjugates that exhibit pharmacological activity (181). Given the high concentrations of glucuronides of lignans and polyphenols, it would be interesting to study the pharmacological activity of lignan glucuronides.

Flaxseed lignans undergo enterohepatic recirculation, a process that increases the systemic exposure and the mean residence times of the lignans and other polyphenols. The mean residence times of ED and EL was 20.6 ± 5.9 and 35.8 ± 10.6 h, respectively, in healthy volunteers (N=12) after per oral administration of 1.31 µmol/kg of purified SDG. The high residence time of EL was due to biomodal plasma-concentration profiles, which usually results from enterohepatic recirculation (157). Additionally, the presence of significant amounts of glucuronide metabolites

in the bile supports the hypothesis of enterohepatic recirculation of lignans. Lignans are conjugated in enterocytes, which is evident by the fact that lignans were primarily found as glucuronides and sulfate conjugates in the portal vein blood in rats collected after oral administration of SDG. About 20-50% of glucuronide and sulfate conjugates of lignans are excreted in the bile (160) and about 80% of the biliary excreted conjugates are deconjugated in the intestinal lumen by β -glucuronidase of intestinal microflora (182). Given the significant amount of β -glucuronidase activity in *Lactobacillus* and *Enterococcus* isolates from human intestine, these glucuronides are likely to be hydrolyzed into their aglycone forms and reabsorbed. Due to enterohepatic recirculation, only about 10% the lignans are excreted in feces in their aglycone forms (27).

			D 0
Enterolignan	Metabolism	Metabolic study system	Reference
HO 3 CH ₂ OH	Hydroxylation at • 2/4/6C in	Detected inHuman urine	(183-186)
	ring B	• Rat, pig and human	
⁺ CH ₂ OH	• $2/4/5C$ in	liver microsomes	
1	ring A	• Rat bile and urine	
6	• 1'C	 Monkey 	
B,		hepatocytes	
5 ¹ OH	Glucuronidation	Detected in	(187)
	and sulphation at	• Human serum and	
ED	• 3C in ring	urine	
	A		
HO1'	Hydroxylation at	Detected in	(183-186)
	• 2/5/6C in	Human urine	
	ring B	• Rat, pig and human	
4 6	• 2/4/5/6C in	liver microsomes	
	ring A	• Rat bile and urine	
	• 1'C	Monkey	
B		hepatocytes	
		1 5	
4 ON	Glucuronidation	Detected in	(183, 187)
EL	and sulphation at	• Human serum and	
	• 3C in ring	urine	
	A,B	Monkey	
	,	hepatocytes	
		r ···· · · · · ·	

Table 1.1: Various metabolites of enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) detected in different species:

Enterohepatic recirculation also favours the metabolism of SECO and ED into EL. Conjugated ED that is excreted in the bile is deconjugated and a fraction of deconjugated ED is converted into EL. Therefore, in most of the studies and in a stable dose environment, urinary and fecal excretion of EL is higher than ED (27, 188).

1.3.4 Excretion

Fecal excretion is one of the major routes of excretion of lignan metabolites in different species. Flaxseed consumption increased the fecal excretion of lignans as conjugates in humans, which supports that the fecal lignans originate from flaxseed. The fecal excretions of ED, EL and matairesinol conjugates in pre-menopausal women on normal diets were 80, 640 and 7.33 nmol/day, which increased with flaxseed consumption to 2560, 10300 and 11.9 nmol/day, respectively (189). In terms of percent, fecal excretion of enterolignans in humans accounts for 46% of the administered dose of total lignans (188). Other species such as pigs and rats also excrete substantial amounts of lignans in feces. While the urinary excretion of enterolignan in pig feces is only about 34-35% (190, 191) more than 50% of administered SDG was recovered in the feces of rats (161). The high fecal excretion of enterolignans may be due to incomplete absorption or enterohepatic circulation. Lignan glucuronides are excreted in bile and subsequently undergo deglucuronidation by bacterial β -glucuronidase activity. Intraduodenal administration of ¹⁴C-labelled genestein in rats resulted in 70-75% recovery of radioactivity in the bile (192).

The urinary route of excretion is one of the primary routes of excretion of lignan metabolites. The major amount of lignan is excreted as enterolignan glucuronide in urine while a minor amount is excreted as sulfates and aglycones (193). A very small percent of plant lignans are excreted in the urine (194). About 73-94% of EL conjugates excreted in urine are monoglucuronides and sulfoglucuronides while only 1-17% are excreted as sulfate conjugates (195). Urinary excretion of various conjugates of EL is higher than ED in different populations on a normal traditional diet. The urinary excretion of EL conjugates was 1.4 µmol/day while the urinary excretion of ED conjugates was only 0.7 µmol/day in Japanese women on a traditional Japanese diet (196). Similarly, volunteers on a western diet excreted 3.64, 1.25 and 0.98 µmol/day of EL, ED and matairesinol, respectively (197). In Finnish men, the urinary excretions of EL, ED and matairesinol were 3.20, 0.55 and 0.05 µmoles/day, respectively (198). All these studies indicate that EL is the preferentially excreted lignan in the urine. The higher excretion of

these lignans may be partly explained by the higher systemic concentrations of EL than ED (157). Adlecruetz *et al* observed good correlation between the plasma concentrations and the urinary excretions of various lignans and isoflavonoids (191, 193).

After nutritional intervention with a lignan rich diet, a dose-dependent increase in the excretion of ED and EL was observed (199). The consumption of a flaxseed diet increased the concentration of EL from 4.55 µmol/day (flaxseed free diet) to 24.42 µmol/day in the follicular phase of menstrual cycle in pre-menopausal women. The urinary concentrations of ED in pre-menopausal women increased about 14-15 times from the baseline concentration after flaxseed diet consumption (200). While the urinary excretion of ED and EL increased upon consumption of flaxseed diet, the urinary excretion of other lignans and isoflavones including metairesinol, daidzein and genestein did not change significantly. In postmenopausal women, a dosedependent increase of urinary excretion of lignans was observed (199).

High variability in the excretion of lignans is observed due to several factors such as sex, age, disease condition and diet. Vegetarian diets result in a higher excretion of lignans in comparison to an omnivorous diet. Vegetarians had higher matairesinol, EL, ED, daidzein and genistein concentrations in feces than omnivorous subjects (190). Additionally, Knudsen *et al* demonstrated that 24% of the ingested enterolignan were excreted in urine when pigs were fed with low lignan wheat diet but the percent urinary excretion decreased to 14% with high lignan diets (188). The second factor is gender as women tend to eliminate lignans more rapidly than men. The mean residence time of EL and ED in women was 28.4 and 17.3 h, respectively, while the mean residence time in men was 43.2 and 23.9 h, respectively (157). Lastly, the disease condition may also influence the excretion of lignans. Interestingly, the urinary excretion of enterolignan was lower in postmenopausal women with breast cancer than normal omnivorous or vegetarian postmenopausal women (201).

1.3.5 Variability in lignan pharmacokinetics

High degree of inter-individual variability in the blood levels of the enterolignans exists in different cohorts of nutritional intervention studies due to a variety of factors including diet, microflora, gender and age. Firstly, dietary flaxseed lignans may alter the blood levels of mammalian lignans in the systemic circulation (140). A number of human studies report (Table 1.2) baseline blood levels of these lignans (mostly EL) between 5.4 to 30 nmol/L and after

dietary intervention; levels are as high as 820 nmol/L (51). In most of the studies, different dietary source of lignan have been used which can affect the blood lignan concentrations. Additionally, these studies measured the concentrations of enterolignans and ignored the presence of other plant lignans, which might have roles in various health benefits.

Administration	Measured Lignan	Baseline Concentration (nmol/L)	Treated Concentration (nmol/L)	Reference
Flaxseed (25 g)	ED and EL	16	744 (mean) (highest as 820)	(202)
Raw flaxseed (25 g) for 7 days	ED and EL	22.45, 6.90	72.69, 24.45 (ED levels are higher that EL)	(155)
Crushed flaxseed (25 g) for 3 days	ED and EL	-	7.0 and 39.2	(203)
Flaxseed (20 g/day) for 8 weeks	ED and EL	1.9 and 45	11 and 111 (large variation)	(42)
Ground flaxseed (0.3 g/kg/d) for 10 days	ED and EL	1.9 and 9.5	103 and 167	(204)
SDG (60 mg) o.d.	ED and EL	-	73 and 56	(157)
SDG (500 mg) as lignan complex extract for 6 weeks	EL	46	385	(95)
SDG (600 mg) as lignan complex	ED, EL and SECO	28.6,77.5,67	561, 1334, 500	(93)

Table 1.2: Variability of lignans measured in various clinical studies after flaxseed/flaxseed lignans administration

Secondly, high inter-individual variability in the microflora population inhabiting the gut may explain the variability in systemic concentrations (205). Since the microflora plays an important role in the rate and extent of absorption of lignans and other polyphenols, the interindividual differences in gastrointestinal microflora may influence the systemic blood concentrations of enterolignans. Thirdly, gender also influences the systemic concentration of enterolignans (206). Since females have a higher population of enterolignan producing bacteria in the gut, they are likely to extensively metabolize the lignans. Additionally, the levels of sex hormones have correlated with enterolignan bioavailability (207). Eighteen women consumed flaxseed (10 g/d) for three menstrual cycle period and enterolignan excretion varied from 3-285

folds (200). Lastly, the age of subjects also affects the absorption of lignans. The β-glucosidase activity of *Enterococcus*, bacteria present in the human gut, was higher in a population below 30 years (0.013-0.17 mM p-nitrophenyl/h/mg of protein) of age than a population between the ages of 30-80 years (0.006-0.010 mM p-nitrophenyl/h/mg of protein) (141).

Among different species, urinary excretion of lignans in human is higher than other animal species. Rats excreted 28-32 % of ingested tritium labelled SDG in the urine within 48 h of administration (161). About 12% of the ingested lignans is excreted in the urine of pigs after oral consumption of high lignan rye diet. In a separate study, about 15.74 % of ingested dose of SDG was excreted as ED, EL and SECO in rats (208). In humans, about 40% of the ingested purified SDG (1.31 µmol/kg body weight) was excreted as conjugates via urinary excretion and EL alone constitutes about 58% of urinary excreted lignan (157). Administration of 5, 15 and 25 g raw and processed flaxseed for 7 days to healthy young women leads to higher urinary enterolignan conjugate excretion after 7 days suggesting enterolignan excretion is time- and dose-dependent (155). The lower excretion of lignans may be explained with lower glomerular filtration rate in rats; however, the exact mechanism of urinary excretion should be elucidated to explain interspecies variability. Given the correlation between urinary excretion and systemic concentration of enterolignans (191), the variability in urinary excretion difficult.

1.4 Pharmacodynamics of flaxseed lignans: mechanism(s) of action

This section will focus on the pharmacodynamics of flaxseed lignan with emphasis on fatty acid metabolism pathway. This section discusses fatty acid metabolism as an alternate source of energy in cancer cells, the biochemical pathways of fatty acid metabolism, important enzymes and transcription factors regulating fatty acid metabolism pathways and the possible role of lignans in fatty acid metabolism.

Several mechanisms have been suggested for the pharmacological activity of flaxseed lignans. First, SDG, HMR, ED and EL exhibit antioxidant properties (209). These lignans are believed to decrease oxidative stress and reactive oxygen species in the body which underlies the pathophysiology of various metabolic diseases and cancer. Second, flaxseed lignans may decrease levels of extracellular VEGF, a key factor for the angiogenesis of cancer cells and thus act as antiangiogenic agent mainly in breast and prostate cancer (77). Third, these lignans are

suggested to downregulate the expression of IGF-I and epidermal growth factor receptor (75). Serum levels of these factors are strongly associated with mammary cancer risk. Fourth, these lignans are suggested to have estrogenic and/or antiestrogenic potential especially in breast cancer, with the exact mechanism varing with concentration of these lignans (70). Last, these lignans are suggested to inhibit the estrogen biosynthesis by inhibiting the key enzyme of synthesis, aromatase, and thus inhibit breast cancer growth (58, 210). Higher estrogen levels are positively associated with breast cancer growth.

Although the effect of flaxseed lignans on fatty acid metabolism has not been investigated so far, other lignans such as sesame lignans alter fatty acid metabolism in the body (211). Fatty acid metabolism (synthesis and oxidation) is the key pathway to regulate the lipids in the body. Lipids play a central regulatory role in many metabolic diseases and cancer (212). Therefore, alteration in lipids via fatty acid metabolic pathways may be one of the major mechanisms to exhibit the putative health benefits in number of diseases.

1.4.1 Fatty acid metabolism: an alternate source of energy

Normal cells produce pyruvate in aerobic conditions and lactate in anaerobic condition while cancerous cells mostly (95%) produce lactate in the presence or absence of oxygen (called Warburg effect) (213, 214). Aerobic glycolysis via formation of pyruvate produces 36 ATPs while formation of lactate produces only 2 ATPs. This seems paradoxical because cancer cells need more energy for rapid division but choose a less efficient mechanism for ATP production. The exact reasons for this effect is unknown but have been explained in several ways. These explanations have been discussed elsewhere in detail (215).

One of the explanations of Warburg effect is that cancer cells optimize their bioenergetics and biosynthetics by conversion of glucose to lactate during aerobic glycolysis. Cancer cells divide at higher rate and require not only higher energy (ATP) but also larger biomass including nucleotides, proteins and lipids to cater the need of rapid mitosis. Higher energy requirement is compensated by higher glycolytic flux. Higher glycolytic flux coerces the less efficient biomass synthetic pathway to work at their maximum efficiency. For the large biomass requirements, cancer cells largely depend upon *de novo* synthesis rather than depending on external sources. By synthesizing biomass from glucose, a most abundant nutrient source, cancer cells optimize their biosynthetics and bioenergetics (214, 216).

The lipid requirement of cancer cell is met by *de novo* synthesis of fatty acids and their inhibition results in apoptosis of cancer cells (216). Mitochondria use pyruvate to synthesize citrate, which is subsequently converted into fatty acids (Figure 1.4). Lactate dehydrogenase can convert lactate generated during aerobic glycolysis in cancer cells into pyruvate. The pyruvate is taken up by TCA cycle to synthesize other intermediates (216). Inhibition of fatty acid synthase (FAS), an enzyme responsible for fatty acid synthesis, induces apoptosis in breast and prostate cancer, which indicates the reliance of tumor survival on FAS (217-219). In breast and prostate cancer patients, higher levels of FAS are associated with an increase in the risk of patient death and higher Gleason grade (a metric of severity of prostate cancer) in prostate cancer patients. Recently, higher levels of FAS have been associated with HER2 expression in breast cancer (220). This association clearly suggests the dependence of these cancer cells on fatty acid metabolism for growth and survival.

Prostate cancer cells do not show high glycolytic flux and depends on beta-oxidation of fatty acid as their main source of energy (221). The mRNA of glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) transporter, which is responsible for uptake of glucose by cancerous cells, is weakly expressed in prostate cancer cells (222). Glucose deprivation did not inhibit the growth of LNCaP prostate cancer cell lines (223). These results suggest that slow growing prostate cancer does not depend upon glucose as their primary source of energy and may depend upon β -oxidation of fatty acid as an alternate source of energy. Normal prostate cells produce and accumulate high level of citrate but cancerous prostate cells have low levels of citrate indicating that cells are using it for some purpose (224, 225). As per Costello and Franklin's 'bioenergetic theory of prostate malignancy', normal citrate producing prostate epithelial cells transforms itself into malignant cells which oxidize citrate (226).

1.4.2 Fatty acid metabolism: biochemical pathways

The balance of fatty acid synthesis and oxidation plays an important role in the maintenance of cellular structure and regulation of various cellular functions (227). Since fatty acids are integral components of phospholipids and glycolipids in cellular substructures, the regulation of its synthesis and oxidation is important to cell survival. Fatty acid synthesis provides an important reserve of fatty acids and lipids in the body and fatty acid oxidation via β -

oxidation breaks down fatty acids to provide energy required for biochemical processes in the cells (228, 229).

1.4.2.1 Fatty acid synthesis

Fatty acid synthesis occurs by a series of steps primarily in liver and adipose tissues (230). Under normal physiological conditions, the glycolytic pathway converts glucose into pyruvate, which is subsequently converted into acetyl CoA. Then, mitochondria use acetyl CoA and oxaloacetate to synthesize citrate, which is a main precursor for cytosolic acetyl CoA. Fatty acid synthesis begins by conversion of acetyl CoA into malonyl CoA by acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC) enzyme. Fatty acid synthase (FAS), another vital enzyme, converts acetyl CoA and malonyl CoA into palmitate in the presence of NADPH. These two major steps are catalyzed by various enzyme activities (Figure 1.4). Enzymes of the fatty acid synthesis pathway are regulated by transcription factors such as sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBPs) (231).

1.4.2.2 Fatty acid oxidation

Fatty acid oxidation is a process that provides energy to the cells and requires the activation of fatty acids in the cytoplasm. The activation of fatty acid is achieved by conversion of fatty acid into fatty acyl CoA, which is then subsequently transported into mitochondria (232), where fatty acyl CoA is converted into acetyl CoA. These acetyl CoA enters into tri-carboxylic acid cycle and electron transport system to generate energy (232). However, the transport of fatty acyl CoA into mitochondria occurs as an acylcarnitine intermediate, which is generated by the addition of carnitine to fatty acyl CoA. The carnitine palmitoyltransferase system is comprised of CPT-I and CPT-II (233). Carnitine palmitoyltransferase-I (CPT-I) catalyzes the addition of carnitine to fatty acyl-CoA to form acylcarnitine intermediate, which is translocated into mitochondria, breaks the translocated acyl carnitine intermediate within the mitochondria, breaks the translocated acyl carnitine intermediate within the mitochondria to initiate β -oxidation of fatty acyl-CoA (Figure 1.5) (234). Given the roles of CPT-I and -II in the transport of fatty acyl-CoA into the mitochondria where the oxidation occurs, their regulation (inhibition and induction) is likely to impact fatty acid oxidation.



Figure 1.4: Schematic diagram of fatty acid synthesis pathway in humans. Citrate is a main precursor for fatty acid synthesis in cytosol. Citrate is converted to acetyl-CoA by ATP citrate lyase. Acetyl-CoA carboxylase 1 and 2 (ACC1 and ACC2) converts acetyl-CoA to malonyl-CoA. Malonyl-CoA is converted to palmitate by fatty acid synthase (FAS). Activities of ACC1, ACC2 and FAS are the key steps for fatty acid synthesis (saturated and unsaturated) from palmitate (Adapted from

http://www.mitosciences.com/fatty_acid_synthesis_pathway_diagram.html) (236).

Malonyl-CoA is a regulator of fatty acid oxidation and synthesis. Malonyl-CoA inhibits CPT-I (235) and thus prevents the fatty acid oxidation and degradation in mitochondria. Additionally, malonyl-CoA acts as a regulatory molecule in the fatty acid synthesis pathway.

1.4.3 Important enzymes and transcription factors in fatty acid metabolism

1.4.3.1 Acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC)

ACC plays a pivotal role in fatty acid metabolism. ACC is a multi subunit enzyme, present in the endoplasmic reticulum of eukaryotes, having two active sites, biotin carboxylase (BC) and carboxyltransferase (CT). The two different isoforms of ACCs, ACC1 and ACC2, differ in tissue distribution and function (237). ACC1 is found in cytoplasm of all cells and is enriched in lipogenic tissues such as adipose and mammary gland. ACC2 is found in skeletal muscles and heart, whereas in liver both ACC1 and ACC2 are present (237). ACC catalyses the carboxylation of acetyl-CoA to form malonyl-CoA, a rate limiting step of fatty acid synthesis, in the liver, adipose tissue and mammary gland. Malonyl-CoA acts as a precursor of fatty acid synthesis and regulates β -oxidation of fatty acids using carnitine palmitoyl-CoA transferase shuttle system (232).

1.4.3.2 Fatty acid synthase (FAS)

Fatty acid synthase is an enzymatic system, which catalyzes the terminal step of fatty acid synthesis. Mammalian fatty acid synthase (FAS) has two identical multifunctional polypeptides. The polypeptide has three catalytic domains in the N-terminal section and is separated by a core region of 600 residues from four C-terminal domains (238). FAS catalyzes the condensation of acetyl-CoA and malonyl-CoA to produce saturated fatty acid palmitate. The genetic expression of FAS is regulated by the transcription factor, SREBP-1c, in response to glucose/insulin system (239, 240).



Figure 1.5: Schematic diagram of transport of fatty acids from the cytoplasm into mitochondria for β -oxidation. See text for explanation (234).

1.4.3.3 Sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBPs)

SREBPs are transcriptional factors regulating the expression of fatty acid synthase to regulate fatty acid metabolism. SREBPs bind to the sterol regulatory element specific DNA sequence. When sterol levels are low in cells, SREBP is cleaved to a water-soluble N-terminal domain that is translocated to the nucleus (241). This translocation upregulates the expression of various enzymes involved in sterol biosynthesis (241). However, when sterol levels are high in

cells, feedback mechanism regulates SREBP activities (242). The mammalian genome has two separate SREBP genes – SREBP-1 and SREBP-2. SREBP-1 is present in two different isoforms, SREBP-1a and SREBP-1c. These isoforms differ in their first exons owing to the use of different transcriptional start sites for the SREBP-1 gene. SREBP-1a and SREBP-1c are more selective for fatty acid synthesis regulation whereas SREBP-2 regulates genes involved in cholesterol metabolism (243).

1.4.3.4 Carnitine palmitoyl transferase (CPT)

CPT-I, a mitochondrial enzyme, belongs to the carnitine acyl transferase family and plays an important role in the transport of activated fatty acid into the mitochondria. The two known isoforms of CPT-I are CPT-I α and I β . CPT-I α is located mostly in liver whereas CPT-I β is mostly located in skeletal muscle and thus the isoforms are referred to as "liver" and "skeletal" isoforms, respectively (233). CPT-I mediates the essential step of β -oxidation. CPT-I catalyses rate limiting step of carnitine palmitoyl transferase shuttle system (244).

CPT-I is regulated by hormones and dietary constituents. High insulin concentration causes inhibitory effects on CPT-I, which are mediated via malonyl-CoA. Another isoform CPT-II, a nuclear protein located in mitochondrial inner membrane, breaks down the translocated acyl carnitine intermediate which leads to β-oxidation (234).

1.4.4 Therapeutic agents and lignans influencing fatty acid metabolism pathways

Alterations in fatty acid synthesis and fatty acid oxidation modify the availability of triacyl glycerol synthesis and low density lipoprotein production in the liver and thus influence the lipid metabolism – a central link to metabolic diseases and cancer. Therefore, inhibitors of essential proteins involved in fatty acid metabolism including ACC, FAS, CPT-I along with lignans and various NHPs are suggested to be therapeutic agents against different metabolic diseases and cancer (237, 245, 246). Hyperphagic (fed with fat rich diet) ACC deficient mice exhibit reduced levels of malonyl-CoA, increased fatty acid oxidation, reduced body fat mass and reduced body weight. These observations suggest the vital role of ACC in the pathogenesis of obesity (237). No incidence of metabolic syndrome was observed in these hyperphagic ACC deficient mice. Inhibition of SREBP by betulin decreases biosynthesis of cholesterol and fatty acids and decreases the formation of atherosclerosis plaques (247). Clomoxir, 2-tertadecyglycidic acid and

etomoxir inhibit CPT-I, which is elevated in type II diabetes and, therefore, these agents may undergo development as novel anti-diabetic drugs (248). Similarly, FAS inhibitors such as orlistat are a promising anti prostate and anti breast cancer agent (246). Along with these above mentioned therapeutic agents, various lignans and related NHPs are also involved in fatty acid metabolism.

Sesame lignans and various flavonoids affect fatty acid synthesis and fatty acid oxidation pathways. Three sesame lignans, sesamin, episesamin and sesamolin, decreased the activity and mRNA abundance of various enzymes involved in fatty acid metabolism. These lignans are equally effective in lowering the levels of fatty acid synthase and SREBP-1c, two important enzymes that regulate the fatty acid synthesis pathway (249); however, a dose-dependent effect is not yet clear. Sesamolin shows higher induction of fatty acid oxidation enzymes in comparison to sesamin (212, 250). This difference is suggested due to the greater bioavailability of sesamolin than sesamin. Tissue and serum levels of sesamolin were much greater that sesamin when equal amounts of these lignans were fed to the rats (250). Furthermore, affinity and ability to activate PPAR α may explain the differences in these two lignans (250). Different flavonoids such as luteolin, quercetin, kaempferol, apigenin, and taxifolin inhibited fatty acid synthase and this inhibition is well correlated with their cancer preventive actions (251).

1.5 Natural Products under Canadian regulations

The ultimate goal of any product development is regulatory approval and benefit to consumers. Different countries may regulate flaxseed lignans differently, but our focus is in to the development of flaxseed lignans for Canadian market. In the following section, I will discuss the current status and prospects of flaxseed lignans in the Canadian market.

The Canadian regulations governing natural products are complex and dynamic in nature. Under the Food and Drugs Act, the Natural Health Products Directorate (NHPD), Food Directorate (FD) and Therapeutic Products Directorate (TPD) govern the approval and marketing of natural products under different classifications including natural health products, foods, functional foods, nutraceuticals and drugs. The definitions and classification are discussed in this section; however, the boundaries between these classes are sometimes unclear and regulatory bodies (NHPD, FD and TPD) decide on the classification of these products and fix the regulatory requirements

1.5.1 Natural Health Products

Health Canada defines Natural Health Product (NHP) as "a substance set out in Schedule 1 (Schedule 1 includes a list of NHP substances) or a combination of substances in which all the medicinal ingredients are substances set out in Schedule 1, a homeopathic medicine or a traditional medicine that is manufactured, sold or represented for use in (a) the diagnosis, treatment, mitigation or prevention of a disease, disorder or abnormal physical state or its symptoms in humans; (b) restoring or correcting organic functions in humans; or (c) modifying organic functions in humans, such as modifying those functions in a manner that maintains or promotes health" (252).

In general, NHPs are used for maintenance of good health, reduction of various health risks and chemoprevention of an acute or a chronic illness including cancer, multiple sclerosis, asthma, rheumatological conditions, depression, gastroenterological problems and other disorders (253). Various health care therapies such as homeopathic medicines, traditional Chinese, Ayurvedic medicine and probiotics incorporate NHPs in various formulations as tablets, capsules, solutions, tinctures and inhalations (254). In addition, NHPs are also used by specific population groups, such as the elderly (255), pregnant or breast-feeding women (256), and children (257). The World Health Organisation (WHO) estimates that 65-80% of world's population (258) and about 71% of Canadians use NHPs such as vitamins, minerals and homeopathic medicines as a part of their healthy living styles (259).

There are several reasons for the increased consumption of NHPs. A national survey of "Consumer use of Dietary Supplements" was conducted by telephone interviews to a population sample of 2000 individuals of continental United States. According to this survey, 43% of the individuals preferred NHPs over conventional medicines due to dissatisfaction with conventional medicines, 21% people believed that NHPs are safe and without side effects, 14% suggested that NHPs are more effective, 11% people had the desire for self treatment, 8% people found NHPs are cost effective and 6% thought that NHPs are gentle and mild (260). Therefore, belief of NHPs being safe and without side effects plays a significant role in their increased use. This belief gives an advantage to NHPs over conventional medicines, many of which have some associated side effects; however, our increasing scientific knowledge about NHPs indicates that

inappropriate administration of NHPs is also associated with various potential risks as with the conventional medicines.

1.5.2 Foods, functional foods and nutraceuticals

Under the Canadian Food and Drugs Act, Food is defined as "any article manufactured, sold or represented for use as food or drink for human beings, chewing gum, and any ingredient that may be mixed with food for any purpose whatever" (252). Health Canada considers a food as functional food if it is "similar in appearance to conventional food or may be a conventional food, is consumed as part of a usual diet, and is demonstrated to have physiological benefits and/or reduce the risk of chronic disease beyond basic nutritional functions" (261). Functional foods have effects on specific physiological functions in the body besides their normal functions of nutrition and nourishment. Some of the examples of functional foods may include insoluble fibers in wheat bran and omega-3 fatty acids in fish oil (262). These are likely to reduce the risk of colon cancer and cardiovascular diseases, respectively (262).

Another class of natural products, nutraceutical, is defined as "a product isolated or purified from food that is generally sold in medicinal forms and not usually associated with food. A nutraceutical is demonstrated to have a physiological benefit or provide protection against chronic disease" (261). Currently, Health Canada considers nutraceuticals as NHPs (263).

1.5.3 Classification of Natural Products

Health Canada uses various criteria to determine class of a natural product such as food, functional food and NHPs. Classification of some natural products such as energy drinks and protein supplements may be difficult if only active constituent is used as a criterion for classification (264). Alternatively, many of the natural products containing same active ingredients (e.g. phytosterols, lignans and flavonoids) can be consumed as a component of food as well as NHPs. To avoid such situations, Health Canada uses different criteria that include product composition, product representation, product format, public perception and history of use (261, 264). Although these criteria are for the guidance purposes, regulatory bodies make their decision based on the specific natural product.

1.5.4 Flaxseed lignans in Canadian regulatory framework

Health claims made by a natural product largely determines the classification of natural products. Flaxseed lignans may be categorized into different classes based on health claims and format. Flaxseed given in regular foods such as muffin, pasta and bread will be considered food if it does not claim any health benefits. However, the same food may be considered a functional food if it claims health benefits (nutritional claims, general health claims and restricted risk reduction claims) due to presence of lignans. Unlike other functional foods that make claims such as "good source of" or "a rich source of", flaxseed containing food may not be able to make such claims because the daily recommended dose of lignan is not established (51). To claim a "good source of" or "a rich source of" a product must contain more than 5% of recommended daily intake (RDI) of nutrients. As yet, sufficient safety and epidemiological data does not exist for lignans to determine an RDI value.

Flaxseed lignans isolated from flaxseed or chemically synthesized may be marketed as an NHP if the health claims are chemopreventive in nature; however, the treatment claims complicates the classification (252). The flaxseed lignans with therapeutic claims will be assigned a DIN and will be regulated by TPD but will still be considered as a NHP. Flaxseed lignans may be approved as a NHP for various disease risk reduction claims especially in case of cardiovascular diseases (CVD) and cancer (51). Risk reduction claims depend significantly on well designed clinical studies along with epidemiological evidences against risk reduction of a particular disease. The literature supports the reduction of various CVD biomarkers in clinical studies and may further be investigated; however, conducting a clinical study for cancer risk reduction claims is difficult and probably impossible due to ethical reasons. Thus, it is likely that flaxseed lignans may be marketed as NHP for cardiovascular disease but less likely to be approved for cancer. Alternatively, several studies indicate treatment potential of flaxseed lignan in breast and prostate cancer, but the treatment claims will require rigorous safety and efficacy studies to corroborate the claims. Marketing lignans as anticancer agents will depend on the therapeutic or safety edge that lignans will offer over existing anticancer agents, which may attract the pharmaceutical industry to develop lignan products. Clinical studies comparing the efficacy of lignans with leading anticancer agents for the treatment of breast cancers and prostate cancers will be interesting.

1.5.5 Natural Health Products (NHPs) regulation in Canada: Historical perspective and current status

Historically, NHPs were regulated as either food or drugs under Food and Drugs Act in Canada. Food and Drugs Act first passed in 1920, incorporated drug, food, cosmetic and medical devices; however, dietary supplements, NHPs and functional food remained undefined. As a consequence, most of the NHPs were treated as drugs for various health claims under the Canadian Food and Drugs act; therefore, NHP manufacturers had to provide safety, efficacy and quality data in a new drug submission (NDS). Subsequently, the product used to be assigned a Drug Identification Number (DIN) if approved (265). Since other regulatory agencies including US had relaxed requirements for NHPs, manufacturers did not prefer to invest in proving Canadian requirements of safety and efficacy, which in itself is very challenging due to the complexity of NHPs. Even until now, testing of traditional Chinese, Ayurvedic, and other traditional medicines that would meet the standards of evidence required by the traditional drug approval system is very expensive and probably impossible. As a result of such stringent requirements for approval, Canadian population had fewer choices to select NHPs in the Canadian market.

In late 1990's Canadian politicians were under immense pressure to avoid a situation in which only fewer choices of NHPs/traditional medicines would be available in the market due to the strict drug regulatory system in Canada. Criticism from the public and the press coerced Health Canada to relax the laws for NHPs marketing and resulted in the introduction of a policy called "Interim DIN Enforcement Directive" in 1998 (266). According to this directive, some of the NHPs came into a special category called "Products Subject to Special Measures (PSSMs)" that included traditional medicines such as Chinese and Ayurvedic medicines, Aboriginal, Homeopathic medicines, vitamins and minerals. These NHPs could obtain a DIN number if they met the specifications given in their monographs that eased their marketing approval. For previously marketed NHPs without a DIN number, manufacturers were notified by a letter to have a DIN number; however, no other enforcement Directive. Therefore, Interim DIN Enforcement DIR Enforcement Directive. Therefore, Interim DIN Enforcement Directive was followed by various consultations and concerns regarding the regulation of NHPs in Canada, which finally ended up in the establishment of Natural Health

Products Directorate (NHPD) in 2000, which works separately from the Therapeutic Products Directorate (TPD) within Health Canada (266).

NHPD was implemented on January 1st, 2004 and defined NHPs in Canadian regulations. In 2008, NHPD allowed advertisement of NHPs for a chemopreventive use in disease conditions identified in schedule A, which was earlier prohibited. Currently, NHPD and *Natural Health Product Regulations* lead to set out that the NHPs (new and available in the market) must be licensed by NHPD prior to sale in Canada. The major regulatory framework of NHPD incorporates product licensing, site licensing, good manufacturing practices (GMPs), labelling and packaging provisions and adverse reaction reporting. NHPD provides the specific Natural Product Number (NPN) and DIN-HM (for homeopathic medicines) after the approval of various NHPs. It also provides Exemption Number (EN) to the various NHPs whose preliminary positive safety testing led to their availability in the market. In this way, NHPD increases the availability of a variety of NHPs to Canadian population for various chemopreventive health claims while ensuring their safety and quality (265, 267).

Implementation of NHPD to regulate NHPs is comparatively new in Canada. The NHPs regulatory system under NHPD is still evolving and various guidelines are continuously being amended based on the feedbacks from various regulatory, academic and industrial bodies. NHPD requires submission of phase-III clinical trial data for any chemopreventive health claim of a NHP or non-prescription drug against schedule A diseases. These data incorporate at least two randomised phase-III clinical trials along with various epidemiological studies, safety data and background information including *in vitro* experiments and animal studies and literature outcomes in support of the chemopreventive claim requested (252). NHPs with therapeutic claims get a DIN number from TPD and require the results of various preclinical and clinical studies including drug safety, effectiveness and quality. TPD also requires details regarding the production of the drug, packaging and labelling details, and information regarding therapeutic claims and side effects as new drug submission (NDS) (259, 265). For example, flaxseed lignans will be assigned a DIN if claims to cure cancer while the same product will receive a NPN if it claims to prevent occurrences of cancer.

1.5.6 Safety issues in NHPs

Frequently, people concurrently consume more than one or more products of these different classes of natural products and some of the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic interactions (drug, food or NHP) between the active ingredients of these products may be significant and may pose risks of side and adverse effects (Figure 1.6). The side and adverse effects related to NHPs may arise due to a variety of reasons including overdosing and interactions with conventional medicines, food, functional food and other NHPs (268, 269). Patients tend to overdose themselves due to the impression of NHPs being safe at any dosage and desire to overcome the disease symptoms over a short period of time, which may pose a potential risk of adverse effects. As well, a small change in the percentage of active constituent may result in pharmacodynamic ineffectiveness or toxicity (270). For example, the extract of *Ginkgo biloba* may induce allergic reactions if the content of ginkgolic acid in the extract exceeds 5 parts per million (271).

Various kinds of possible interactions (Figure 1.6) between drugs, NHPs, food and functional food may cause adverse reactions (268). A number of clinically significant drug-NHP or NHP-NHP interactions are well-known. *St. John's Wort*, a NHP, may interact with 633 drugs (272). In a recently published report, *St. John's Wort* decreased the systemic concentrations of indinavir (anti-HIV drug) and deteriorated HIV patient's health condition. *St. John's Wort* induces CYP3A4, which is the primary metabolic enzyme responsible for the metabolism of indinavir, and decreases the systemic concentration (273). As well, high doses of vitamin C may decrease the urinary excretion of acetaminophen and increase its blood levels, which may increase the adverse effects associated with acetaminophen (274). Since Vitamin C is present in citrus fruits, this interaction may also result in food-drug interactions. Furthermore, co-administration of vitamin B3 and ginseng leads to blood sugar alterations and may increase the risk of bleeding. Similarly, co-administration of eucalyptus and ginger may lower the blood sugar levels (275, 276).

A clinically significant food-drug interaction is that of grapefruit juice with several drugs that are CYP3A4 substrates (e.g. cyclosporine) (277). Alternatively, co-administration of functional food with drugs may modulate absorption of various drugs. Fish oil may exhibit a pharmacodynamic interaction with antihypertensive drugs. It decreases blood pressure (278) and therefore, co-administration of fish oil with antihypertensive drugs may potentiate the

antihypertensive effect and render patient hypotensive. Such interactions speak to a need for a better understanding of possible interactions and their mechanisms to aid in the design of better therapeutic strategies.



Figure 1.6: Diagrammatic representation of various types of interactions possible between drugs, NHPs, food and functional food.

Therapeutic claims of NHPs emphasize complete safety and efficacy studies (preclinical as well as clinical data) for any new chemical entity, which includes pharmacokinetic, pharmacodynamic, toxicological and drug-drug interaction assessments (279). Given the correlation between systemic exposure and safety and efficacy of a molecule, a pharmacokinetic understanding facilitates an understanding of the pharmacodynamics or potential for toxic effects of the molecule. In order to exhibit a pharmacodynamic effect the active constituent of the molecule must undergo the pharmacokinetic processes of absorption and distribution to gain access to the biophase (effect site of the drug). These pharmacokinetic processes in addition to the elimination processes of metabolism and excretion regulate the concentration at the biophase. Consequently, a complete understanding of pharmacokinetic processes is necessary to aid in the evaluation of safety and efficacy and determination of an effective dose and dosing schedule for a drug molecule (280).

Understandably, identification of active constituents, determination of optimum dose, pharmacokinetics, efficacy and identification of mechanism of action of active constituents are often conducted retrospectively. For example, garlic (both food (in food format) and natural health product (in dosage format)) has been used for centuries as a food and may possess various health benefits such as anti-bacterial, anti-viral, anti-fungal, anti-hypertensive, blood-glucoselowering, anti-thrombotic, anti-mutagenic and anti-platelet activities (281). The active constituents responsible for these activities were identified as Allicin and Allin. Along with various health benefits, excessive consumption of garlic has been associated with breath and body odour, allergic reactions, nausea, heartburn and flatulence (282). Various pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic studies on garlic identified that the optimum dose of 0.5 to 12 g/day of garlic bulb in adults (equivalent to maximum dose of 12 mg/day of allicin and 27 mg/day of allin) is required to avoid the abovementioned side effects while remaining effective (283,284). Additionally, pharmacodynamic studies are necessary to rationalize the usage of NHPs against any indication. Of the several studies that tested the chemopreventive efficacy of garlic against various indications (285), only the serum cholesterol lowering, lipid lowering and anti-infective effects were reproducible and conclusive. Uses against other indications need further investigations.

Similarly, NHPs containing phytoestrogens such as flaxseed have been associated with various health benefits in cancer, cardiovascular disease and diabetes and have long history of safe use as a food through the ages (286); however, limited information on the bioactive constituents, the mechanisms of actions and pharmacokinetic behavior exist. One of the putative active constituents of flaxseed is flaxseed lignans. Role of flaxseed lignans in potential health benefits is a new and growing area (4). These health benefits can be promoted to the consumer through various health claims as discussed earlier. In addition to health promotion and risk reduction claims, various therapeutic claims of flaxseed lignans will require complete preclinical and clinical testing along with quality and safety evaluations as that of a drug molecule. With respect to preclinical and clinical testing, most of the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic studies on these lignans were conducted as a part of nutritional studies and, thus, a complete characterization of the pharmacokinetics of flaxseed lignans is required.

1.6 Premise of the current study

Flaxseed, one of the natural products that have been consumed for centuries, finds epidemiological association with the lower prevalence of several life style-related diseases such as diabetes, obesity, cardiovascular diseases and cancer. Flaxseed lignans may exhibit various health benefits; however, the active lignan form remains unknown. Our lab aims to identify the active form of the lignan and promote flaxseed lignans as a therapeutic measure to modulate common risk factors of chronic disease such as diabetes, cancer, and CVD to treat or prevent such diseases.

The flaxseed lignans act via a variety of mechanisms to exhibit their anticancer effects. Prostate cancer cells are known to use fatty acids as an alternate source of energy and inhibition of the fatty acid metabolism results in death of these cancer cells. Given the beneficial effects of flaxseed lignans in breast, prostate cancers and diabetes, the flaxseed lignans may modulate fatty acid metabolism, which is central to the pathology of all these diseases. This is true of the sesame lignans such as sesamin, episesamin or sesamolin, which presumably mediates its anticancer effect via regulation of these targets. Since flaxseed lignans share structural similarity with the sesame lignans and exhibit similar health benefits to sesame lignans, we expect the flaxseed lignans to exhibit a similar effect on fatty acid metabolism. In my current work I study the effect of flaxseed lignans and associated mammalian lignans on fatty acid metabolism in breast and prostate cancer cells. Specifically, I selected one of the lignans, enterolactone (EL), to determine its effect on the regulation of various fatty acid metabolism targets. Vital proteins and enzymes in fatty acid metabolism including fatty acid synthase, sterol regulatory element binding protein (SREBP)-1C and acetyl Co-A carboxylase (ACC) are over-expressed in prostate and breast cancers and play an important role in overall lipid metabolism. Therefore, these vital proteins may be useful targets for chemotherapeutic agents.

Additionally, I elucidate the pharmacokinetics of flaxseed lignans in rats in order to better understand the safety and efficacy of purified lignans. The determination of oral bioavailabilities of purified flaxseed lignans is critical to explain their biological activity and to understand pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic relationships, which determines the safety or efficacy. We determined oral bioavailability and other pharmacokinetic parameters of purified lignans in rats and explained the observed biaovailabilities of purified lignans with *in vitro* permeability and metabolism studies.

1.7 Hypothesis

- 1. Flaxseed and mammalian lignans demonstrate favourable permeability characteristics, which will allow their further pharmacokinetic evaluation.
- 2. Flaxseed and mammalian lignans alter fatty acid synthesis and/or oxidation pathways.

1.8 Objectives

- 1. To develop and validate a HPLC bioanalytical method for the analysis of flaxseed and mammalian lignans and its application in pharmacokinetics studies.
- 2. To determine the apparent permeability and phase-II metabolism of flaxseed and mammalian lignans using the Caco-2 cell system.
- 3. Pharmacokinetic characterization of flaxseed and mammalian lignans using rat as a model.
- 4. Evaluation of the effect of enterolactone (EL) on fatty acid synthesis and/or oxidation in cancer and normal immortalized cell lines.

CHAPTER 2

HPLC Method with Fluorescence Detection for the Quantitative Determination of Flaxseed Lignans

Jatinder Kaur Mukker*, Valeriya Kotlyarova*, Ravi Shankar Prasad Singh and Jane Alcorn**

Drug Design and Discovery Research Group, College of Pharmacy and Nutrition, Thorvaldson Building, 110 Science Place, University of Saskatchewan, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada. S7N5C9

*Authors having equal contribution
**Corresponding author:
Tel.: +1-306-966-6365; fax: +1-306-966-6377 *E-mail address*: jane.alcorn@usask.ca

Relation of this manuscript to the thesis:

One of the aims of the thesis is pharmacokinetic studies on purified flaxseed lignans. A validated bioanalytical method is necessary for the analysis of unknown samples generated during different *in vitro* and *in vivo* pharmacokinetic studies. This manuscript discusses the development of a bioanalytical method which was used for subsequent pharmacokinetic investigation.

CHAPTER 2

HPLC Method with Fluorescence Detection for the Quantitative Determination of Flaxseed Lignans

2.1 Abstract

We report a rapid and simple HPLC method with fluorescence detection for the quantification of the major flaxseed lignan, secoisolarisiresinol diglucoside (SDG) and its major metabolites. The method is specific for SDG, secoisolarisiresinol (SECO), enterodiol (ED) and entrolactone (EL) in rat serum. The assay procedure involves chromatographic separation using a Waters Symmetry C₁₈ reversed-phase column (4.6 ×150 mm, 5 μ) and mobile phase gradient conditions consisting of acetonitrile (0.1 percent formic acid) and water (0.1 percent formic acid). SDG extraction from serum requires the use of Centrifuge filters while SECO, ED and EL are extracted with diethyl ether. The organic layer is evaporated and reconstituted in 100 μ l of mobile phase and 50 μ l of reconstituted sample or filtrate is injected onto the column. Total run time is 25 min. Calibration curves are linear (r² ≥ 0.997) from 0.05-10 μ g/mL for SDG and EL and 0.01-10 μ g/mL for SECO and ED. Precision and accuracy are within USFDA specified specified limits. The stability of all lignans is established in auto-injector, bench-top, freeze-thaw and long term stability at -80°C for 30 days. The method's reasonable sensitivity and reliance on more widely available HPLC technology should allow for its straightforward application to pharmacokinetic evaluations of lignans in animal model systems such as the rat.

2.2 Introduction

Lignans are a class of diphenolic compounds widely distributed in the plant kingdom (287). Flaxseed is one of the richest sources of lignans with secoisolarisiresinol diglucoside (SDG) (Figure 2.1A) as the principal lignan form. Flaxseed also contains minor amounts of the aglycone form, secoisolariciresinol (SECO) (Figure 2.1B), and other lignans such as metaresinol and larisiresinol (288, 289). In the mammalian gastrointestinal tract SDG is hydrolysed to its aglycone, SECO, possibly through β -glucosidase and β -glucuronidase activity (290). SECO is further converted to the mammalian lignans, enterodiol (ED) (Figure 2.1C) and enterolactone (EL) (Figure 2.1D) in the presence of colonic gut microflora (40, 291).

At present, research principally attributes the health effects of the flaxseed lignans to their antioxidant activity (292, 293) estrogenic activity (294), or to their role as the principle precursor lignans to the mammalian lignans, ED and EL (295). Uncertainty exists as to whether the plant lignans (i.e. SDG or SECO) and/or the mammalian lignans (i.e. EL and ED) mediate the putative health benefits associated with flaxseed lignan consumption (296). A complete pharmacokinetic characterization of flaxseed lignans would contribute vital information on lignan effects *in vivo*. As flaxseed lignans receive increasing attention in the treatment of cardiovascular disease and cancer (297), their promotion will require an improved understanding of lignan absorption and disposition characteristics. Such a pharmacokinetic evaluation will require a simple and rapid analytical method for the quantitative determination of lignans in biological matrices.

We found only a few analytical methods for the quantitation of lignans in the mammalian system. These methods involved the use of HPLC with fluoroimmunoassay (298), gas chromatography (GC) (299), UV detection or liquid chromatography-mass spectrophotometry (LCMS) techniques (187, 300-302). LCMS is not universally available and the reported HPLC methods suffer from various disadvantages including lack of analytical sensitivity and failure to report procedures for the simultaneous determination of all major lignan metabolites of SDG. To the best of our knowledge, the use of fluorescence detection for the quantification of flaxseed lignans in biological matrices has not been demonstrated. Fluorescence detection often improves analytical sensitivity as compared to UV detection methods. Therefore, we developed a HPLC fluorescence detection method for the determination of SDG, SECO, ED and EL in a rodent model system (the rat) commonly used for preliminary pharmacokinetic evaluations of new chemical entities and bioactive components of plants.


Figure 2.1: Structural representation of Secoisolarisiresinol diglucoside (SDG) (A), Secoisolarisiresinol (SECO) (B), Enterodiol (ED) (C), and Enterolactone (EL) (D).

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1 Chemicals and reagents

SDG and SECO (>95 percent purity) were kind gifts from Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, (Dr. Alister Muir). ED and EL were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Canada Ltd (Oakville, ON). Umbelliferone (7-Hydroxycoumarin) and riboflavin were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Canada Ltd (Oakville, ON). HPLC grade acetonitrile was purchased from Fisher Scientific Canada (Ottawa, ON). Diethyl ether was purchased from EMD Chemicals Limited (Gibbstown, NJ). Methanol was purchased from Caledon Laboratories (Georgetown, ON). A MilliQ Synthesis (Millipore, Bedford, MA) Water Purification system provided purified deionized water. All other chemicals used were analytical grade.

2. 3.2 Instrumentation and chromatographic conditions

The HPLC (Agilent Technologies, Mississauga, ON) system consisted of a Series 1200 quaternary pump (G1311A) with online degasser (G1322A), autosampler (G1329A), and fluorescence detector (G1321A). Processed samples (50 µL) were injected onto a Waters Symmetry C_{18} column (4.6 × 150 mm, 5 µm). The analytes were eluted under gradient mode with mobile phase consisting of water with 0.1 percent formic acid (component A) and acetonitrile with 0.1 percent formic acid (component B) in different ratios delivered at a flow rate of 1 mL/min. Excitation wavelength was set at 277 nm and emission wavelength at 617 nm. The mobile phase was filtered through a 0.22 µm Nylon filter (Pall Scientific, Mississauga, ON) and degassed in an ultrasonic bath for 30 min prior to use. The column was maintained at room temperature (22°C) and washed with water:methanol (50:50) after every use. The potential for autosampler carry over was reduced by injection of blank mobile phase after the highest calibration curve concentration. For SDG the mobile phase gradient conditions consisted of an initial isocratic condition of 85:15 component A:component B from 0 - 12 min, an increasing gradient from 15 percent to 50 percent of component B from 12 - 14 min and then 50 to 90 percent from 14 – 16 min, a decreasing gradient from 90 percent to 15 percent component B from 16 – 23 min, and a return to 85:15 component A:component B between 23-25 min. For SECO, ED and EL the gradient consisted of 85:15 component A:component B from 0 - 12, an increasing gradient from 15 percent to 50 percent component B and from 50 percent to 90 percent between 12 – 14 min and then 90 percent between 14 – 18 min, with a decreasing gradient from 90 percent – 15 percent component B from 18 – 20 min and a return to 85:15 component A:component B between 20 – 25 min.

2.3.3 Preparation of stock and working standard solutions

Stock solutions (1 mg/mL) of the lignans and internal standards (umbelliferone and riboflavin) were prepared by initial dissolution in methanol followed by dilution with mobile phase (70 percent component A:30 percent component B for SECO, ED, EL and umbelliferone; 80 percent component A:20 percent component B for SDG and riboflavin). Working solutions of the lignans ($0.1 \ \mu g/mL - 100 \ \mu g/mL$) were prepared by serial dilution of the stock solution with mobile phase while working solutions of the internal standard were prepared by a single dilution of the stock solution to a concentration of 100 $\mu g/mL$. Quality control samples were prepared in

a similar manner by a different analyst to achieve working stock solutions (as per USFDA guidelines) at the low quality control (LQC) (3-fold the lower limit of quantification (LLOQ)), middle quality control (MQC) and high quality control (HQC) (80 percent of the upper limit of quantification). These stocks were stored at $-20\pm5^{\circ}$ C, and used to prepare standard curve samples on the day of analysis. The stock solutions were stable up to 30 days (data not shown).

2.3.4 Preparation of calibration curve samples and quality control (QC) samples

Calibration curve samples were prepared on each day of analysis by adding 10 μ L of individual working solutions to 90 μ L of pooled rat blank serum (see section 2.7) with vortexmixing for 30 seconds. For the quality control samples a separate analyst added the appropriate volume of working solutions into pooled rat serum in bulk on the first analysis day and these samples were then individually aliquoted into polypropylene microcentrifuge tubes (disposable conical economy micro tubes with snap caps, 2 mL volume, Catalog No. 14231-064, VWR Mississauga, ON) and stored at -80±5°C in the dark until analysis.

2.3.5 Sample preparation

For SECO, ED and EL, 10 μ L of umbelliferone (internal standard) solution (100 μ g/mL) was added to 100 μ L of calibration standards, QC samples, or rat serum samples and vortexmixed for 10 sec. To all samples, 4 mL of diethyl ether was added, vortex-mixed for 10 minutes, and centrifuged at 4°C at 780 × *g* in an Eppendorf microcentrifuge (Model 5804A, Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY). The aqueous layer was snap frozen using liquid nitrogen and the organic layer was transferred to glass tubes and evaporated to dryness under vacuum at 40°C in an evaporator (Centrivap Concentrator, Labconco Corporation, Kansas, MO). The residue was reconstituted in 100 μ L of mobile phase, vortex-mixed for 2 minutes, transferred to HPLC vials and 50 μ L was injected onto the column.

For SDG, 10 μ L of riboflavin (internal standard) solution (25 μ g/mL) was added to 100 μ L of calibration standards, QC samples, or rat serum samples and briefly vortex-mixed. Samples were transferred to centrifuge filters (Modified PES 10K, 500 μ L, VWR International, Mississauga, ON) and centrifuged at 13,300 × g in a microcentrifuge (Accuspin Micro17 centrifuge, Fisher Scientific Canada, Ottawa, ON) for 30 min. The filtrate was transferred to HPLC vials and 50 μ L of sample was injected onto the column.

Recovery was determined at LQC, MQC and HQC. The peak areas of post-extracted or post-filtered serum samples were compared with those obtained from unextracted LQC, MQC and HQC samples prepared in mobile phase.

2.3.6 Validation procedures

A complete validation for the assay of SDG, SECO, ED and EL in rat serum was performed in accordance with USFDA guidelines (303). Specificity was assessed by analysis of serum from six different rats to determine the absence of endogenous substances with similar retention times to the lignans and internal standards.

The limit of detection (LOD) was the lowest detectable concentration with a signal-tonoise ratio of 3. Lowest Limit of quantification (LLOQ) was determined at the lowest concentration that gave precision and accuracy values within 20% of the mean and nominal values, respectively. The LOQ was the lowest concentration on the calibration curve and the linearity from LLOQ to 10,000 ng/mL was assessed by processing a ten-point calibration curve on several different days. The ratio of peak areas of the analytes and internal standards were plotted against the nominal concentrations of the calibration curve samples. A linear leastsquares regression analysis, using $1/X^2$ as weighting factor, was conducted to determine slope, intercept and coefficient of determination (r^2) to demonstrate linearity of the method. Calculated concentrations of the calibration curve samples had no more than ±15 percent deviation from nominal concentration, except at LLOQ which was less than ±20 percent.

The intra- and inter-day precision and accuracy of the method was determined by analyzing six replicates at each of LLOQ, LQC, MQC, and HQC on three different days. Precision was expressed as percent relative standard deviation (RSD) with acceptance criteria of RSD \pm 15 percent at each concentration except at LLOQ, which was allowed RSD \pm 20 percent. Accuracy (percent) was expressed as [(calculated amount/predicted amount) x100] with acceptance set at \pm 15 percent of the nominal concentrations of QC samples except at LLOQ, where it was set at \pm 20 percent.

Stability studies included freeze/thaw stability, bench top stability, and long-term stability, which were performed at LQC, MQC, and HQC, and autosampler stability was tested at these concentrations but also included LLOQ. Freeze/thaw stability was tested after three freeze/thaw cycles space at least 24 hours apart with sample storage at -80 °C between each thaw. Bench top

stability was established at room temperature for SDG and on ice for SECO, ED and EL for 6 hours. To determine autosampler stability, processed samples were maintained in the autosampler for at least 24 hours prior to injection. Predicted concentrations were calculated using fresh calibration curve standards. Long-term stability was assessed after 30 days of storage at -80±5°C.

2.3.7 Application to a pharmacokinetic study in rat

An *in vivo* intravenous pharmacokinetic study was performed in male Wistar rats (N = 4, weight range 250-300 g and age range 7-9 weeks) obtained from the Animal Resources Centre (ARC), University of Saskatchewan, Canada to demonstrate the applicability of the validated bioanalytical method. SECO was administered intravenously at a dose of 20 mg/kg in a parenteral formulation consisting of PEG 300, Tween 80, benzyl alcohol, and ethanol in a 65:8:3:24 (v/v) mixture. Femoral and jugular veins were surgically cannulated under isoflurane anaesthesia for administration of SECO and for blood sampling, respectively, 24 hours prior to SECO dosing. Blood samples (250 μ L) were collected into polypropylene microcentrifuge tubes (disposable conical economy micro tubes with snap caps, 2 mL volume, Catalog No. 14231-064, VWR Mississauga, ON) at 0-12 h post-dosing. Blood was allowed to clot at room temperature for 30 min and serum was collected following centrifugation at 5000 \times g for 10 min at 4°C and stored frozen at $-80 \pm 5^{\circ}$ C until analysis. Rat serum (100 µL) samples were spiked with umbelliferone and processed as described above, and the analysis run was accepted based on the performance of QC samples. The criteria for acceptance of the analytical runs encompassed the following: (i) not more than 33 percent of the QC samples were greater than ± 15 percent of the nominal concentration (ii) not less than 50 percent at each QC concentration level must meet the acceptance criteria. The animal protocol for the pharmacokinetic analysis of SECO was conducted in accordance with Canadian Council of Animal Care (CCAC) guidelines and approved by University Committee on Animal Care and Supply at the University of Saskatchewan.

2.3.8 Data and statistical analysis

A Student t-test was used to determine whether slopes and intercepts of the calibration curves were significantly different from zero using Prism 4.0 (GraphPad Prism, San Diego, CA, USA). The level of significance was set at P<0.05. Noncompartmental pharmacokinetic (PK) analysis for SECO was performed using WinNonLin 4.1 (Pharsight Inc, Mountain View, CA).

2.4 Results and discussion

This HPLC method with fluorescence detection represents a relatively simple and rapid bioanalytical technique for the major plant lignan, SDG, and its major metabolites SECO, ED and EL, using a widely available pharmaceutical analysis technology. Although the advantage of analytical sensitivity afforded by LC-MS analysis is indisputable, its lack of widespread availability limits pertinent evaluations of lignan pharmacology in mammalian systems. Our relatively straightforward and reasonably sensitive HPLC method for the analysis of lignans derived from flaxseed offers significant advantages in terms of sensitivity and ease of selectivity, sample preparation, and lower volume of sample requirements as compared to previously reported HPLC methods (187, 301), which should allow for enhanced investigations into lignan pharmacology.

Many of the reported methods describe quantification of flaxseed lignans from flaxseed (300, 304, 305) or flax products (304, 306, 307). A fewer number report methods for lignan quantification in human or rat biological matrices (187, 308). Some of these methods use the less widely available LC-MS technology for quantification of ED and EL (187). These methods do not describe the quantification of SDG or SECO, thereby limiting their application for assessments of the major lignan form of flaxseed (SDG) and its relevant metabolites (SECO, EL, ED). Nurmi *et al.* achieved very sensitive detection limits for the quantification of secoisolariciresinol, enterodiol and enterolactone in human plasma using coulometric electrode array detection, but the accuracy of the method was only 69% for ED and SDG was not included in the analysis (309). Gamache *et. al.* used HPLC with coulometric assay to quantify ED and EL in rat plasma and human urine with a low LOD, but SDG and SECO was not included in the analysis (310). In general, the reported methods for quantification of lignans in biological matrices fail to allow the simultaneous estimation of all major metabolites of SDG produced *in vivo.* Our current method simultaneously quantifies all major metabolites of SDG in rat serum

using low sample volumes (0.1 mL), which is necessary to permit serial blood sampling and the pharmacokinetic characterization of lignans in rat. Our method also quantifies SDG using slightly different extraction methods and mobile phase conditions.

Given the widely divergent physicochemical properties of the lignans, the use of two different extraction procedures and elution conditions was inevitable. With the two glucose moieties, SDG is a highly polar compound compared to its aglycone form, SECO, and the mammalian lignans, ED and EL. Although we attempted to establish a consistent mobile phase gradient condition and extraction method suitable for all relevant lignans derived from flaxseed, unacceptable run times, interfering endogenous peaks and poor extraction efficiencies thwarted these efforts. Hence, SDG requires analysis separate from SECO, ED and EL. Despite this disadvantage, though, our method does offer a suitably sensitive analytical alternative to LC-MS methods.

2.4.1 Method validation

Figure 2.2 presents representative HPLC chromatograms of lignans and their respective internal standards spiked into rat serum. The chromatograms demonstrate that The method is specific with the absence of endogenous peaks that co-elute with the lignans and internal standards. The chromatographic conditions used for the analysis gave retention times for riboflavin (internal standard) and SDG of 4.3 min and 6.8 min respectively, while retention times for umbelliferone (internal standard), SECO, ED, and EL, retention times were 7.0, 7.9, 9.4 and 12.3, respectively. Absolute recovery of SDG was 83.4 ± 10.7 , 99.0 ± 1.9 and 95.3 ± 1.1 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively, and recovery for riboflavin at 2.5 µg/mL was 85.0 ± 3.0 percent. The absolute recovery of SECO was 87.7 ± 9.4 , 91.6 ± 9.3 and 93.7 ± 3.3 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of ED was 91.2 ± 5.8 , 95.6 ± 5.2 and 90.2 ± 7.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively, and the recovery of EL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of EL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of EL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of EL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of EL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of LL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of EL was 88.2 ± 12.8 , 84.7 ± 5.8 and 80.2 ± 13.0 percent at LQC, MQC and HQC, respectively. The recovery of umbelliferone at 10 µg/mL from rat serum was 94.0 ± 6.0 percent.

The limit of detection (LOD) for SDG, SECO, ED and EL was 16.6, 3.3, 3.3 and 16.6 ng/mL respectively, and the lowest limit of quantification (LLOQ) was 50, 10, 10, and 50 ng/mL, respectively. The method was linear over a concentration range of 10 - 10,000 ng/mL for SECO and ED, and 50 - 10,000 ng/mL for SDG and EL with coefficient of determination values

greater than 0.997 for all calibration curves. The relevant slope values and coefficients were statistically different from zero (p < 0.05). The average percent accuracy across different standard concentration levels varied from 93.6-104.6 for SDG and 93.4-109.6 for SECO, ED and EL, while average percent coefficient of variation (CV) ranged from 1.21-3.93 for SDG and from 0.18-13.04 for SECO, ED and EL (data not shown).

Tables 2.1 and 2.2 summarize the intra- and interday precision and accuracy data. Overall intraday and interday precision evaluations gave CV values of less than 13.3 percent and accuracy was within 10 percent of the nominal values. This data suggest the method is both accurate and precise in rat serum.

QC Levels*	Precision ^a			Accuracy ^b				
	SDG	SECO	ED	EL	SDG	SECO	ED	EL
LLOQ								
(Day-1)	6.5	8.0	11.6	7.4	91.1	96.8	87.4	94.1
(Day-2)	3.5	9.6	5.7	5.8	86.2	91.5	84.9	93.6
(Day-3)	13.3	4.5	6.1	7.4	101.4	99.9	99.6	89.9
LQC								
(Day-1)	2.4	5.6	2.0	2.9	96.8	104.3	89.0	100.0
(Day-2)	3.7	5.3	3.2	5.3	90.2	95.8	89.8	101.8
(Day-3)	4.6	8.6	4.4	5.7	100.9	100.6	97.3	89.5
MQC								
(Day-1)	2.5	4.2	3.9	4.2	100.0	107.2	101.3	105.0
(Day-2)	3.6	4.5	3.6	3.9	98.4	93.3	100.7	102.8
(Day-3)	5.1	5.5	5.3	4.4	98.7	95.8	104.2	89.5
HQC								
(Day-1)	3.4	1.4	1.3	1.1	100.5	104.3	89.9	94.8
(Day-2)	4.8	1.6	1.6	1.3	104.2	90.8	90.4	97.2
(Day-3)	3.9	4.0	4.6	4.7	98.8	103.9	103.2	88.5

Table 2.1:Intraday assay precision and accuracy for SDG, SECO, ED and EL in rat serum (N = 6)

^aExpressed as percent R.S.D. ((S.D./mean) \times 100 %).

^bCalculated as (mean determined concentration/nominal concentration) × 100%.

*LLOQ for SDG and EL 50ng/mL and for SECO and ED is 10 ng/mL; LQC for SDG and EL is 150 ng/mL and for SECO and ED is 30 ng/mL; MQC is 4000 ng/mL and HQC is 8000 ng/mL for all four lignans.



Figure 2.2: Representative HPLC chromatograms of rat blank serum for SECO (10 μ g/mL), ED (10 μ g/mL) and EL (10 μ g/mL) (A), rat serum spiked with Umbelliferone (10 μ g/mL), SECO, ED and EL (B), rat blank serum for SDG (C), and rat serum spiked with Riboflavin (2.5 μ g/mL) (IS) and SDG (10 μ g/mL) (D).

QC Levels*	Precision ^a			Accuracy ^b				
	SDG	SECO	ED	EL	SDG	SECO	ED	EL
LLOQ	9.6	8.0	10.6	7.3	87.3	96.1	90.6	92.7
LQC	5.9	7.2	5.3	6.3	96.0	100.2	92.1	96.6
MQC	3.7	7.7	4.4	8.6	99.1	98.7	102.3	99.8
HQC	4.5	7.0	7.4	4.1	101.1	99.7	94.4	92.7

Table 2.2: Interday assay precision and accuracy for SDG, SECO, ED and EL in rat serum (N = 6).

^aExpressed as % R.S.D. ((S.D./mean) \times 100 %).

^bCalculated as (mean determined concentration/nominal concentration) × 100 %. *LLOQ for SDG and EL 50ng/mL and for SECO and ED is 10 ng/mL; LQC for SDG and EL is 150 ng/mL and for SECO and ED is 30 ng/mL; MQC is 4000 ng/mL and HQC is 8000 ng/mL for all four lignans.

The stability of lignans derived from flaxseed was established in rat serum under different storage conditions that included bench top (6 hour) and autosampler (24 hour) stability at room temperature freeze/thaw (3 cycles) stability, and 30 day storage at -80°C stability. These were assessed at three different quality control levels and our data suggest that the lignans were stable in the auto-injector for 24 h, up to three freeze-thaw cycles, on the bench top for 6 hours at room temperature for SDG and on ice for SECO, ED and EL, and for 30 days with storage at -80±5°C. SECO, ED and EL were not stable on the bench top for 6 hours.

2.4.2 SECO pharmacokinetics following intravenous bolus injection

To demonstrate applicability of this method, a pharmacokinetic analysis of SECO was performed following a bolus intravenous injection. All QC samples met the acceptance criteria (data not shown). The mean serum SECO concentration versus time profile is shown in Figure 2.3. Systemic clearance (Cl_s) for SECO was 8.0 ± 1.9 L/hkg, elimination rate constant (k) was 0.20 ± 0.10 h⁻¹and half life (t_{1/2}) was 4.1 ± 1.5 h. Volume of distribution (V_d) for SECO was 45.0 ± 11.7 L/Kg and area under curve (AUC_{0-∞}) was 2.6 ± 0.6 h*µg/mL. The sensitivity and specificity of the assay were found to be sufficient for accurately characterizing the pharmacokinetics of SECO following an intravenous bolus injection. The single ED determination was likely due to enterohepatic recirculation as SECO becomes conjugated in the liver to glucuronide and sulfate metabolites, which are subsequently excreted into the gastrointestinal lumen (290). Deconjugated and unabsorbed SECO, which becomes available in the colon, undergoes bacterial metabolism to the mammalian lignans, which are subsequently absorbed and also undergo extensive conjugation by the gastrointestinal mucosa and liver (28). Treatment of serum samples with b-glucuronidase/sulfatase would likely result in the quantification of much higher levels of SECO, ED and EL as the glucuronic acid and sulfate moieties become removed making the parent form available for analysis. The highly polar nature of the glucuronic acid and sulfate conjugates would result in their rapid elution during chromatographic separation under the mobile phase conditions required for SECO, ED and EL analysis.



Figure 2.3: Log Mean \pm SD serum concentration versus time profile of secoisolariciresinol (SECO) (•) and enterodiol (ED) (\Box) following an intravenous bolus administration of SECO (20 mg/kg) to male Wistar rats (N = 4).

2.5 Conclusion

With the growing interest in flaxseed lignans and their association with a variety of health benefits, including prevention of cancer, cardiovascular diseases and hyperlipidemia, availability of a more widely accessible analytical method is necessary to improve our understanding of lignan pharmacology. The currently available HPLC methods tend to lack analytical sensitivity or accuracy, may require large sample volumes, or fail to report the simultaneous determination of all SDG metabolites, while the existing LC-MS analytical methods have more restricted accessibility to research laboratories. Our HPLC-fluorescence detection method is relatively simple and provides reasonable analytical sensitivity for the simultaneous quantification of the major metabolites of SDG, the principal lignan of flax. This method should be suitable for a complete pharmacokinetic analysis of lignans in suitable animal model species with possible extension to human clinical trial evaluations.

CHAPTER 3

Permeability and Conjugative Metabolism of Flaxseed Lignans by Caco-2 Human Intestinal Cells

Jatinder Kaur Mukker¹, Deborah Michel¹, Alister D. Muir², Ed. S. Krol¹ and Jane Alcorn¹*

¹Drug Discovery and Development Research Group, College of Pharmacy and Nutrition, Thorvaldson Building, 110 Science Place, University of Saskatchewan, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada ²Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada

*Corresponding author: Tel.: +1-306-966-6365; fax: +1-306-966-6377 *E-mail address*: jane.alcorn@usask.ca

Relation of this manuscript to the thesis:

Intestinal permeability and metabolism are major factors in the intestinal absorption and bioavailability of drugs. Caco-2 is one of the widely used *in vitro* systems for the determination of permeability and intestinal metabolism due its similarity with human intestine. This manuscript discusses the extent of permeability and conjugative metabolism of flaxseed lignans which helped us to understand the absorption of flaxseed lignans.

CHAPTER 3

Permeability and Conjugative Metabolism of Flaxseed Lignans by Caco-2 Human Intestinal Cells

3.1 Abstract

To enhance our understanding of the oral absorption of flaxseed lignans we evaluated intestinal permeation and phase II metabolism of lignans using Caco-2 cells grown on Transwell[®] supports. For permeation studies, lignans (100 μ M) were added to acceptor or donor compartments and samples were taken at 2 hours. For metabolism studies, lignans (100 μ M) were incubated in Caco-2 for maximum 48 hours. Cell lysates and media were treated with β-glucuronidase/sulphatase and lignan concentrations determined using HPLC. Apical-to-basal permeability coefficients for secoisolariciresinol (SECO), enterodiol (ED), and enterolactone (EL) were 8.0±0.4, 7.7±0.2 and 13.7±0.2 (×10⁻⁶) cm/s, respectively, whereas efflux ratios were 0.8-1.2 consistent with passive diffusion. Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) permeation was not detected. Extent conjugation after 48 h was <3%, 94.6%, 90% and >99% for SDG, SECO, ED and EL, respectively. These data suggest SDG metabolites, SECO, ED and EL, but not SDG undergoes passive permeation and conjugative metabolism by intestinal cells.

3.2 Introduction

Plant polyphenolic compounds continue to receive prominent attention for their positive health benefits in a number of chronic disease states (311). Such attention has intensified research to confirm efficacy and to elucidate the mechanisms underlying their bioactivity in chronic disease. Lignans, a class of diphenolic compounds widely distributed in the plant kingdom (287), have generated particular interest due to their ability to favourably modulate biological risk factors of cardiovascular disease and cancer (1, 312). Flaxseed is a rich source of the lignan secoisolarisiresinol diglucoside (SDG) (288), and human clinical trials and animal model studies have reported important beneficial cardiovascular effects of flaxseed lignan supplementation such as improvement in blood lipid profiles (94, 97), reduction in the development of aortic atherosclerosis (313), and delayed onset of type II diabetes (314). Furthermore, several studies suggest a protective role for flaxseed lignans against cancers of the breast, prostate and colon (315).

In the flaxseed, SDG exists as an oligomer with ester linkages to 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaric acid, cinnamic acid, and with other phenolic glucosides (316). Following oral consumption, the glucosidic groups are cleaved from SDG to yield the aglycone form, secoisolariciresinol (SECO), in the upper gastronintestinal tract. SECO can be subsequently metabolized by the colonic microflora to the mammalian lignans, enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) (287). Although the literature attempts to draw an epidemiological association between EL and the positive health effects of flaxseed consumption (82), it still remains controversial whether plant derived lignans (i.e. SDG, SECO) and/or the mammalian lignans (i.e. EL, ED) mediate the putative health benefits associated with flaxseed lignan consumption (296). Hence, knowledge of the biological fate of orally ingested lignans is a prerequisite to an understanding of their role in protection against or mitigation of chronic diseases.

A limited number of studies report pharmacokinetic information on flaxseed lignans (317-319). Oral administration of purified SDG (0.9 mg/kg) to twelve healthy volunteers showed C_{max} values of 22.1 and 16.7 ng/mL for enterolignans in plasma at 14.8 and 19.7 h, respectively and Area under the curve (AUC) of ED and EL was 292.1 and 525.8 ng.h/mL, respectively (320). Single oral dose studies with purified SDG or SECO indicate that urinary excretion of ED and EL and their metabolites constitute a minor percentage of the total administered lignan 12-24

h post dose with enhanced excretion by 48 h (161). SECO and its metabolites were identified in urine and at levels lower than the mammalian lignans, but SDG was not detected (321). Furthermore, oral administration of EL resulted in a small recovery of EL in the urine of rats (322). With prolonged oral dosing of SDG or SECO, EL and its phase II metabolites become the main lignan excreted in the urine (323). Although renal excretion of lignans and lignan metabolites occurs to some extent, several studies indicate that fecal excretion is the most significant elimination route for both the plant derived and mammalian lignans (324) This may suggest poor bioavailability of both the plant derived (particularly SDG) and mammalian lignans either due to poor permeation characteristics or extensive first pass metabolism (290).

Lignans undergo phase II conjugative metabolism (glucuronidation and sulfation) and the major circulating forms are the lignan conjugates of glucuronic acid or sulfate which undergo enterohepatic recirculation (195). Most *in vitro* studies with rat and human hepatic microsomes demonstrate biotransformation of plant derived and mammalian lignans to a number of aromatic and aliphatic oxidative metabolites (325). However, only small amounts of oxidative metabolites of lignans were detected in the urine of humans and rats suggesting that cytochrome P450 mediated metabolism plays a very minor role in lignan metabolism (321). Consequently, knowledge of first-pass metabolism by phase II conjugative reactions will be critical to an understanding of the biologically active lignan form.

To mediate their putative biological activity, lignans must first undergo absorption across the gastrointestinal barrier and subsequent delivery to the target tissues. Permeation across the intestinal epithelial barrier and conjugative metabolism within the intestinal epithelium are two important processes that can influence the oral bioavailability of lignans. Preliminary information concerning the intestinal permeation and metabolism of lignans can be acquired using the Caco-2 cell culture model. Permeability estimates derived from this useful, predictive *in vitro* model of intestinal absorption and metabolism (326) often correlate well with oral drug absorption characteristics in humans (50). This *in vitro* system also has been used to characterize the intestinal absorption and metabolism characteristics of other plant polyphenols such as the flavonoids and their glycosides (327). Hence, the purpose of this study was to evaluate the permeation characteristics of the plant derived lignans, SDG and SECO, and the mammalian lignans, EL and ED, and to characterize the extent of phase II conjugative metabolism by the Caco-2 absorption model. This information would provide insight into the oral bioavailability of

each lignan and the possible bioactive lignan form associated with the positive health benefits of flaxseed lignan consumption.

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 Chemicals, reagents and Caco-2 Cells

SDG and SECO (>95% purity) were kind gifts from Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon (Dr. Alister Muir). β-Glucuronidase/sulphatase Type H-5 from Helix pomatia (G-1512), ED, EL and sodium acetate were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Canada Ltd. (Oakville, ON). Caco-2/TC-7 human colon adenocarcinoma cells were obtained as a kind gift from Dr. Wolfgang Koester (Vaccine and Infectious Disease Organization, University of Saskatchewan, Canada). Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM), Transwell[®] plates, polvethylene inserts (6.5 mm diameter, 0.4 µm pore size), and 24-well tissue culture plates were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Toronto, ON). Phosphate buffered saline (PBS), fetal bovine serum (FBS), trypsin, versene and non-essential amino acids (NEAA) were obtained from Invitrogen (Burlington, ON). Umbelliferone (7-Hydroxycoumarin) and riboflavin were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Canada. HPLC grade acetonitrile was purchased from Fisher Scientific. Methanol was purchased from Caledon Laboratories (Georgetown, ON). All other chemicals unless mentioned were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich Canada. A MilliQ Synthesis Water Purification system (Millipore, Bedford, MA) provided purified deionized water. All other chemicals used were of analytical grade. A Millicell ERS system for the measurement of transepithelial electrical resistance (TEER) values was purchased from Millipore (Billerica, MA).

3.3.2 Cell culture

Caco-2 cells derived from human colon adenocarcinoma were used as a model for small intestinal mucosal epithelium to investigate the permeation and metabolism of flaxseed (SDG and SECO) and mammalian (ED and EL) lignans. Caco-2 cells with passage number 41-54 were grown in DMEM containing 10 percent FBS and 1 percent NEAA. Cells were grown at 37°C under 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂. Caco-2 cells were subcultured using 0.25% trypsin in versene for cellular detachment and Caco-2 cells (1×10^5 cells/well) were seeded on polyester membrane Transwells (PET) and 24 well tissue culture plates for permeability and phase-II conjugative metabolism studies, respectively. Media was replaced in apical and basal compartments of the

Transwells (PET) (Corning Life sciences, 24 well format, 6.5 mm diameter, pore size of 0.4 μ m and pore density of 4×10^6 pores/cm², membrane thickness of 1 μ m) and 24 well plates three times per week. Monolayers were formed on polyester (PET) membrane Transwells. Experiments with Caco-2 cells except cytotoxicity assay were conducted after 21 days in culture.

3.3.3 Cytotoxicity assay

Cytotoxicity of flaxseed (SDG and SECO) and mammalian lignans (ED and EL) in Caco-2 cells was determined using the sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay (328). Caco-2 cells were grown in T-75 flasks using suitable growth media which were replaced three times in a week (growth Area of 75cm², vented caps and straight neck, Fisher scientific (Toronto, ON, Canada)). Trypsin (0.25% in versene) and trypan blue dye were used to harvest and count the cells in an exponential phase. Complete media (100 μ L) containing about 5×10³ cells were transferred in each well of 96 well plates and were allowed to attach and grow for 24 h. After 24 h, complete media (100 µL) containing different lignans (10-500 µM) in HBSS and control (1% DMSO) was added to cells containing media and incubated for 72 h. After 72 h, trichloroacetic acid (50 µL of 50% w/v in water) was added to each well and placed at 4°C for 1 h for fixation of the cells. One 96 well plate was fixed at start of the experiment to determine the number of cells present in the 96 well plates at the beginning of the experiment (Tz). Plates were washed with tap water four times and allowed to air dry over night. Staining of the cells was done using sulforhodamine (0.4% w/v in 1% v/v acetic acid) and washed with acetic acid (1% v/v). Trizma base (200 μ L of 10 mM) was added to dried wells and absorbance was read at 515 nm. The percent growth was calculated using equation 3.1 where optical density (OD) indicates absorption. The IC₅₀ was derived by fitting four parameter logistic curves (non linear regression analysis) between percent cell growth and log concentration using GraphPad Prism 5.0 for windows (GraphPad Software, San Diego, California, USA).

% cell growth =
$$\frac{OD_{sample} - OD_{Tz}}{OD_{control} - OD_{Tz}} \times 100$$
 Equation 3.1

3.3.4 Lignan permeability assay

A stock solution (10 mM) of SDG was prepared in HBSS and stock solutions (10 mM) of SECO, ED and EL were individually prepared using 1 percent DMSO in HBSS for permeability studies. Stock solution preparation and dilutions were performed under sterile conditions. On the day of the permeability assessment, cells were washed three times with HBSS (100µL) with 10 mM HEPES buffer, pH 7.4. Monolayers were equilibrated at 37°C for 30 min before measurement of TEER values of each well using the Millicell ERS system (329). Working stock (100 μ M) solutions of SDG, SECO, ED and EL were added separately to apical (200 μ L) or basolateral (600 µL) compartments of the Transwells, and further incubated at 37°C, 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ for 2 hours. At the end of incubation period, samples were collected from both compartments and stored at -20°C until further HPLC analysis. After sample collection, cells were again washed three times with HBSS containing 10 mM HEPES (pH 7.4) and equilibrated with this solution for 30 minutes before measurement of post assay TEER. Lucifer yellow (a marker for paracellular flux) in HBSS was added to the apical compartment of each transwell and incubated under the same conditions for 1 hour. Fluorescence levels in the basal compartment (Excitation 485 nm and Emission 535 nm) were determined using a Biotek Synergy HT microplate reader (Fisher Scientific, Nepean, ON). The lucifer yellow rejection rates and post assay TEER values were used as the parameters to ensure monolayer integrity during the experiment.

Apparent Permeability Coefficients (P_{app}) and Efflux ratios (EFR) were calculated for apical to basolateral (A to B) and basolateral to apical (B to A) directions following quantitative determination of lignans by HPLC. Calculations are based on the following equations as described:

$$P_{app} = \frac{dQ}{dt} \times \frac{1}{A_m} \times \frac{1}{C_0}$$
 Equation 3.2

$$EFR = \frac{P_{app (B-A)}}{P_{app (A-B)}}$$
 Equation 3.3

Where, $\frac{dQ}{dt}$ = rate of permeation, A_m = surface area of monolayer, C₀= initial concentration in donor compartment.

In vivo intestinal permeability in human ($P_{eff,man}$) was calculated using equation 3.4 (330) and fraction of drug absorbed (F_a) was predicted using equation 3.5 (331).

$$Log(P_{eff,man}) = 0.4296 \times log(P_{app,Caco-2,pH7.4}) - 0.1434$$
 Equation 3.4

$$F_a = 1 - \left(1 + 0.54 \times P_{eff,man}\right)^{-7}$$
 Equation 3.5

Where, $P_{app,Caco-2,pH 7.4} =$ apparent permeability in Caco-2 cells at pH 7.4 and F_a is the fraction of drug absorbed.

3.3.5 Conjugation of lignans in Caco-2 cells

After 21 days of culture, Caco-2 cells were washed three times with HBSS containing 10 mM HEPES buffer, pH 7.4. SDG, SECO, ED or EL stock solutions (10 mM) and working solutions (100 μ M) were prepared in DMEM. 700 μ L of each lignan working stock solution was added in triplicate to the 24 well plates and incubated at 37°C, 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ for 48 hours. Supernatant and cell pellets were collected at 0, 2, 4, 6, 12, 24, and 48 h in triplicate from 24 well plates. Supernatant was transferred to 2 mL polypropylene centrifuge tubes. Cold PBS (4°C, 200 μ L) was added to the cell layer and culture plates were subsequently scraped with rubber policeman to collect residual cells. Cell suspensions were centrifuged at 76 × *g* (Eppendorf Centrifuge 5804 R, Mississauga, ON) at 4°C for 5 min. Following centrifugation, cells were stored at -20°C without disturbing cell pellets until enzymatic hydrolysis.

A preparation containing both β -glucuronidase and sulfatase from the snail *H. Pomatia* was used for enzymatic hydrolysis of samples after incubating for different time points up to 48 h. 100 µL of 0.1 M sodium acetate buffer (pH 5.0) containing 0.66 mg of β -glucuronidase and sulfatase H-5 was added to 100 µL of sample. Samples were mixed briefly and incubated at 37°C for 2 h. Samples were then cooled to room temperature and 200 µL of acetonitrile was added. Samples were vortex mixed for 5 min and centrifuged at 2300 × *g* for 10 min. Supernatant was transferred to centrifuge tubes and filtered through 0.2 µm filters and analyzed by HPLC. Results are presented as percentage of lignan as free (before enzymatic hydrolysis) and total (after enzymatic hydrolysis) relative to zero time control.

3.3.6 HPLC analysis

Samples from the permeability and conjugative metabolism experiments were analyzed using an HPLC method as reported (332). Briefly, for SDG, 10 μ L of riboflavin (internal standard) (25 μ g/mL) was added to 100 μ L of calibration standards, quality control samples and samples from the permeability (both apical and basolateral) and conjugative metabolism assays and vortex-mixed. For SECO, ED and EL, 10 μ L of umbelliferone (internal standard) (100 μ g/mL) was added to all samples as described for SDG above. Samples (100 μ L) were transferred to HPLC vials and 50 μ L of sample was injected onto the column. Gradient mobile phase conditions were used for isolation of SDG separately and for SECO, ED and EL using acetonitrile (containing 0.1 % formic acid) and water (containing 0.1 % formic acid) at a flow rate of 1 mL/min. An excitation wavelength of 217 nm and an emission wavelength of 677 nm was used; the total run time was 25 min. Standard curves were constructed from 0.01 μ g/mL to 10 μ g/mL for SECO and ED and 0.05 μ g/mL to 10 μ g/mL for SDG and EL using weighted linear regression (with 1/X² weighting factor).

3.3.7 Statistical analysis

All experiments had a minimum of three independent observations for each test group. Data were expressed as mean ± SD where applicable. Comparison of means between two groups was performed using independent student's t-test. Comparison of means between more than two groups was performed using one way analysis of variance (ANOVA) along with Dunnett's post hoc test. A Student t-test was used to determine whether slopes and intercepts of the calibration curves were significantly different from zero using Prism 4.0 (GraphPad Prism, San Diego, CA, USA). The level of significance was set at P<0.05. The graphs were drawn using base package in R version 2.13.1 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. ISBN 3-900051-07-0, URL http://www.R-project.org/) (333).

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Cytotoxicity of lignans to Caco-2 cells

In order to assess the cytotoxicity potential of flaxseed (SDG and SECO) and mammalian lignans (ED and EL) to Caco-2 cells, we incubated these lignans individually with Caco-2 cells

up to 72 h. Flaxseed (SDG and SECO) and mammalian lignans (ED and EL) exhibited no significant decrease in the number of cells in comparison to the control (1% DMSO).

3.4.2 Transepithelial transport of lignans across a Caco-2 monolayer

We investigated bidirectional permeation of lignans across the Caco-2 monolayer was investigated to determine an apparent permeability constant and efflux ratio (Table 3.1). We first tested each lignan for linear transport rates and we determined that transport was linear up to 2 h. A preliminary study showed that lignans are stable (> 95 percent) in the test medium added to wells without cells and incubated for as long as 48 h. We could not calculate the apical-to-basolateral and basolateral-to-apical permeation rates for SDG as SDG concentrations were below the level of quantitation of the HPLC assay in the respective recipient compartments. Efflux ratios of SECO, ED and EL were in the range of 0.8-1.2 (Table 3.1).

Table 3.1: SDG, SECO, ED and EL transport across Caco-2 cell monolayer on Transwell[®] permeable inserts. Apparent permeability coefficients (P_{app}) from apical-to-basal (A to B) and from basal-to-apical (B to A) compartments, efflux ratio (EFR) and predicted fraction absorbed (F_a) are reported.

Compound	$\frac{P_{app}(A \text{ to } B)}{(\times 10^{-6}) \text{ cm/s}}$	$\begin{array}{c} P_{app} (B \text{ to } A) \\ (\times 10\text{-}6) \text{ cm/s} \end{array}$	EFR ratio ^a	Predicted F_a^c	
SDG	BLQ^b	BLQ^b	-	-	
SECO	8.0 ± 0.4	9.5±0.4	1.2	0.90	
ED	7.7±0.2	8.9±0.6	1.2	0.90	
EL	13.7±0.2	10.6±0.5	0.8	0.94	

^{*a*} The efflux ratio is defined as the quotient of the secretory permeability and the absorptive permeability (P_{app} , B to A/ P_{app} , A to B)

^b Below limit of quantification

^c Formulae used in the prediction of F_a are: $F_a=1-(1+0.54 \times P_{eff,man})^{-7}$ and $\log(P_{eff,man})=0.4926 \times \log(P_{app,Caco-2,pH~7.4})-0.1434$ (330, 331).

3.4.3 Phase II enzyme metabolism of lignans in Caco-2 monolayers

We assessed the extent of lignan glucuronidation and sulfation of lignans in the Caco-2 monolayer was assessed for each lignan. Glucuronidase/sulfatase sensitive (phase-II) conjugates of flaxseed and mammalian lignans were detected up to 48 h (Figure 3.1). Cellular accumulation (intracellular concentration) of flaxseed (SDG & SECO) and mammalian (ED & EL) lignans was determined as well as intercellular (supernatant) accumulation. Limited conjugation of SDG was observed up to 48 h of incubation with Caco-2 cells, but SECO, ED and EL exhibited significant

conjugation (Figure 3.1). Hydrolysis of cell lysate and supernatant media with β glucuronidase/sulfatase enzyme exhibited less than 5% conversion of SDG into SECO and less



Figure 3.1: Time course of total (closed circle), free (open circle) and conjugated (triangle) SDG, SECO, ED and EL (determined after enzymatic hydrolysis using β -Glucuronidase/sulphatase Type H-5 from *Helix pomatia*) in incubation medium of Caco-2 cells. Cells were incubated in triplicate with 100 μ M lignans. Mean values with standard deviations are shown.

than 3% total conjugation. SECO and ED exhibited 95% and 90% conjugation in 48 h, respectively, while EL was completely conjugated within 12 h. The initial rate of conjugation was higher for EL as compared with SECO and ED.

3.5 Discussion and conclusion

Flaxseed contains significant levels of the lignan, SDG, which is known to undergo conversion to its aglycone, SECO, and further biotransformation to ED and EL following oral consumption. Animal models and human clinical trials using flaxseed lignan products have identified blood, urine and tissue levels of SECO, EL, and ED and their phase II metabolites but not of SDG. However, no study has specifically evaluated the intestinal permeability and the intestinal contribution of the intestine to phase II metabolism of SDG and its metabolites, SECO, ED and EL. The Caco-2 cell monolayer is widely used as an intestinal permeability screening assay to determine the principal transport mechanisms involved in intestinal absorption as well as to evaluate the phase II enzyme metabolism of compounds (334). With the objective to determine the effect of intestinal metabolism in the oral bioavailability of compounds, we elucidated the intestinal permeability and enterocytic metabolism of purified lignans using Caco-2 cells in a hope to obtain important information about the bioavailability of these lignans. Our data suggest that the principal lignan of flaxseed, SDG, undergoes limited oral absorption, while its metabolites, SECO, ED and EL, permeate across the intestinal epithelium and exhibit appreciable conjugative metabolism by intestinal cells.

We were unable to detect transepithelial transfer of SDG was not detected in the Caco-2 cell monolayer system. Our findings are consistent with other polyphenolic glycosides (335), where transport across the intestinal epithelium may be limited by poor passive diffusion characteristics or a lack of substrate specificity for the various uptake transporters expressed in the intestinal epithelium. In our study, the apparent permeability coefficients of these SECO, ED and EL were 0.3-0.5 times of the apparent permeability of metoprolol ($29.9\pm3.2 \times 10^{-6}$ cm/s), a marker compound that separates drugs into high and low permeability class in the biopharmaceutical classification system (BCS) (336). With calculated efflux ratios of 0.8-1.2, which suggest the involvement of passive diffusion as the principal mechanism responsible for the transport of these lignans across the intestinal epithelium (127). Recently published research paper on cellular uptake of flaxseed lignans by During *et al* also suggest simple diffusion as a

mechanism of permeation (337). SECO, ED and EL would be considered as compounds exhibiting low to moderate permeability at the intestinal barrier. Nonetheless, the predicted fraction of absorbed dose (F_a) of SECO, ED and EL in the intestine by the Compartmental Absorption and Transit (CAT) model was more than 90% (Table 3.1). The CAT model incorporates intestinal transit time, apparent permeability and radius of the small intestine to predict the fraction absorbed and therefore, a comparison based on F_a is more appropriate than the apparent permeability coefficients (330, 331). Given F_a values >90% as predicted by the CAT model, the SDG metabolites, SECO, ED, and EL, have the potential for complete absorption from the gastrointestinal tract.

The literature suggests the oral bioavailability of lignans is rather low and lignans are largely present as conjugates of glucuronic acid, and to a minor extent, sulfate (176). Oral bioavailability is often limited by extensive first pass metabolism by enzymes in the intestine and liver. Lignans are known to undergo phase II metabolism in the intestine. Axelson et al detected glucuronide conjugates of ED and EL in the portal vein after the oral administration of SDG in rats (27) and glucuronide and sulphate conjugates are detected in rhesus monkey and human hepatocytes, and in human serum and urine following oral lignan administration (183, 187). In our study the extent of glucuronidation of ED and EL in Caco-2 cells compared well with the values published by Jansen et al (324). SECO, ED and EL were extensively conjugated after 48 hours, while SDG remain virtually unmetabolized in the Caco-2 system. The extent of conjugation corresponded to the order of their non-polarity (SDG<SECO<ED<EL). Similar extent of conjugation has been reported in recently published literature (337). Since metabolic enzymes are located intracellularly, compounds must cross the apical membrane of enterocytes to undergo phase II metabolism. EL exhibited the highest apparent permeability and predicted absorbed fraction, which may explain in part its greater extent of conjugation in the Caco-2 monolayer. This data is similar to EL uptake and metabolism characteristics reported in HepG2 liver cancer cell lines (338). Conversely, the poor permeability characteristics of SDG across the Caco-2 cell monolayer are consistent with its poor conjugative metabolism.

Our studies with the Caco-2 cell monolayer indicate SECO, ED and EL undergo passive permeation across the small intestinal membrane and extensive intestinal phase II metabolism. SDG does not permeate across the monolayer and is not likely to be systemically available following oral administration. The ability of the Caco-2 cell monolayer to extensively metabolize

SECO, ED and EL indicates a role for the intestine in the presystemic metabolism of these lignans. Further studies are required to determine the oral bioavailability and the exact contributions of the intestine and liver to presystemic metabolism. Furthermore, glucuronide conjugates are pharmacologically inactive with a few exceptions (339), but the compelling evidence of health benefits associated with flaxseed lignan consumption coupled with our knowledge of their extensive phase II metabolism may warrant an investigation into the possible pharmacological activity of these conjugated metabolites.

CHAPTER 4

Comparative Pharmacokinetics of Purified Flaxseed Lignans in Male Wistar Rats

Jatinder Kaur Mukker¹, Ravi Shankar Prasad Singh¹, Alister D. Muir², Ed. S. Krol¹ and Jane Alcorn¹*

¹Drug Discovery and Development Research Group, College of Pharmacy and Nutrition, University of Saskatchewan, 110 Science Place, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada ²Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada

*Corresponding author: Tel.: +1-306-966-6365; fax: +1-306-966-6377 *E-mail address*: jane.alcorn@usask.ca

Relation of this manuscript to the thesis:

In vivo pharmacokinetic investigation of flaxseed lignan is one of the major aims of the thesis. This manuscript discusses comparative *in vivo* pharmacokinetics of flaxseed and mammalian lignans in rats. Outcomes of the oral and intravenous single bolus dose pharmacokinetic evaluations performed in this chapter is related to the outcomes of the Caco-2 permeation studies reported in the previous chapter.

CHAPTER 4

Comparative Pharmacokinetics of Purified Flaxseed Lignans in Male Wistar Rats

4.1 Abstract

Flaxseed lignan consumption is associated with various health benefits, but little is known about the pharmacokinetics of the different lignans of flaxseed. Data on their bioavailability and pharmacokinetics is necessary to better understand their role in the putative health benefits of flaxseed lignans. We conducted a comparative pharmacokinetic analysis of the principal lignan of flaxseed, secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG), and its primary metabolites, secoisolariciresinol (SECO), enterodiol (ED), and enterolactone (EL) in rats. Purified lignans were administered to male Wistar rats $(250 \pm 25 \text{ g}, 5-7 \text{ weeks of age})$ by intravenous (IV) bolus injection (N=6) or by oral gavage (p.o.) (N=6). Serial blood samples were collected and serum was analysed using HPLC with fluorescence detection. Percent serum protein binding was determined by ultrafiltration. Pharmacokinetic parameters were calculated using noncompartmental methods. In general, flaxseed lignans demonstrate high systemic clearance, large volume of distributions and short half-lives. The pharmacokinetic parameters of flaxseed lignans exhibited the following order: systemic clearance (SDG<SECO<ED), volume of distribution (SDG<SECO<ED) and half-life (SDG<ED<SECO) Oral bioavailability was 0%, 25%, and <1% for SDG, SECO, and ED, respectively. Serum protein binding was 0%, 67%, 93%, and 98% for SDG, SECO, ED, and EL, respectively. Administration of EL at 1 mg/kg (IV) and 10 mg/kg (p.o.) killed rats within a few hours of administration precluding a pharmacokinetic analysis of this lignan. Limited serum concentration data suggested very rapid distribution of EL into the tissues prior to its acute fatal toxicity. The cause of acute toxicity requires further investigation.

4.2 Introduction

Flaxseed, a widely used natural product, is marketed in different forms including whole flaxseed, defatted flaxseed, flaxseed meal or oil, and as a flaxseed lignan enriched complex. Flaxseed consumption is associated with a number of putative health benefits such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease and cancer (4, 106, 340), and flaxseed lignans are believed to contribute to these beneficial effects through diverse mechanisms. Secoisolarisiresinol diglucoside (SDG) is the major lignan of flax and is present in flaxseed as an oligomer of SDG molecules complexed with hydroxymethylglutaric acid (HMGA). The SDG polymer acts as a source of production of other lignans in the gut lumen (30). Following oral consumption, the complex is believed to undergo hydrolysis with subsequent deglycosylation of SDG to form secoisolariciresinol (SECO) (37). Unabsorbed SECO can undergo further metabolism by the colonic microflora to produce the mammalian lignans, enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) (Figure 4.1).

Evidence from preclinical and clinical studies indicate SDG and/or its metabolites have protective effects against chronic disease such as cancer, cardiovascular disease, and inflammation (81, 341, 342). Epidemiological studies also suggest an association of these health effects with serum EL concentrations. Many of these studies report no genotoxicity, hematology or behavioral changes following oral consumption of flaxseed or flaxseed products (116-118); but other studies have reported some adverse reactions in special populations such as pregnant and lactating females (114, 115, 199). In general, there is a significant body of data on flax safety and efficacy derived from animal and human studies, however, there is limited pharmacokinetic data on SDG and its metabolites and the potential for drug interactions has not been adequately investigated. Since safety and efficacy often correlate with systemic concentrations, characterization of the absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion is necessary for any prospective evaluation of safety and efficacy of flaxseed lignan products.

Some pharmacokinetic (PK) data is available on flaxseed lignans. Much of the reported PK information follows from nutritional intervention studies where different sources of flaxseed (flaxseeds, whole flaxseed, ground flaxseed etc) were administered *in vivo* such that a clear



Figure 4.1: Pathways for the conversion of plant lignan SDG-HMG polymer to mammalian lignan (EL). The SDG-HMG complex undergoes hydrolysis into its monomer units, 3-HMG and SDG and intestinal enzymes cleave the glucose moieties from SDG to convert it to its aglycone form, Secoisolariciresinol (SECO). SECO can undergo further metabolism to the Enterodiol (ED), Metaresinol (MAT) and Larisiresinol (LAR) and to Enterolactone (EL) by intestinal microflora. These biosynthetic pathways were elucidated using human fecal innoculum (adapted from (36, 38)).

understanding of the exact lignan dose was not possible. However, such studies indicate flaxseed lignans distribute mainly in the liver, prostate, kidney and intestine (158). These lignans undergo significant first pass metabolism (mainly glucuronide and sulfate conjugates along with a minor amount of cytochrome P450 enzyme mediated metabolism) and enterohepatic recirculation (176, 177, 183). Flaxseed lignans are excreted mainly as glucuronidated an sulfated enterolignan conjugates via the urine, feces and bile along with minor amounts of lignan aglycones (193, 194). Following an oral administration of radiolabeled SDG (³H-SDG, 3.7kBq/g body weight) to female rats, 77% of urine radioactivity was attributed to SECO, ED and EL and their conjugates, but no measurable SDG was identified in plasma or urine samples (343). One human clinical study reported the pharmacokinetics of ED and EL after administration of purified SDG (1.31 umol/body weight) to healthy volunteers (157). The clinical study supported the in vivo conversion of SDG principally into ED and EL but did not provide comparative pharmacokinetic parameters of purified lignans. In our current study, we examined the comparative pharmacokinetics of purified flaxseed lignans following intravenous and oral bolus administration in male Wistar rats. Such information will guide more focused investigations into relevant absorption and disposition characteristics of flaxseed lignans and into the mechanisms of lignan action and potential toxicity. Evaluation of preclinical safety and efficacy is an important step towards application of accepted principles that permit the safe and effective use of this natural product.

4.3 Material and methods

4.3.1 Chemicals and reagents

Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) and secoisolariciresinol (SECO) (>95% purity) were kind gifts from Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon (Dr. Alister Muir). HPLC grade acetonitrile was purchased from Fisher scientific (Toronto, ON, Canada). Silastic tubing was purchased from VWR (Mississauga, ON, Canada). Diethyl ether was purchased from EMD Chemicals Limited (Gibbstown, NJ). Methanol was purchased from Caledon Laboratories (Georgetown, ON). Enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) (as supplied from the manufacturer) , umbelliferone (7-Hydroxycoumarin), riboflavin, PEG 300, ethanol, tween 80, benzyl alcohol and all other chemicals unless otherwise indicated were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Oakville, ON, Canada). Amicon Centrifree micropartition cartridges containing ultracel

regenerated cellulose was purchased from Millipore (Billerica, MA, USA). MilliQ water at 18.2 $M\Omega$ resistance was obtained from a MilliQ water purification system (Millipore, MA, USA). All other chemicals used were analytical grade.

4.3.2 Single oral and intravenous bolus dose pharmacokinetics

Male Wistar rats (N=6) with a mean weight of 225±25 g were obtained from the Animal Resources Center, University of Saskatchewan. Rats were housed in a temperature and humidity controlled facility $(22^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C)$ on a 12-hour light:dark cycle (0700 h - 1900 h) and had free access to standard rodent diet and tap water. One day before dose administration, rats were randomized into the oral or intravenous administration routes, and silastic cannulas (internal diameter and outer diameter, 0.63 mm and 1.19 mm, respectively) (VWR, Mississauga, ON, Canada) were surgically implanted under isoflurane anaesthesia into the right jugular and left femoral veins for the intravenous bolus dosing study, whereas only the right jugular vein was cannulated for the oral bolus dosing study. Flaxseed lignans SDG, SECO, ED and EL, were administered orally to overnight fasted rats as a suspension in a vehicle containing the formulation excipients, PEG 300, ethanol, Tween 80, benzyl alcohol and saline, in different proportions depending upon the lignan (dose volume <0.5 mL). SDG was dissolved in 100% saline. SECO was dissolved in a mixture of PEG 300 (65%), Tween 80 (8%), benzyl alcohol (3%) and ethanol (24%). For ED and EL, PEG 300 (20%), ethanol (10%) and Tween 80 (15%) were used in saline as a vehicle. The oral dose of SDG, SECO, ED and EL was 40, 40, 10 and 10 mg/kg, respectively. Blood samples were collected at 0 (pre-dose), 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 min, and at 1, 2, 4, 6, 8, 12 and 24 h post dosing. SDG, SECO, ED and EL were dosed intravenously via the femoral cannula at 20, 20, 5 and 1 mg/kg, respectively. Blood samples were collected from the jugular cannula at 0 (pre-dose), 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 min, and at 1, 2, 4, 6, 8, 12 and 24 h post dosing. Samples were left to coagulate for 40 min at room temperature and centrifuged at 2000 \times g for 5 min to separate serum. Serum was transferred to microcentrifuge tubes and stored at -80°C until analysis. Lignans were quantified using a HPLC-fluorescence (high pressure liquid chromatography-fluorescence) method (332). All procedures pertaining to animal handling and sample collection were approved by the University of Saskatchewan's Animal Research Ethics Board, and adhered to the Canadian Council on Animal Care guidelines for humane animal use.

Pharmacokinetic (PK) parameters were estimated using WinNonLin 4.1 (Pharsight, St. Louis, MO) and expressed as mean±SD. The AUC_{0-∞} values were calculated by the trapezoidal rule-extrapolation method. Non-compartmental methods estimated the systemic clearance (Cl_S), apparent volume of distribution (V_d), half-life ($t_{1/2}$), bioavailability (F), maximum plasma concentration (C_{max}), and time to C_{max} (T_{max}). The graphs were drawn using base package in R version 2.13.1 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. ISBN 3-900051-07-0, URL http://www.R-project.org/) (333).

4.3.3 Serum protein binding studies

SDG, SECO, ED and EL were tested for their serum protein binding capacity using Amicon Centrifree micropartition cartridges containing ultracel regenerated cellulose (14 mm, 30 kD molecular weight cut-off) (Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA). Blood was collected from anaesthetized (isoflurane) male Wistar rats (250 ± 25 g) by cardiac puncture and allowed to clot for 30 min at room temperature. Subsequently, blank serum was collected by centrifugation at $3000 \times$ g for 5 min. An aliquot of 100 µL of lignan stock solutions (500μ g/mL) was added into 900μ L of blank serum to obtain 50 µg/mL of lignans in serum and equilibrated at 37° C for 20 min. After equilibration, the serum samples were transferred onto the micropartition kit membranes and centrifuged using a fixed angle (25°) rotor (TA-14-50) in a Beckman Coulter Allegra 25R centrifuge (Beckman Coulter, Mississauga, ON, Canada) for eight minutes at $1000 \times$ g. About 70 µL of filtrate was collected and analysed using HPLC-Fluorescence method (332).

4.3.4 High performance liquid chromatography conditions

Lignan concentrations in serum were determined using a previously developed and validated HPLC-fluorescence (high pressure liquid chromatography-fluorescence) method (332). Briefly, the HPLC (Agilent Technologies, Mississauga, ON) system consisted of a Series 1200 quaternary pump with online degasser, autosampler, and fluorescence detector. Processed samples (50 μ L) were injected onto a Waters Symmetry C₁₈ column (4.6 × 150 mm, 5 μ m) maintained at room temperature. The mobile phase consisting of water with 0.1 percent formic acid (component A) and acetonitrile with 0.1 percent formic acid (component B) in different

ratios and the analytes were eluted under gradient mode delivered at a flow rate of 1 mL/min. Excitation and emission wavelengths were set at 277 nm and 617 nm, respectively.

Stock solutions (1 mg/mL) of the lignans, internal standards (umbelliferone and riboflavin) and quality control samples were prepared by initial dissolution in methanol followed by dilution with mobile phase (70 percent component A:30 percent component B for SECO, ED, EL and umbelliferone; 80 percent component A:20 percent component B for SDG and riboflavin) and storage at -20±5°C. Working solutions of the lignans (0.1 μ g/mL – 100 μ g/mL) were prepared by serial dilution of the stock solution with mobile phase while working solutions of the internal standard were prepared by a single dilution of the stock solution to a concentration of 100 μ g/mL.

Calibration curve and quality control samples were prepared on each day of analysis by adding 10 µL of individual working solutions to 90 µL of pooled rat blank serum with vortexmixing for 30 seconds. For SECO, ED and EL, 10 µL of umbelliferone (internal standard) solution (100 µg/mL) was added to 100 µL of calibration standards, QC samples, or rat serum samples and vortex-mixed for 10 sec. To all samples, 4 mL of diethyl ether was added, vortexmixed for 10 minutes, centrifuged at 4°C at 780 × g and the aqueous layer was snap frozen with liquid nitrogen and the organic layer was transferred to glass tubes and evaporated to dryness under vacuum at 40°C in an evaporator (Centrivap Concentrator, Labconco Corporation, Kansas, MO). The residue was reconstituted in 100 µL of mobile phase, vortex-mixed for 2 minutes and transferred to HPLC vials. For SDG, 10 µL of riboflavin (internal standard) solution (25 µg/mL) was added to 100 µL of calibration standards, QC samples, or rat serum samples and briefly vortex-mixed. Samples were transferred to centrifuge filters (Modified PES 10K, 500 µL, VWR International, Mississauga, ON) and centrifuged at 13,300 × g for 30 min. The filtrate was transferred to HPLC vials. The intra- and inter-day precision and accuracy was within 10% and all QC samples for a given run were within 10% of their nominal value.

4.3.5 Red blood cell partitioning

Fresh blood was collected from male Wistar rats by cardiac puncture using isoflurane anesthesia. Enterolactone (EL) (1 mg/mL) solution was added to the three different blood aliquots separately to make the final concentration of EL as 5µg/mL. All blood aliquots were incubated at 37°C and 80 rpm. Blood samples were collected intermittently at different time

points at 5, 10, 15, 30, 60, 90 and 120 min. Duplicate samples were centrifuged at $2000 \times g$ for 5 min and stored at -80°C until analysis while the third aliquot was stored as such for analysis. All the samples were analyzed using high performance liquid chromatography – fluorescence method as described above (332).

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Single oral and intravenous bolus dose pharmacokinetic studies

Since a comparative pharmacokinetic characterisation of pure flaxseed lignans in rats was not previously evaluated, we conducted single dose oral and intravenous pharmacokinetic studies in male Wistar rats (N=6). The mean intravenous and oral bolus serum concentration versus time profiles for SDG, SECO and ED are presented in Figure 4.2. While the concentration of SDG in serum samples following oral administration was below the limit of quantification, SDG levels following intravenous dosing were detectable up to 4 h. SECO in intravenous and oral serum samples was detected up to 8 h and 4 h, respectively. The oral PK profile of SECO exhibited a bimodal profile with very rapid absorption such that C_{max} was achieved at 5 min. Quantifiable levels of ED were obtained up to 4 h postdose following both oral and intravenous administration. Natural log serum concentration versus time profiles of SDG, SECO and ED (not shown) suggest two-compartment model characteristics. Intravenous and oral administration of EL at a dose of 1 mg/kg and 10 mg/kg, respectively, were fatal to rats within 2 hours of administration. In general, the rats were sluggish after administration of the EL and the death was preceded by tremors, clawing, pawing, burying and jumping. In contrast to our findings, In 2011, Damdimopoulou *et al* published the serum levels of conjugated and total EL (7.5 ± 1.6) mol/L at 0.5 h post dose) when EL (10mg/kg) was (most likely synthesized in their own lab) administered intraperitonially to gonadectomized C57Bl female mice (344) which could raises the question on EL synthesis method. Intravenous and oral pharmacokinetic parameters calculated using a noncompartmental approach by WinNonLin 4.1 is presented in Table 4.1 and 4.2, respectively. SDG exhibited the lowest apparent volume of distribution, systemic clearance and half-life. SECO and ED exhibited large apparent volumes of distribution, but SECO's systemic clearance was lower which attributed to its longer half-life relative to ED (Table 4.1). SECO exhibited the highest oral bioavailability at ~25% in rats, while SDG and ED showed poor oral bioavailability (Table 4.2).

Table 4.1: Mean (±SD) pharmacokinetic parameter estimates calculated by a noncompartmental pharmacokinetic (PK) analysis using WinNonLin 4.1 following an intravenous bolus administration of SDG, SECO, ED and EL^a (20, 20 and 5 and 1 mg/mL) in male Wistar rats (N=6).

Pharmacokinetic	SDG	SECO	ED
parameters ^b	(20 mg/kg)	(20 mg/kg)	(5 mg/kg)
k (h ⁻¹)	1.49 ± 0.52	0.19 ± 0.07	0.52 ± 0.24
T _{1/2} (h)	0.52 ± 0.17	4.0 ± 1.5	1.8 ± 1.2
AUC $_{(0-\infty)}(h.\mu g.mL^{-1})$	22.1 ± 12.51	2.59 ± 0.35	0.22 ± 0.04
$Cl_{S} (Lh^{-1}kg^{-1})$	1.11 ± 0.46	7.82 ± 1.11	23.1 ± 4.51
$V_d (Lkg^{-1})$	0.76 ± 0.29	44.1 ± 12.2	54.2 ± 27.5

^aEL was administered at 1 mg/mL intravenously, but rats died within 2 hours of administration ^bk = Elimination rate constant; $T_{1/2}$ = Half-life; AUC _(0-∞) = Area under the serum concentration versus time curve; Cl_S = Systemic clearance; V_d = Apparent Volume of distribution.

Table 4.2: Mean (±S	D) pharmacokine	etic parameter estimates calcula	ted by a noncompartm	ental	
pharmacokinetic (PK) analysis Using WinNonLin 4.1 following a single oral dose administration					
of SDG, SECO, ED and EL ^a (40, 40 and 10 and 10 mg/mL) in male Wistar rats (N=6)					
Pharmacokinetic	SDG ^c	SECO	ED		

Pharmacokinetic	SDG	SECO	ED
parameters ^b	(40 mg/kg)	(40 mg/kg)	(10 mg/kg)
k (h ⁻¹)		0.29 ± 0.14	0.47 ± 0.15
T _{1/2} (h)		2.96 ± 1.8	2.35 ± 1.5
AUC ($_{0-\infty}$)(h.µg.mL ⁻¹)		1.28 ± 0.47	0.002 ± 0.04
C_{max} (µg.mL ⁻¹)		0.53 ± 0.48	0.028 ± 2.52
T _{max} (h)		0.58 ± 0.46	0.23 ± 0.03
F (%)		24.7	<1

^aEL was administered at 1 mg/mL intravenously, but rats died within 2 hours of administration ^bk = Elimination rate constant; $T_{1/2}$ = Half-life; AUC (0-∞) = Area under the serum concentration versus time curve; C_{max} = Maximum serum concentration; T_{max} = Time at which the concentration of lignans reaches C_{max}

^cThe concentration of SDG was below limit of quantification (50 ng/mL).


Figure 4.2: Mean serum concentration (+SD) versus time profiles of SDG, SECO and ED upon oral and intravenous administration to male Wistar rats (N=6); the oral doses of SDG, SECO, ED and EL were 40, 40, 10 and 10 mg/kg, respectively, and intravenous doses were 20, 20, 5 and 1 mg/kg, respectively. Following oral administration, SDG was not detectable by HPLC; EL was fatal to rats following both oral and intravenous administration.

4.4.2 Serum protein binding studies and red blood cell partitioning (Enterolactone)

Since only the unbound form of a molecule is free to exert an effect, the extent to which lignans bind to serum protein was determined in rat serum using ultrafiltration. Percent serum protein binding data for flaxseed (SDG and SECO) and associated mammalian lignans is shown in Table 4.3. SDG was not bound to serum protein and SECO, ED, and EL showed increasing serum protein binding characteristics in ascending order (Table 4.3). Red blood cell partitioning study indicated that EL did not accumulate in red blood cells (ratio of blood concentration to plasma concentration \approx 1).

Table 4.3: Percentage rat serum protein binding (N=3) for SDG, SECO, ED and EL separately at 50 µg/mL using Amicon Centrifree micropartition cartridges containing ultracel regenerated cellulose (14 mm, 30 kD).

	SDG	SECO	ED	EL	
% binding	Not b	ound 67	93	98	

4.5 Discussion and conclusion

Flaxseed lignans are gaining research interest due to their putative health benefits in a number of chronic diseases such as cancer, cardiovascular disease and diabetes (4, 49, 109). To promote the safe use of this natural product in human populations, investigations into the relevant absorption and disposition characteristics of flaxseed lignans and their mechanism of action and potential toxicity are necessary. As an important step towards an understanding of their preclinical safety we evaluated the oral and intravenous pharmacokinetic characteristics of purified flaxseed lignans in the rat, which is an often-used animal model for such investigations. Most of the pharmacokinetic data reported in the literature has been collected after administration of flaxseed products, which contain multiple constituents that might substantially modulate the pharmacokinetic parameters of lignans. The pharmacokinetics of ED and EL after per oral administration of purified SDG (1.31 μ mol/body weight) in healthy human subjects (157) and in rats (343) has been reported, but to our knowledge there are no other pharmacokinetics studies on the administration of purified SECO, ED or EL.

In our study flaxseed lignans exhibited low to no absolute oral bioavailability in male Wistar rats. Poor oral bioavailability may be attributed to poor intestinal permeability or high first pass metabolism. For SDG, serum concentrations after oral administration were below the limit of quantification. In a previous study in our laboratory (manuscript submitted), an apparent permeability value for SDG in a Caco-2 cell monolayer system (an *in vitro* model of oral absorption) (345), could not be calculated as we failed to detect the transpithelial flux of SDG across the Caco-2 cell monolayer. This was not unexpected given its polar nature (clog P = -1.338), as a result of the presence of two glucose moieties, and lack of reported specificity for uptake transporters that might be present in the Caco-2 cell monolayer. Furthermore, phase II enzyme metabolism of SDG in the Caco-2 cell monolayer was less than 3% indicating that SDG does not undergo significant intestinal wall conjugation. Lack of transport across the Caco-2 cell monolayer and minimal phase II enzyme metabolism suggests poor permeation characteristics will limit the oral absorption of SDG. This is consistent with the lack of oral bioavailability in the male Wistar rats in our study suggesting SDG is unlikely to be the bioactive lignan form, and that the health benefits are likely associated with SDG metabolites.

The aglycone form of SDG, SECO, demonstrated moderate bioavailability ($\sim 25\%$) while the bioavailability of SECO's metabolite, ED, was less than 1%. Despite greater apparent permeability values in the Caco-2 cell monolayer (manuscript submitted), ED's lower oral bioavailability may be due to more extensive first pass metabolism. The Caco-2 cell monolayer showed more efficient metabolism of ED relative to SECO (manuscript submitted). Jansen et al. also found extensive glucuronidation and sulfation of ED and EL after in vitro incubation of ED and EL in HT-29 and Caco-2 cell lines (176). The ability of the gastrointestintal mucosa to contribute significantly to presystemic metabolism is also supported by the finding that ED and EL were largely found as glucuronic acid and sulfate conjugates in the portal vein of the rats following an oral flaxseed lignan administration (27). No study has specifically evaluated the contribution of the liver to presystemic metabolism and the oral bioavailability of flaxseed lignans. However, its contribution is supported by *in vitro* liver microsomal studies where both phase II enzyme conjugates and aromatic hydroxylated metabolites of ED and EL have been reported in rat, pig, rhesus monkey and human liver microsomes (56, 183-186). The extent to which liver metabolism affects the presystemic metabolism and disposition of lignans in rats remains to be studied.

Oral bolus administration of SECO demonstrated bimodal serum concentration versus time profiles in all rats investigated in our study. This was not observed following intravenous

administration. A bimodal serum concentration versus time curve usually arises as a result of enterohepatic recirculation or absorption from two different sites or absorption windows. Since the time of appearance of the second peak in the serum concentration-time profile was shorter than rat gastric emptying time (~60 min) (346), it is unlikely that the bimodal profiles are due to enterohepatic recirculation. We fitted a two-compartment model with absorption from different sites in WinNonLin but the model was unidentifiable due to over-parameterization and lack of sufficient time points during the ascendency of the second serum concentration peak. Further studies with a greater number of serial blood samples in the early portion of the serum concentration-time profile are necessary to unambiguously determine whether two absorption sites are possible.

The flaxseed lignans demonstrated rapid elimination characteristics in the rat. As expected, the systemic clearance increased with decreasing polarity of lignans (SDG is the most polar and ED is the least polar). A meta-analysis of 47,018 Pfizer compounds showed that an increase in log P values (to a certain limiting value) corresponds to an increase in membrane permeability and liver microsomal clearance (347), as an increase in permeability would increase exposure to metabolic enzymes. The systemic clearance values of the flaxseed lignans showed a similar trend with increasing log P values (SDG<SECO<ED). Interestingly, the systemic clearance of SECO and ED exceeded the blood flow rate to rat liver (13.8 mL/min) (348). The well-stirred model of hepatic clearance predicts that the hepatic clearance cannot exceed hepatic blood flow (i.e. hepatic blood flow is the limiting value of hepatic clearance) (349). Since systemic clearance is the sum of all clearance mechanisms contributing to the elimination of a compound, additional nonhepatic mechanisms of elimination are likely involved in the systemic clearance of SECO and ED in the rat. These high systemic clearance values also further support a significant role of the intestine in not only presystemic metabolism but overall disposition of the lignans in the rat. The intestine's involvement in lignan disposition may explain the predominance of the fecal excretory route in lignan elimination as reported in the literature (188). In this study, Bach Knudsen et al administered wheat and rye to the pigs and observed the formation of SECO, MAT, ED and EL in feces and 20-25% of these compounds were excreted intact on either diet.

As with systemic clearance, the apparent volume of distribution and extent of serum protein binding of the flaxseed lignans increased with decreasing polarity (SDG<SECO<ED). Although SDG did not bind serum protein, its poor permeability characteristics would likely

limit its tissue distribution relative to SECO and ED. Both SECO and ED had very large apparent volume of distribution values indicating extensive distribution into peripheral organs, a finding consistent with the literature (158, 159). ED showed extensive serum protein binding characteristics and very large volume of distribution. Tissue partitioning is a significant factor determining the volume of distribution and these data suggest ED has a high affinity for tissue binding sites relative to its affinity for serum protein binding. Several studies have suggested the accumulation of ED and EL in certain tissues such as the liver, prostate and breast (158), which is consistent with the distribution characteristics of ED identified in our study.

The half-life of flaxseed lignans is rather short in rats. SDG had the shortest half-life, followed by ED and SECO. Since half-life is a hybrid function of the volume of distribution and systemic clearance, SDG's lower volume of distribution relative to the other lignans contributed to its shorter half-life. Despite similar apparent volume of distribution values, ED's higher systemic clearance contributed to its shorter half-life relative to SECO. Although we could not evaluate EL, Kuijsten *et al* reported a longer half-life for EL in comparison to ED when pure SDG (1.31 μ mol/kg body wt) was administered as a single oral dose to healthy human beings (157).

Although the sequential conversion of SDG into SECO, SECO into ED and then into EL is widely reported in the literature but we did not observe these metabolites after administration of purified parent lignans (157). SECO, ED and EL was expected to appear in the systemic circulation after oral administration of SDG; ED and EL was expected to be detected in the systemic circulation after oral administration of SECO; EL was expected to be detected in systemic circulation after oral administration of ED but we did not detect these expected metabolites in all these three situations. The most likely explanation is that the systemic concentrations of these metabolites depend upon the rate and extent of conversion of these lignans as well as the rate and extent of their absorption. Possibly, the conversion rate is low and generates small amount of metabolites, which do not produce systemic concentrations large enough to be detected by our analytical method. Currently, the rates of these bioconversions are unknown and the study of these conversion rates might explain our observations.

The pharmacokinetic parameters of EL could not be established because EL was fatal to rats (death within 1-2 hours post-administration) when administered at 1 mg/kg (IV) and 10

mg/kg (p.o.). Interestingly, EL was not detected in serum samples collected prior to death following either intravenous or oral administration. A red blood cell partitioning study suggested that EL did not accumulate into red blood cells and therefore does not explain the undetectable levels of EL. Possibly, EL underwent very rapid and extensive distribution into the tissues and our current HPLC-fluorescence method lacked sufficient analytical sensitivity to detect low EL serum levels that may result from a very high apparent volume of distribution., A more sensitive analytical method, such as LC-MS/MS, is required to confirm these assertions. Nonetheless, EL may accumulate in a vital organ(s) leading to organ dysfunction and rapid death. Just prior to death rats exhibited symptoms such as tremor, pawing and burying. These symptoms of toxicity were observed in rats after administration of bifenthrin, a pesticide that acts on the central and peripheral nervous systems (350). One study reported (159) very low lignan concentrations in the brain, which might suggest that EL or a toxic metabolite of EL acted on the peripheral nervous system (or some other critical organ system) to cause toxicity. The exact cause of death remains unknown and requires further investigation.

One of the potential problems with this study is the concentrations used. No allowance has been made for the dilution effect that would occur during the normal bioconversion of SDG to SECO to ED to EL. Since this process is a biological one and likely does not occur instantly, the effective concentration of ED and EL in the mammalian system could easily be more than an order of magnitude lower that the concentration of SDG or SECO given.

In conclusion, the lignans are characterized by high systemic clearance and apparent volume of distribution values and short half-lives. SDG did not undergo significant absorption and thus is not likely to be directly responsible for the putative health benefits of flaxseed lignan consumption. SECO was the most bioavailable and ED showed the greatest systemic clearance, apparent volume of distribution and extent of serum protein binding of the lignans studied. The high systemic clearance values suggest a significant involvement of nonhepatic clearance mechanisms, and the extensive distribution characteristics indicate a high affinity of the lignans for extravascular tissues. Surprisingly, oral (10 mg/kg) and intravenous (1 mg/kg) administration of purified EL caused death within 2 hours of administration, although the cause of this acute toxicity remains unknown. Our general pharmacokinetic characterization of the lignans administered in their respective purified forms is consistent with the reported literature involving

administration of flaxseed lignans in complex mixtures, but many questions remain regarding the absorption and disposition of this interesting class of compounds.

CHAPTER 5

Effects of Flaxseed Administration on Postprandial Blood Glucose Levels in Type II Diabetic Rats: Pilot Studies

Jatinder Kaur Mukker¹, Alister D. Muir², Ed. S. Krol¹ and Jane Alcorn¹*

¹Drug Discovery and Development Research Group, College of Pharmacy and Nutrition, University of Saskatchewan, 110 Science Place, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada ²Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada

*Corresponding author: Tel.: +1-306-966-6365; fax: +1-306-966-6377 *E-mail address*: jane.alcorn@usask.ca

Relation of this manuscript to the thesis:

Second aim of the thesis is a pharmacodynamic investigation of flaxseed lignans in chronic disease states that the literature suggests lignans show benefit. This manuscript summarises our efforts at investigating effects flaxseed lignan administration in blunting of postprandial blood glucose levels in type II diabetes. Postprandial elevation in blood glucose was recently identified as an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease in diabetic patients. The pharmacokinetic information gleaned from the previous chapters was instrumental in the study design identified in this manuscript.

CHAPTER 5

Effects of Flaxseed Administration on Postprandial Blood Glucose Levels in Type II Diabetic Rats: Pilot Studies

5.1 Abstract

Postprandial hyperglycemia is considered an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease (CVD). Flaxseed lignans have positive modulating effects on fasting blood glucose and known health benefits in CVD, but no study has evaluated the effect of flaxseed lignans on postprandial hyperglycemia. Therefore, we hypothesized that the flaxseed lignans decrease postprandial hyperglycemia following a high glycemic index meal. Two different parallel design placebo controlled pilot studies in healthy and type II diabetic male Wistar rats (diabetes induced by a single intraperitoneal injection of streptozotocin, 60 mg/kg) were conducted to investigate the effects of the purified flaxseed lignan, secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG), and flaxseed lignan enriched complex (FLC), respectively, on postprandial blood glucose levels. SDG (40 mg/kg) was orally administered once as an acute administration to male Wistar rats (N=2) and FLC (containing \sim 38% SDG; dose = \sim 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg SDG) was administered once daily for 4 weeks as chronic administration to type II diabetic male Wistar rats (N=2). Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was performed at 0, 2 and 12 hours after the administration of SDG or on the 28th day of FLC administration The oral glycemic tolerance test (OGTT) consisted of a glucose solution (2 g/kg in 0.5 mL sterile water) administered by oral gavage. Blood samples were collected by saphenous venepuncture at 0, 15, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, 150 and 180 minutes following the glucose administration and analyzed for blood glucose levels using an Accucheck glucometer. Evaluation of the differences in the magnitude of the blood glucose levels and area under the blood glucose concentration versus time profile did not show any significant differences between control and lignan treated rats in either healthy or type II diabetic rats. These pilot studies suggest the flaxseed lignan, SDG, does not influence postprandial hyperglycemia in healthy rats and in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats.

5.2 Introduction

Diabetes mellitus is considered a major risk factor for cardiovascular disease (CVD) (295). Diabetes mellitus is characterized by insufficient insulin secretion (type I) and/or insufficient utilization of glucose (type II) by skeletal muscles with reduced glycogen synthesis resulting in abnormally high blood glucose levels or hyperglycemia (299). CVD accounts for almost 75% of mortality in subjects with type II diabetes. Various prospective studies suggest the association between high blood glucose levels in diabetic patients and increased risk of microvascular (retinopathy, neuropathy and nephropathy) and macrovascular (atherosclerosis) complications (351-353). Consequently, intense research continues on the treatment and/or prevention of diabetes, micro- and macrovascular complications, and cardiovascular disease. Recently, postprandial hyperglycemia was proposed as a diagnostic criterion along with impaired fasting glucose levels in diabetes mellitus (354, 355).

Postprandial hyperglycemia, the exaggerated rise in blood glucose levels following a meal, has been identified as a major independent cardiovascular risk factor in diabetic patients (302, 356). Recent reports indicate that prolonged and repeated exposure to postprandial hyperglycemia principally contributes to the development of atherosclerosis, even in individuals with normal fasting blood glucose levels (357). The major mechanisms involved in the development of hyperglycemia and CVD include endothelial dysfunction, inflammation, and oxidative stress (291), which lead to the vascular alterations, micro- and macrovascular complications in diabetic patients (303). Additionally, the literature indicates increasing support for the interrelationship between lipid and glucose homeostasis, possibly via the bile acid activated nuclear hormone receptor pathways (358). Therefore, various therapeutic agents acting on these pathways may simultaneously address hyperglycemia and dyslipidemia with type II diabetes (359).

Diabetic patients are encouraged to make lifestyle adjustments, including dietary management and exercise, to control high blood glucose levels. In addition to such measures, many pharmaceutical products are available for the treatment of type I and type II diabetes. Oral hypoglycemic agents combined with slow and fast release insulin therapies, particularly at the later stage of disease, are the usual treatment for diabetic patients (298). Natural products have gained popularity as alternatives to the management of diabetes and in the promotion of general health and wellness (292). Flaxseed lignans are natural health products known to have putative

health benefits in cancer, cardiovascular disease and hyperlipidemia. Flaxseed lignans decrease plasma cholesterol and glucose concentrations in a dose dependent manner (93), and may enhance the management of diabetes possibly via inflammatory pathways. Along with reduction in atherosclerosis, recent preclinical and clinical studies support the beneficial effects of flaxseed lignans in reducing type II diabetes (13, 93, 106, 314). Prasad et al reported the delay (80%) in onset of diabetes when SDG (40 mg/kg/d) was administered to rats (314). Fukumistu reported that high fat diet containing 1% SDG resulted in decreased insulin concentrations in mice (112). In two different clinical studies, Pan *et al* reported reduced HbA1c levels and suppressed levels of C-reactive protein (CRP) in type II diabetic patients when 360 mg/g flaxseed lignan capsules were administered to type II diabetic patients. No change in other diabetic biomarkers such as interleukin-6 (IL-6) and retinol binding protein-4 (RBP-4) were observed (13, 106). Similar reductions in CRP levels were observed when 500 mg/day flaxseed lignan complex was administered to healthy participants with hypercholesteremia (95). Zhang et al also reported a 25% reduction in fasting blood glucose levels when BeneFlax (~38% SDG) at a dose of 600 mg/day SDG was administered to hypercholesterolemic patients (93). Additionally, a small number of studies suggest flaxseed lignans may reduce postprandial hyperglycemic responses (292). However, no study has specifically evaluated the dose-dependent effect of flaxseed lignans in blunting postprandial hyperglycemic levels following a high glycemic index meal. Therefore, we investigated the effect of acute and chronic administration of SDG and flaxseed lignan complex (FLC) (~38% SDG), respectively, in blunting postprandial blood glucose levels in healthy and type II diabetic male Wistar rats.

5.3 Material and methods

5.3.1 Materials

Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) (>95% purity) was a kind gift from Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon (Dr. Alister Muir). Flaxseed lignan complex (~ 38% SDG) was a kind gift from Archer Daniels Midland (ADM) (Deactur, Illinois, USA). Streptozotocin, glucose and carboxymethyl cellulose (CMC) were purchased from Sigma (Oakville, ON, Canada). MilliQ water at 18.2 MΩ resistances was obtained from a MilliQ water purification system (Millipore, MA, USA). Blood glucose meters called Accucheck compact plus models were kind gifts from Roche Diagnostics (Laval, QB, USA).

5.3.2 Methods

This work was approved by the University of Saskatchewan's Animal Research Ethics Board, and adhered to the Canadian Council on Animal Care guidelines for humane animal use. Male Wistar rats were obtained from the Animal Resources Centre, University of Saskatchewan. A parallel design, placebo controlled pilot study was conducted to evaluate the effect of SDG in blunting postprandial hyperglycemia in fasted (~12 h) healthy male Wistar rats (300 \pm 50 g) (N=2). While 0.5 mL water was administered to control group (N=2), treatment groups (N=2) received pure SDG (40 mg/kg in 0.5 mL water) by oral gavage. Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was performed in three treatment groups at 0, 2, and 12 hours after administration of SDG. For the OGTT, 2 g/kg glucose solution in 0.5 mL water administered as an oral gavage and blood samples were collected by saphenous venepuncture at 0, 15, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, 150 and 180 minutes following the glucose solution of the differences in the magnitude of the blood glucose levels and area under the concentration versus time profile of blood glucose were conducted. The importance of this pilot study lies in the need to optimize time of the SDG dose relative to the high glucose solution in blunting postprandial hyperglycemia.

Further, a parallel design, placebo controlled pilot study was conducted to examine the influence of chronic administration of FLC in blunting postprandial hyperglycemia in type II diabetic male Wistar rats (N=2). Type II diabetes was induced by the use of streptozotocin (60 mg/kg, intraperitoneally) to rats (200 \pm 25 g) and diabetes was assessed by measuring blood glucose levels (>10 mmol/L) using commercial Accucheck glucometer. Streptozotocin, a toxin isolated from the bacteria *Streptomycetes achromogens*, is often used to develop various diabetic models as this toxin completely destroys pancreatic β cells (360). Every day at the same time for four weeks, FLC (a suspension with 0.25 % carboxymethyl cellulose (CMC)) was administered by oral gavage at two different doses (equivalent to 40 mg/kg SDG and 80 mg/kg SDG) to treatment groups while control group received 0.5 mL of 0.25% CMC solution in water. Each day the weights of rats were taken and doses were adjusted accordingly. On the 28th day, rats were fasted for 12 h and OGTT was performed at 0, 2, and 12 hours after the administration of FLC. Blood samples were collected by saphenous venepuncture at 0, 15, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, 150 and 180 minutes following the glucose meal and analyzed for blood glucose levels using Accucheck glucometer. The area under the blood glucose concentration versus time curve was

calculated by the linear trapezoidal method truncated at the last blood glucose concentration determination.

5.4 Results

Pure SDG (40 mg/kg) or FLC (~38% SDG) (Dose ~ 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg SDG) were administered orally to normal healthy male Wistar rats and type II diabetic rats, respectively, to determine the effect of flaxseed lignans in blunting postprandial blood glucose levels. Figure 5.1 shows the results of mean postprandial blood glucose levels in healthy male Wistar rats after acute administration of pure SDG (40 mg/kg) simultaneously, 2 h and 12 h before administration of a high glycemic index meal (2 g/kg glucose solution in water). The results indicate no obvious change in postprandial blood glucose concentrations or area under the curve (Figure 5.1) with a single dose SDG administration either simultaneously (Group A), 2 h (Group B) or 12h (Group C) before an oral glucose challenge. Therefore, another parallel design, placebo controlled pilot study was conducted to study the effects of 4 week chronic daily administration of FLC (~ 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg SDG) in diabetic male Wistar rats. Figure 5.2 shows the results of postprandial blood glucose levels in diabetic rats when FLC (~80 mg/kg of SDG) was administered to type II diabetic rats groups (N=2) simultaneously, after 2 and after 12 h before administration of a high glycemic index meal (2 g/kg glucose solution in water). In type II diabetic rats, no change in postprandial blood glucose levels or area under the glucose concentration curve (Figure 5.3) was observed. With chronic administration of FLC (~ 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg SDG), a decrease in body weight gain was observed (Figure 5.4), suggesting hypolipidemic effects of these lignans as reported earlier by our lab in hyperlipidemic rats (97).



Figure 5.1: Mean postprandial blood glucose levels (mmol/L) at different times in healthy male Wistar rats (N=2) after oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) (glucose administration 2 g/kg, p.o.). SDG was administered at 40 mg/kg p.o. and OGTT was conducted at 0 h (Group A), 2 h (Group B) and 12 h (Group C) after SDG administration. Placebo groups (N=2) consist of healthy male Wistar rats with vehicle administration (without SDG administration).



Figure 5.2: Mean postprandial blood glucose levels (mmol/L) in type II diabetic male Wistar rats (N=2) after OGTT (glucose administration 2 g/kg, p.o.). Flaxseed lignan complex (FLC) was administered at two doses (equivalent to 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) p.o.) for 28 days to streptozotocin induced diabetic rats. OGTT was conducted on the 28th day at 0 h (Group A), 2 h (Group B) and 12 h (Group C) after the last dose of FLC. Placebo groups (N=2) consist of diabetic male Wistar rats with vehicle administration (without FLC administration).



Figure 5.3: Mean area under the glucose concentration time curve (mmol/L × min) in male Wistar rats (N=2) after the oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) (glucose administration 2 g/kg, p.o.). A single dose of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) (40 mg/kg, p.o.) was administered to healthy male Wiatar rats while Flaxseed lignan complex (FLC) at two doses (equivalent to 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg of SDG, p.o.) was administered to streptozotocin induced diabetic male Wistar rats. OGTT was performed on the 1st day (SDG, single dose) and 28th day (FLC, chronic dose) at 0 h (Group A), 2 h (Group B) and 12 h (Group C) after the last dose of SDG or FLC.



Figure 5.4: Average observed weight (points) and LOESS (line) of the rats (N=2) on different days (28 days) of Flaxseed lignan complex (FLC) administration at the doses equivalent to of 0, 40 and 80 mg/kg of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) in streptozotocin induced male diabetic Wistar rats.

5.5 Discussion

Postprandial hyperglycemia i.e. elevated blood glucose levels after a meal, is recently recognized as a risk factor for CVD (355) and evidence suggest that flaxseed lignan and flaxseed lignan extract consumption shows benefits in type II diabetes (13, 48, 106). Studies that suggest the effect of flaxseed in hyperglycemia are based on biomarker studies and no study has directly measured postprandial blood glucose concentrations (13, 106). The literature suggests that enterolactone (EL), a mammalian lignan formed in the gastrointestinal tract following flaxseed lignan consumption, may act as a putative bioactive lignan form based on various *in vitro* and preclinical pharmacodynamic studies (76, 80, 361). Since the appearance of EL in the systemic circulation after SDG administration is delayed (39), the blunting effect of SDG may be

associated with a time delay to allow conversion of SDG to EL. Therefore in my pilot study I investigated the effect of SDG or FLC in blunting postprandial hyperglycemia. In my study design the time of OGTT was varied with respect to SDG or FLC administration to capture any delayed effect that might be required. Therefore, we hypothesized that SDG or FLC can blunt postprandial blood glucose levels in streptozotocin induced type II diabetic male Wistar rats.

Acute (pure SDG, 40 mg/kg) and chronic administration (FLC, ~ 40 and 80 mg/kg SDG) resulted in no significant changes in postprandial blood glucose levels in healthy and type II diabetic male Wistar rats (N=2), respectively. I administered FLC at two different doses (FLC, ~ 40 and 80 mg/kg SDG) to investigate the dose dependent effect of FLC on postprandial glucose levels. No change in blood glucose levels might be explained due to various reasons. Firstly, type II diabetes was induced by administration of streptozotocin (60mg/kg, intraperitoneally) and this may not be a suitable model for assessment of postprandial hyperglycemia. Streptozotocin is a plant toxin that destroys pancreatic β cells and may be a more suitable model for type I diabetes (360, 362). Use of other type II diabetes models such as long-term high fat diet induced diabetes model, Zucker fa/fa rats, or ob/ob mouse may offer different outcomes (363) because these models maintain high levels of insulin and insulin resistance (362). Other factors such as animal strain, animal gender and animal species might also have affected the outcome (362).

Literature support for modulation of blood glucose levels largely arise from studies that measured changes in various biomarkers such as C-reactive protein (CRP), retinol binding protein-4(RBP-4), and HbA1c (glycosylated haemoglobin) in type II diabetic patients (13, 106) administered chronically flaxseed lignan supplements at different doses (106). None of these reports measured blood glucose levels directly except Zhang *et al* (93) where they obserbed 25% reduction in fasting blood glucose levels in hypercholesterolemic patients. Modulation of biomarkers may not always translate into effect and thus changes observed in biomarkers may not translate into positive modulation of the actual disease condition. Since changes in the postprandial blood glucose levels is the ultimate outcome, my data might suggest that SDG or FLC are not effective in the blunting of postprandial hyperglycemia. Nonetheless, further investigation using alternative models of type II diabetes or metabolic syndrome is necessary to support this assertion.

5.6 Conclusion

Acute (SDG, 40 mg/kg) and chronic (FLC, ~ 40 mg/kg and 80 mg/kg SDG) administration of flaxseed lignans do not decrease postprandial blood glucose levels in healthy and streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. The study was a preliminary study and not sufficiently statistically powered. Further studies with different diabetic models may give a different outcome.

CHAPTER 6

Flaxseed Lignans in Prostate Cancer: Pilot Study on Alteration in Fatty Acid Metabolism

Jatinder Kaur Mukker¹, Alister D. Muir², Ed. S. Krol¹ and Jane Alcorn¹*

¹Drug Discovery and Development Research Group, College of Pharmacy and Nutrition, University of Saskatchewan, 110 Science Place, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada ²Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada

*Corresponding author: Tel.: +1-306-966-6365; fax: +1-306-966-6377 *E-mail address*: jane.alcorn@usask.ca

Relation of this manuscript to the thesis:

In addition to diabetes, flaxseed lignans have shown benefit in prostate cancer. The mechanism through which lignans modulate prostate cancer progression is not known. Delineating the mechanism of action is essential to understand the pharmacodynamics of lignans as a therapeutic moiety. This manuscript describes our effort in delineating mechanisms of actions of flaxseed lignans in prostate cancer. This manuscript extends our evaluations of the pharmacodynamics of flaxseed lignans, which complements the pharmacokinetic evaluations conducted in the previous chapters of this thesis.

6.1 Abstract

Flaxseed and associated mammalian lignans are suggested to have pharmacodynamic actions in various disease areas including breast and prostate cancer, cardiovascular disease and diabetes. There are several suggested mechanism(s) of action for these pharmacodynamic activities. Sesame lignans are structurally similar to flaxseed lignans and we expected flaxseed lignans to exhibit similar mechanism of action as that of sesame lignans. Sesame lignans are reported to alter fatty acid metabolism and, therefore, we tested the transcriptional and translational changes in various targets such as acetyl CoA carboxylase-1 (ACC-1), fatty acid synthase (FAS), steroid regulatory element binding protein-1C (SREBP-1C) and carnitine palmitoyl transferase-1 (CPT-1)) of fatty acid metabolism after treatment with enterolactone (EL) in prostate cancer (PC-3 cells) and prostate normal (RWPE-1) cell lines. EL caused selective cytotoxicity and exhibited a concentration- and time-dependent inhibition of FAS in prostate cancer cells but not in normal prostate cells. These studies suggest EL exhibits anti-proliferative activity in prostate cancer cells by inhibiting the fatty acid synthesis pathway.

6.2 Introduction

Prostate cancer is one of the leading causes of male death in North America and current treatments remain inadequate to effectively manage this disease (364). Identification of novel targets and discovery of new therapeutic moieties will likely improve treatment outcomes and one such target could be modulation of fatty acid metabolism. The literature suggests that prostate cancer cells use fatty acid metabolism to meet their bioenergetic and biosynthetic requirements for the rapid growth rather than aerobic glycolysis (213) while normal prostate cells depend on glucose as energy source. This property separates prostate cancer cells from other cancer types as well as normal prostate cells and may be modulated to inhibit prostate cancer cell growth without affecting normal cells (365).

Fatty acid homeostasis plays a central regulatory role in cell signalling, membrane fluidity and energy processing. Fatty acid homeostasis depends upon the fine balance between fatty acid synthesis and oxidation and involves a number of different enzymes and transcription factors that regulate anabolic and catabolic pathways in fatty acid metabolism. Fatty acid synthesis occurs by a series of steps mainly in liver, muscle and adipose tissues. Several proteins including fatty acid synthase (FAS), acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC), sterol regulatory element binding protein-1C (SREBP-1C) and carnitine palmitoyl transferase-1 (CPT-1) play key roles in the regulation of fatty acid metabolism (236). Modulation of these proteins may offer a mechanism to control prostate cancer cell growth (221, 366).

FAS is a key enzyme responsible for fatty acid synthesis and its induction or inhibition is likely to result in the increase or decrease in fatty acids, respectively. FAS is over expressed in prostate cancer cells to meet the bioenergetic requirements of prostate cancer cells and the level of FAS expression is used to grade the severity of prostate cancer (217, 221). Since prostate cancer cells depend on fatty acid as an energy source, FAS inhibition may affect the viability and growth of prostate cancer cells (246). Similarly, inhibition of acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC), which converts acetyl CoA to malonyl CoA to initiate fatty acid synthesis (237), or CPT-1, which is responsible for the transport of long chain fatty acids into the mitochondria to initiate fatty acid oxidation (248), may alter prostate cancer cell energy homeostasis to influence cell viability and growth (221). SREBP-1C, a transcription factor, regulates the expression of FAS and other proteins involved in fatty acid synthesis (230, 367). Therefore, SREBP-1C may be an

upstream target whose inhibition may result in a decrease in fatty acid levels and subsequent loss of prostate cancer cell viability.

Epidemiologically, dietary flaxseed lignan consumption is associated with a decreased incidence of prostate cancer (82, 368). Morton *et al* in 1997 demonstrated that higher levels of enterolactone were positively associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer especially in Asian men (82). Similarly, in a Swedish clinical trial, intermediate serum levels of EL were positively associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer (369). This association has been attributed to circulating levels of the lignan, enterolactone (EL), a metabolite of the plant lignan, secoisolariciresinol diglucoside, following metabolic conversion by the gut microflora (81, 82, 368). Clinical and pre-clinical investigations provide further support for flaxseed and EL's role in prostate cancer. In a clinical study, administration of flaxseed (30g/day) along with low fat diet (\leq 20% of kcal) for 6 months to prostate cancer patients caused decrease in prostate specific antigen (PSA) serum levels and decreased the proliferation rate of benign epithelium. (370). In a preclinical study dietary supplementation of 5% flaxseed to transgenic adenocarcinoma mouse prostate (TRAMP) model inhibited the growth of prostate neoplasia (361). Furthermore, EL was found to be cytotoxic against prostate cancer cell lines such as PC-3, DU-145 and LNCaP cell lines (80).

Interestingly, some of the polyphenols, sesame lignans and flavonoids, which are structurally similar to flaxseed lignans are reported to alter fatty acid metabolism. Many flavonoids such as quercetin, apigenin and taxifolin, cause the inhibition of FAS as a mechanism of their antitumor activities (251). Sesame lignans including episesamin, sesamolin and sesamin altered the fatty acid metabolic enzymes at transcriptional and translational levels (249). These lignans show similar efficacy in decreasing the activity of FAS and SREBP-1c; however, sesamolin shows higher induction potential for fatty acid oxidation targets than sesamin due to greater bioavailability and higher tissue and serum levels of this metabolite (250). Furthermore, sesame lignans (structurally similar to flaxseed lignan) exhibited an antiproliferative effect on prostate cancer cells by inhibition of fatty acid metabolism and the biotransformation of sesame lignan also produces enterolignan (29), which may be responsible for the inhibition of fatty acid metabolism. Therefore, we hypothesized that flaxseed lignans inhibit fatty acid synthesis and/or oxidation as a mechanism of its antiproliferative activity in prostate cancer cells. In this report, we present the changes in mRNA expression and protein expression levels of four key proteins

involved in fatty acid metabolism (FAS, ACC-1, SREBP-1C and CPT-1) in prostate cancer and prostate normal cell lines.

6.3 Material and methods

6.3.1 Materials

Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) and secoisolariciresinol (SECO) (>95% purity) were kind gifts from Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Saskatoon (Dr. Alister Muir). Phosphate buffered saline (PBS) pH 7.8, versene, trypsin (2.5%), and keratinised-serum free media (K-SFM) were obtained from Invitrogen Inc. (Burlington, ON, Canada). Fetal bovine serum (FBS), T-75 Flasks, 24- and 96-well tissue culture plates, and horse serum were purchased from Fisher scientific (Toronto, ON, Canada). Ham's F12 (F-12K), Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (EMEM), and Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) were purchased from ATCC (American Type Culture Collection, Rockville, USA). Enterodiol (ED), enterolactone (EL), penicillin-streptomycin antibiotic solution, potassium chloride (KCl), ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), magnesium chloride (MgCl₂), sucrose (BDH), bovine serum albumin (BSA), ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid (EGTA), palmitoyl CoA, 5,5'-dithiobis(2-nitrobenzoic acid) (DTNB), Bradford reagent, L-carnitine, human epidermal growth factor (HEGF), cholera toxin, bovine insulin, hydrocortisone and all other chemicals unless otherwise indicated were purchased from Sigma (Oakville, ON, Canada). MilliQ water at 18.2 MQ resistance was obtained from a MilliQ water purification system (Millipore, MA, USA). All other chemicals were of analytical grade.

6.3.2 Cell culture

HepG2, MCF-7, MCF-12A, RWPE-1 and PC-3 cell lines were procured from ATCC (American Type Culture Collection, Rockville, USA). All the cell lines were subcultured as per ATCC procedures. HepG2, PC-3, and MCF-7 were subcultured using Eagle's Minimum Essential medium (EMEM), Ham's F12 medium and EMEM containing 0.01 mg/mL bovine insulin, respectively. All these media were supplemented with Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS) and penicillin and streptomycin antibiotic solution (1% v/v). RWPE-1 was subcultured using Keratinocyte Serum Free Medium (K-SFM) supplemented with Bovine Pituitary Extract (BPE) 0.05 mg/mL, epidermal growth factor (EGF) 5 ng/mL, MCF-12A was subcultured using 1:1 ratio

of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's medium and Ham's F12 medium supplemented with 5% horse serum, 20 ng/mL human epidermal growth factor (HEGF), 100 ng/mL cholera toxin, 0.01 mg/mL bovine insulin and 500 ng/mL hydrocortisone. The media for RWPE-1 and MCF-12A were also supplemented with 1% v/v penicillin streptomycin antibiotic solution. All the cells were grown in an atmosphere of 95% O_2 and 5% CO_2 with 95% humidity.

6.3.3 Cytotoxicity assay

Cytotoxicity of flaxseed (SDG and SECO) and mammalian lignans (ED and EL) were determined using sulforhodamine B (SRB) (328). Cells were grown in T-75 flasks (growth Area of 75 cm², vented caps and straight neck, Fisher scientific (Toronto, ON, Canada)) and growth media were replaced three times in a week. Cells were harvested in exponential phase using trypsin (0.25% in versene) and counted using trypan blue dye. Complete media (100 μ L) containing about 5×10^3 cells were poured in 96 well plates and were allowed to attach and grow for 24 h. After 24 h, complete media (100 µL) containing different lignans and control (1% DMSO) was added to cells containing media and incubated for 72 h. After 72 h, trichloroacetic acid (50 µL of 50% w/v in water) was added to each well and placed at 4°C for 1 h for fixation of the cells. One 96 well plate was fixed at the start of experiment to determine the initial number of cells in 96 well plates at start of experiment (Tz). Plates were washed with tap water four times and allowed to air dry over night. Staining of the cells was done using sulforhodamine (0.4% w/v in 1% v/v acetic acid) and washed with acetic acid (1% v/v). Trizma base (200 μ L of 10 mM) was added to dried wells and absorbance (OD) was read at 515 nm. The percent growth was calculated using equation 6.1. The IC₅₀ was derived by fitting four parameter logistic curves (non linear regression analysis) between percent cell growth and log concentration using GraphPad Prism 5.0 for windows (GraphPad Software, San Diego, California, USA).

% cell growth=
$$\frac{OD_{sample}OD_{Tz}}{OD_{control}OD_{Tz}} \times 100$$

Equation 6.1

6.3.4 Quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (QRT-PCR)

Purified total mRNA was extracted according to manufacturer's protocol using a RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen Inc., Mississuaga, ON). Optical density (OD) at 260 nm and OD ratio 260/280 nm was used as parameters to determine quantity and purity, respectively, of extracted mRNA using a Nanoview spectrophotometer (GE Healthcare, Baie d'Urfe, Quebec, Canada). A known quantity of purified mRNA was used to synthesize cDNA according to the manufacturer's protocol using a QuantiTect Reverse Transcription kit (Qiagen Inc., Mississuaga, ON).

Specific primers of various gene sequences were designed using Primer3 software (Whitehead Institute for Medical Research, Primer 3). Validation of these forward and reverse primers was performed for specificity of amplification, amplification efficiency over a concentration range and consistency with amplification efficiency of a housekeeping gene. Real time reverse transcription PCR involved Power SYBR Green PCR master mix (Applied Biosystems, Streetsville, ON) and an Applied Biosystems 7300 Real-Time PCR system (Applied Biosystems, Streetsville, ON). The PCR reaction was set up in three stages. Activation of samples was done at 94°C for 15 min. Exponential amplification of 40 cycles was done using three different temperature and time conditions such as denaturing at 94°C for 15 seconds, annealing at 60°C for 30 seconds and primer extension at 60°C for 30 seconds. The melt curve analysis was done by heating at 65°C-95°C at 0.5°C/second. $\Delta\Delta C_T$ method was used to determine the fold change in mRNA expression levels.

6.3.5 Validation of primers

Melt curve analysis and single band of suitable size range on 2% agarose gel electrophoresis was used to determine the amplification specificity of the primers. Amplification efficiency ranges from 1.9 to 2.1 using three different log concentrations was selected as a criteria to validate the primers including the housekeeping gene. Similarity in amplification efficiency of the gene of interest and the housekeeping gene was determined by using the $\Delta\Delta C_T$ method. The slope of less than 0.1 when ΔC_T (the difference between target gene C_T and housekeeping gene C_T) was plotted against log concentration of RNA ensured similar efficiency. Primers showing specific amplification and similarity in amplification efficiency with the housekeeping gene were selected (Table 6.1). β -Actin was selected as the housekeeping gene based on minimum variation in untreated and treated samples and similar amplification efficiency treated and untreated samples.

Table 6.1 Validated forward and reverse primers for the mRNA expression analysis of various enzymes and transcription factors of fatty acid metabolism by QRT-PCR using SYBR green.

Elizyine or		
Transcription	Forward primer	Reverse primer
Factor		
FAS	TCGTGGGCTACAGCATGGT	GCCCTCTGAAGTCGAAGAAGAA
ACC-1	AGGGTGCGTTTCAATCAGATGCT	AGGTTGGGCCAAGGGAGATGGT
SREBP-1C	GTGGAGGGAACACAGACG	TGCTCTGGAAAGGTGAGC
CPT-I	CTGTGGAGTCCCCTTTCC	TAGCCGTCATCAGCAACC
β-Actin	ATGTCACGCACGATTTCC	TTGCTATCCAGGCTGTGC

6.3.6 ELISA for FAS

Cells (1×10^5) were plated on polystyrene T-75 flasks and allowed to grow for 60-70% confluency before treatment with 25, 50 and 75 μ M of EL and 1% DMSO (control) for 6, 12 and 24 hours. Supernatants were collected and analyzed for FAS protein using an ELISA Kit for human fatty acid synthase (Uscn Life Science Inc, China), according to manufacturer's instructions.

6.3.7 CPT-I activity assay

Cells, as grown above, were treated with 25, 50 and 75 μ M of EL and 1% DMSO (control) for 6, 12 and 24 hours. Cells were washed with phosphate buffered saline (pH 7.4) and harvested using rubber policeman. Cell pellets containing about 1×10⁸ cells were obtained after centrifugation at 1000×*g* for 15 minutes at 4°C. Cell pellets were homogenized in homogenization buffer IX (contains HEPES, MgCl₂, EDTA, pH 7.4) containing 10 μ L of protease inhibitor cocktail (Sigma, Oakville, ON) using a hand held homogenizer for 20 sec (5 sec for 4 times). 20 μ L of the reaction buffer and 50 μ L of cell homogenate was added to each well of a 96 well plate. 10 μ L of malonyl CoA (200 μ M) was added to the inhibitor wells. 110 μ L of water was added to normal wells and 100 μ L of water was added to the inhibitor wells.

Wells were centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 1 min to remove any air bubble. The plate was incubated at 37°C for 5 min. CPT levels were analysed using a UV-Spectrophotometric technique at 412 nm. 20 μ L of L-carnitine (10X) solution was added to each well and analysis was done at 412 nm after 2, 5, 10, 20 and 30 min after addition of L-carnitine. The protein content was determined using the Bradford assay.

6.3.8 Statistical analysis

The significant changes in mRNA and protein expression were tested by one way ANOVA with Dunnett's multiple comparison post-hoc tests using GraphPad Prism 5.0 (GraphPad software, San Diego, USA).

6.4 Results

6.4.1 Cytotoxicity assay

 IC_{50} values for SDG, SECO, ED and EL were determined in five different cell lines to identify the optimum concentration for the treatment of cells (Table 6.2). SDG and SECO exhibited no cytotoxicity in either cancer or normal immortalized cell lines at concentrations exceeding 1000 μ M. ED (1000 μ M) exhibited cytotoxicity only against breast cancer cells and EL has cytotoxicity potential in breast and prostate cancer cells, but not in normal cells. Concentration of EL (25, 50 and 75 μ M) used in the expression analysis of PC-3 and RWPE-1 cells is based on the IC₅₀ values calculated using cytotoxicity assay.

Table 6.2: The IC₅₀ values of plant lignans secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG), secoisolariciresinol (SECO) and associated mammalian lignans, enterodiol (ED) and enterolactone (EL) in breast cancer (MCF-7), breast normal (MCF-12A), prostate cancer (PC-3), prostate normal (RWPE-1) and hepatic cancer (HEPG-2) cell lines. Cytotoxicity was assessed using the sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay (N=3).

	*IC ₅₀ (µM)					
Flaxseed Lignans	PC-3	MCF-7	RWPE-1	MCF-	HepG2	
				12A		
SDG	>1000	>1000	>1000	>1000	>1000	
SECO	>1000	>1000	>1000	>1000	>1000	
ED	>1000	690	>1000	>1000	971	
EL	57.0	72.8	>1000	>1000	92.7	

*IC₅₀: The concentration that results in half of the maximum observed inhibitory effect on cell proliferation;

6.4.2 Quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (QRT-PCR)

In order to determine the effect of EL on mRNA expression of fatty acid metabolism pathways in the prostate cancer cell line, PC-3, and prostate normal cell line, RWPE-1, mRNA expression analysis was conducted using quantitative RT-PCR. Figure 6.1 shows the fold change in mRNA expression relative to control following EL exposure of PC-3 and RWPE-1 cell lines. In PC-3 a concentration dependent decrease in the expression levels of ACC-1 with an increase in incubation time is observed whereas little variation is noted in RWPE-1 cells. EL downregulates FAS (65% at 75 μ M after 12 h) transcription in concentration- and timedependent manner in PC-3; however, no such trend was observed in RWPE-1. The maximum inhibition of mRNA expression of FAS and ACC-1 was observed at 75 μ M (highest concentration tested) after 12 h of incubation with EL. The percent inhibition at 24 h was lower than 12h. mRNA levels of FAS were decreased with increasing EL concentrations at 12 and 24 h. FAS mRNA levels did not change with EL exposure to RWPE-1 cells. mRNA levels of SREBP-1C and CPT-I in PC-3 do not show any consistent concentration- and timedependent trends in comparison to RWPE-1 cells (Figure 6.1).

6.4.3 FAS ELISA and CPT-I activity assay

The ELISA for the presence of FAS in cell supernatant was performed using a commercially available kit to determine the effect of enterolactone (EL) on protein expression. EL significantly (p<0.001) decreased FAS expression in PC-3 cells, however; levels of FAS were below the limit of detection (0.312 ng/mL) in RWPE-1 cells in both control and EL treated wells. FAS inhibition in PC-3 cells ranged from 101% (75 μ M, 6 h) to 21% (75 μ M, 12 h). A concentration-dependent inhibition of FAS was observed with maximum inhibition at 12 h at 75 μ M whereas levels of FAS approached the normal levels at 24 h in comparison to 12 h at all three concentration levels (Figure 6.2). EL had no effect on CPT-I levels in PC-3 cells and RWPE-1 cells (Figure 6.3).



Figure 6.1: Change in mRNA expression levels of various enzymes and transcription factors with respect to time, involved in fatty acid synthesis and oxidation in PC-3 and RWPE-1 cell lines after treatment with 25, 50 and 75 μ M of EL for 6, 12 and 24 h with respect to control (1% DMSO) in respective media.

6.5 Discussion and conclusion

Consumption of various lignans such as sesame, flaxseed and associated mammalian lignans are positively associated with decrease in prostate and breast cancer (82, 371, 372); however, the bioactive lignan form and mechanism of action remain unknown. Several clinical studies and *in vitro* investigations suggested EL as the lignan likely mediating the positive effects in breast and prostate cancer (80, 82). In our cytotoxicity assay against breast cancer and prostate cancer cell lines, EL caused cytotoxicity only in prostate and breast cancer cell lines at an IC₅₀ value physiologically achievable. The IC₅₀ values of the other flaxseed lignans, SDG, SECO and ED in both breast and prostate cancer cell lines were too high to be physiologically achievable. The IC₅₀ of EL was 57 and 72.8 μ M against PC-3 and MCF-7 cells, respectively, using sulforhodamine B assay. Lin *et al* reported similar IC₅₀ values against PC-3 cell lines and

additionally EL showed anti-proliferative activity against other prostate cancer cell lines including DU145 and LNCaP cell lines (80). In our study, EL demonstrated >50 times selectivity for prostate cancer cells over normal prostate cells. Thus, we selected enterolactone to identify the mechanism of cytotoxicity in prostate cancer cell lines (limited financial resources precluded evaluation in breast cancer cell lines). Since sesame lignans, which are structurally similar to flaxseed lignans, inhibit prostate cancer cell through modulation of fatty acid metabolism (212, 373) and sesame lignans also form enterolactone upon biotransformation in the gut (29), we hypothesized that EL alters the expression of FAS, SREB-1C, CPT-1, and/or ACC as key proteins involved in fatty acid metabolism in prostate cancer cells.

EL caused decreased expression of FAS in a concentration and time dependent manner with maximum reductions observed at 12h after initial exposure. EL had no effect on ACC, CPT-1, and SREBP-1C expression. The effect on FAS mRNA expression correlated with protein expression. Others have observed a dose dependent inhibition of FAS mRNA expression in rat hepatocytes after administration of sesame lignans as a dietary source to the rats with modulation of SREBP-1C and other proteins involved in fatty acid metabolism (211, 212, 250, 373). No statistically significant changes in FAS mRNA and protein was observed at 6 h of exposure; however reductions in FAS mRNA and protein expression levels was significant at 12 and 24 h exposure. We noted recovery in expression at 24 h, which may due to degradation of EL with time such that mRNA and protein expression increased due to decreased concentration of EL. We have noted instability of EL at room temperature in serum samples (332), but we did not measure the concentration of EL in cell culture medium to rule this out. Alternatively, the decreased FAS mRNA levels may send a feedback signal to increase the synthesis of transcription factors that promotes FAS mRNA expression.

Our pilot study provides some supportive evidence that EL is a FAS inhibitor and further studies are required. Whether inhibition of FAS alone will result in the decreased proliferation of prostate cancer cells is another unanswered question. Further studies are needed to determine EL's mechanism of cytotoxicity and whether this cytotoxicity in prostate cancer cells is due to inhibition of fatty acid synthase.



Figure 6.2: Expression of FAS as percent of control (1% DMSO) using FAS ELISA Kit for human fatty acid synthase (Usen Life Science Inc, China), in PC-3 cell supernatant after treatment with 25, 50 and 75 μ M of EL and 1% DMSO (control) in respective media for 6, 12 and 24 hours. FAS expression in PC-3 cells significantly (p<0.05) decreased at all concentrations (maximum at 75 μ M at 12 h). Statistical analysis was performed using one way ANOVA with Dunnett's multiple comparison post-hoc test.





Figure 6.3: Protein normalized expression of CPT-I as percent of control (1% DMSO) using spectrophotometric method in PC-3 and RWPE-1 after treatment with 25, 50 and 75 μ M of EL and 1% DMSO (control) in respective media for 6, 12 and 24 hours. There is no significant change (p>0.05) in protein expression of CPT-I in PC-3 and RWPE-1 cells. Statistical analysis was performed using one way ANOVA with Dunnett's multiple comparison post-hoc test .

CHAPTER 7

General Discussion

7.1 Discussion

Natural Health Products (NHPs) are consumed worldwide with 65-80% of world population and two thirds of the Canadian population using NHPs as a part of their healthy living styles (258, 267). Natural products regulation in Canada is an evolving regulatory area and the new amendments in the regulatory laws aim to provide accessibility of Canadians to NHPs while reducing their inappropriate usage. The NHPD regulates NHPs in Canada (265) and under the current regulations, flaxseed can be marketed as a food, a functional food or NHPs based on the product representations and claims. In Canada, NHPD approval of a therapeutic claim is based on the evaluation of a data package that should include preclinical and clinical (phase III) trials demonstrating safety and efficacy, along with any epidemiological data. The chemopreventive or therapeutic claims of flaxseed lignans, one of the major active constituents of flaxseed, will require such safety and efficacy evaluations (252, 265).

Knowledge of the pharmacokinetics of flaxseed lignans is important to understand their safety and the potential exposure dose necessary for therapeutic effectiveness. The flaxseed lignan, SDG, is transformed into SECO and subsequently into the mammalian lignans, ED and EL, in the gastrointestinal tract. This conversion is considered essential for various biological activities shown by these lignans, but the bioactive form among these lignans is not known. We expected that a comparative pharmacokinetic characterization of individual purified lignans may provide suggestive evidence about the potential bioactive lignan.

In vitro and *in vivo* pharmacokinetic studies on these purified lignans were conducted in order to gain a better understanding of their absorption and disposition characteristics. *In vitro* evaluations included assessment of permeability and metabolism in Caco-2 and *in vivo* evaluations involved oral and intravenous oral bolus dosing in male Wistar rats. We hoped to glean information that will help us to design prospective safety and efficacy studies.

To perform these *in vitro* and *in vivo* pharmacokinetic studies, we required a validated, accurate, precise and specific bioanalytical method to quantify flaxseed and associated mammalian lignans. Therefore, we developed and validated a HPLC-fluorescence method in rat

serum as per USFDA guidelines (332). Fluorescence was chosen as a method of detection over UV due to increased sensitivity and specificity of the fluorescence method. LC-MS/MS method of detection would improve sensitivity and selectivity; however, an LC-MS/MS instrument was not available in our facility. HPLC-fluorescence method provides an analytical method for labs with limited or no accessibility to LC-MS/MS. Given the wide difference in the polarity of SDG with other three lignans (SECO, ED and EL), the analysis of SDG could not be chromatographically separated using a gradient suitable for the other lignans. A separate mobile phase gradient condition was established for SDG as well as a different method of extraction. Different mobile phase conditions and extraction methods increased time and cost of sample processing and analysis, but it did allow for methods that passed all the validation criteria except for bench top stability of EL. EL was not stable in serum for 6 hours at room temperature but did not show any signs of degradation when stored on ice for 6 hours (332). We did not investigate EL's lack of stability in serum but we surmised that the lactone ring of EL opens at higher temperature in the serum. Lactone ring opening explains the plasma degradation of camptothecin, a cytotoxic natural product and contains a lactone ring (374, 375). Further investigation is required to determine EL's lack of stability in serum.

One of our first *in vitro* evaluations to understand the absorption characteristics of lignans involved a permeability assessment using the Caco-2 polarized monolayer. SDG, SECO, ED and EL showed low apparent permeabilities in the Caco-2 cell monolayer. Differentiated Caco-2 cells functionally and morphologically resemble small intestinal enterocytes and permeation across the Caco-2 cells is well correlated with *in vivo* absorption in human (127). The concentration of lignans used in the permeability experiments were high (100 μM) because we assumed that the exposure of enterocytes will be higher after oral administration and no cytotoxicity was observed at these concentrations in the Caco-2 cell system. SDG demonstrated poor permeability across Caco-2. Although a positive permeability marker substrate, metoprolol, was not simultaneously conducted with the lignan permeability assessments in Caco-2, the apparent permeability values of SECO, ED and EL were below the reported apparent permeability of metoprolol (30 cm/sec). Metoprolol Caco-2 permeability is a cut off that divides different classes of Biopharmaceutical Classification System (BCS) (336). The BCS classification system divides drugs into four classes (class I: high solubility and high permeability; class-II: low solubility and high permeability; class III: high solubility and low

permeability; class IV: low solubility and low permeability) based on solubility and permeability of the drugs (376). In general, the permeability of lignans increased with an increase in lipophilicity. The large molecular size and very high polarity explains the poor permeability of SDG. Molecules with similar characteristics demonstrate low oral bioavailability (377), which suggests SDG may also have poor oral bioavailability. The failure to detect SDG following an oral dose in male Wistar rats confirms the lack of oral bioavailability of SDG. These data suggest SDG is unlikely the bioactive lignan mediating the putative health benefits of oral flaxseed lignan consumption.

Additionally, our Caco-2 transport studies suggest that lignans undergo passive diffusion, and carrier-mediated influx or efflux processes are not likely involved in their transport across the polarized epithelium of the gastrointestinal mucosa. The efflux ratio (EFR), a ratio of apparent permeabilities of basal-to-apical to apical-to-basal compartments, where ratios lower than 0.8 suggest active influx while ratios greater than 1.2 suggest active efflux (127, 330), were between 0.8 and 1.2, suggesting that passive diffusion governs the transport of these lignans. Similar to our results, these lignans showed passive diffusion mediated uptake in Caco-2 in a recently published report (337).

In addition to permeability across the gastrointestinal mucosa, oral bioavailability is determined by the extent of first-pass metabolism. The delineation of first pass metabolism of an orally administered therapeutic agent is critical in any pharmacokinetic understanding because high first-pass metabolism may lead to low oral bioavailability. Before reaching the systemic circulation, an orally administered compound first encounters the intestine and liver where significant presystemic metabolism can occur. Phase II conjugative metabolites of ED and EL were observed in the portal vein of rats on a flaxseed diet suggesting that lignans undergo phase II enzyme metabolism in the intestine (27). Jansen *et al* (176) also reported the phase II enzyme metabolism of SDG and SECO is available. Therefore, we conducted a comparative metabolic study of SDG, SECO, ED and EL in Caco-2 cells. Our method of determination of extent of conjugation was indirect; we subtracted concentrations of unconjugated lignans from total concentration, which was determined by hydrolysis of glucuronides with glucuronidase/sulphatase enzyme from *Helix pomatia*. Although the deconjugation enzyme isolated from *Helix pomatia* lacks specificity, we manipulated the experimental conditions to promote glucuronidase activity. After 48 hours of
incubation of lignans with Caco-2, the total concentrations (conjugated and unconjugated) obtained by 2 h hydrolysis with glucurnoidase resulted in concentrations similar to initial lignan concentrations. This suggests that Caco-2 primarily produces glucuronide conjugates of the SECO, ED, and EL.

The contribution of liver has also been reported in the literature. Jacobs and Metzler (185) identified oxidative metabolites of ED and EL in rat, pig and human liver microsomes while Niemeyer *et al* (184) identified these metabolites in rat bile and urine while Dean *et al* (183) studied the metabolism of EL in rhesus monkeys. All these studies aimed at metabolite identification and did not report the extent of metabolite formation. Lack of data on the extent of phase I and II metabolism in liver does not allow us to predict the effect of liver metabolism on oral bioavailability of lignans. Nonetheless, liver metabolism of lignans will contribute to reductions in the oral bioavailability of lignans.

In our conjugative metabolism studies of lignans in Caco-2, the total concentrations (hydrolyzed) and the concentrations of unconjugated (non-hydrolyzed) SDG were similar suggesting that SDG does not undergo glucuronidation in Caco-2 cells. Interestingly, Obermeyer (35) suggested that glucuronidase converts SDG to its aglycone SECO, yet we observed no significant decrease in the concentration of SDG after 48 h exposure to β-glucuronidase treatment. This observation led us to a follow-up investigation on the deglycosylating effect of βglucuronidase on SDG. Less than 5% of SDG was converted to SECO when SDG was incubated with β-glucuronoidase. Our results clearly contradict Obermeyer's findings; however, his findings can be critiqued based on two arguments. First, in that study a flaxseed homogenate (slurry) was incubated for 24 hours with β -glucuronidase at 37°C. Carbohydrates and proteins present in the flaxseed slurry create an ideal condition for the growth of opportunistic bacteria (378). Possibly, these opportunistic bacteria would have metabolized flaxseed lignan complex to form SECO. The authors do not justify incubating for 24 h when β -glucuronidase enzyme may not be active after a few hours of incubation under *in vitro* conditions. Secondly, Obermeyer used an enzyme concentration 37 times higher than the concentration used in our experimental conditions (35). Obermeyer used 5000 units/mL of β -glucuronidase in the incubation while we used 135 units/mL of β -glucuronidase (35). Thirdly, the amount of SDG used in the incubation could be different and amount of substrate (SDG) can affect the formation of metabolites (SECO). Unfortunately, the amount of SDG used in Obermeyer's experiment is unknown.

Arguably, the fourth reason could be the differences in β -glucuronidase enzyme used and if we believe this argument, our results should be more reliable. Since, the source of enzyme was same (Sigma) only batch-to-batch variation can lead to the differences in enzymatic activity. Since the quality control measures at Sigma are expected to improve in 17 years, the experimental results with later batch should be more reliable.

The *in vitro* Caco-2 experiments suggested that the lignans may exhibit low bioavailability following oral administration. To confirm, we preceded with in vivo oral and intravenous bolus studies. We selected rat as our preclinical species because rat is a preferred species for many preclinical safety and efficacy evaluations. Much of the available literature reports the pharmacokinetics of lignans following administration of various flaxseed products, but not the purified lignan forms. Such studies are confounded by a lack of understanding of lignan content in the flaxseed product and an ability to know the dose of lignan administered. As well, flaxseed products contain many different constituents, which may interact with the lignans resulting in altered oral pharmacokinetic characteristics relative to the purified lignan. Furthermore, without an intravascular administration an understanding of the key dispositional characteristics (i.e. volume of distribution, systemic clearance) is not possible. Kuijsten et al (157) administered a small dose of purified SDG orally to healthy subjects while Rickard and Thompson (343) administered purified SDG orally to rats. Damdimopoulou et al (344) administered EL to C57B1 reporter mice and determined the plasma concentration of EL and EL-glucuronides. None of these studies reported comparative pharmacokinetics after the oral and intravenous administration of purified lignans. Thus, we conducted comparative pharmacokinetics of lignans in rats.

Flaxseed lignans show poor or low oral bioavailabilities in male Wistar rats. Our studies and literature evidence of low permeability and high intestinal metabolism of these lignans may explain the low oral bioavailability. Among the four lignans, SDG exhibited the lowest oral bioavailability as the serum concentrations after oral administration of SDG at a dose of 40 mg/kg were below our limit of quantification. Likely, high polarity of SDG (clogP=-1.338) and large molecular size (MW= 686.71) may explain the low oral bioavailability. Since SDG is not the bioavailable form among these four lignans, SDG may not be the bioactive form and it must undergo biotransformation to show bioactivity. The literature also hypothesizes that SDG metabolites are responsible for its biological activity (29, 40). The deglycosylated form of SDG,

SECO, shows moderate oral bioavailability (25%), while ED shows less than 1% oral bioavailability. In Caco-2 studies, the P_{app} value of ED exceeded SECO and also showed a greater rate of glucuronidation than SECO. Jansen *et al* also observed extensive conjugation of ED and EL in HT-29 and Caco-2 cells (176). The extensive metabolism of lignans is further supported by a study by Axelson and Setchell (193), who observed that majority of ED and EL in the portal vein in rat was present as glucuronide and sulfate conjugates. These data suggest that despite the better permeability characteristics, ED likely undergoes more extensive metabolism during its transit from the gastrointestinal tract to the systemic circulation. Although the literature supports the contribution of liver in first pass metabolism of lignan, the exact contribution is not known. Similarly, tea catechins undergo extensive phase II metabolism as well as degradation in the presence of intestinal microorganisms and thus exhibits low oral bioavailability in humans (377, 379).

An interesting observation following from the oral administration of SECO was its bimodal concentration time profile. All rats exhibited this "double peak" phenomenon. Usually, bimodal concentration versus time profiles arise due to enterohepatic recirculation or absorption from two different sites. However, the C_{max} of the first peak at 5 minutes post administration and appearance of the C_{max} of the second peak at a time shorter than a rat's gastric emptying time (346) suggests the appearance of bimodal peak may not be attributed to enterohepatic recirculation. Alternatively, the absorption of SECO may be occurring from two different absorption sites. I fitted a mathematical model for absorption from two different sites to SECO oral concentration profile but the parameters could not be estimated due to the small number of observations defining each peak. Further study will be needed to understand the absorption characteristics of SECO.

Flaxseed lignans are rapidly eliminated in rat and the systemic clearance values of SDG, SECO and ED seemed to relate to the polarity of the lignan; the more polar the lignan the lower its systemic clearance value. A meta-analysis on a large number of compounds shows that increase in permeability is positively correlated with liver microsomal clearance (380). Likely, the increase in permeability increases the transport across the cell membrane and the accessibility of intracellular metabolic enzymes increases, which leads to high liver microsomal clearances. Similarly, lignans increasing permeability is probably increasing their clearances. Interestingly, the systemic clearance values of SECO and ED exceeded the hepatic blood flow

rate. According to mass balance principles, systemic clearance is a product of blood flow rate to the eliminating organ and the extraction ratio (i.e. the efficiency with which the eliminating organ removes a compound from a volume of blood traversing through the eliminating organ.) With an extraction ratio of one, the systemic clearance cannot exceed the blood flow rate to the eliminating organ. When specifically applied to the liver, hepatic clearance cannot exceed the hepatic blood flow rate (349). Consequently, non-hepatic elimination mechanisms must additionally contribute to the systemic clearance of these lignans in rats. Other routes of elimination may be excretion in urine (193) and feces (188) or extrahepatic phase II metabolism.

Similar to systemic clearance, serum protein binding and volume of distribution also increased with a decrease in polarity (SDG<SECO<ED). SDG shows the lowest volume of distribution and, likely, the low lipophilicity and large molecular size of SDG limits its peripheral distribution. Lipophilicity and plasma protein binding are major factors in the determination of volume of distribution (381). Despite having a high fraction unbound, SDG exhibited a low volume of distribution because its hydrophilicity may have limited its partitioning into peripheral tissues. On the other hand, SECO and ED exhibited large volumes of distribution indicating higher distribution into peripheral tissues, which is supported by the literature (158, 159). The volume of distribution of ED was unexpectedly large given the high plasma protein binding of ED. Apparently, ED has very high tissue partitioning and tissue binding ($f_{b,T}$) characteristics because tissue partitioning and the $f_{u,p}/f_{u,T}$ are the major determinant of volume of distribution. Several tissue distribution studies (158) have suggested presence of ED in different tissues supporting the fact that ED has high tissue partitioning characteristics.

Since half-life is dependent on volume of distribution and clearance, expectedly, half-life was short in rats. Among SDG, SECO and ED, half-life of SDG was shortest while SECO had the longest half-life. Despite having similar volumes of distribution, SECO had longer half-life due to lower systemic clearance. Although we could not determine the pharmacokinetics of EL in our study, Kuijsten *et al* reported half-lives of ED and EL in human after per oral administration of SDG. Half-life of EL (~12.6 h) was longer than that of ED (~4.4 h). Also, the half-lives of lignans were not administration route dependent eliminating the possibility of flip-flop kinetics.

The pharmacokinetics of EL could not be established because the rats died within a few hours of administration (1 mg/kg, iv; 10 mg/kg, p.o.). Interestingly, in a study reported in the

literature, a 2 mg oral administration of EL to female Wistar rats did not result in death or toxicity (184). In a clinical study (157), EL was also detected in the plasma after administration of SDG to healthy volunteers and no toxicity was reported. The difference in outcomes may be the result of different sources of EL or gender/species specific toxicity. Sources of EL used in different studies were not the same and likely, impurities could have led to toxicity.

The concentrations of EL in the serum samples collected before the death of animals were below limit of quantification. In order to eliminate any possibility of entrapment of EL into RBC that may explain lower concentrations in the serum, we conducted an RBC partitioning study. The RBC to plasma partition ratio was almost equal to one indicating that RBC entrapment is not a cause of lower serum concentrations. Therefore, lower serum concentrations suggest rapid distribution of EL into other organs.

Several speculations can be made to explain the mechanism of toxicity; however, more studies are needed to identify the actual reason for the toxicity of EL. Firstly, rapid distribution of EL into a sensitive peripheral tissue may result in acute toxicity and rapid death of the rats. Alternatively, EL undergoes extensive metabolism and the metabolite is highly toxic. A third possibility is that the EC_{50} and LD_{50} of EL are very low and the concentration of EL exceeded LD_{50} at the administered doses. In all three cases, certainly some vital organ is affected to show acute toxicity. The rats exhibited signs of tremor, jumping and pawing. The pesticide, befenthrin, showed similar symptoms in rats when administered at higher doses. This chemical acts on the central and peripheral nervous systems (350). Similarly, the central and/or peripheral nervous systems may be the target of EL's acute toxicity. In a tissue distribution study (159, 160), the concentration of EL in the brain suggests that it may be acting on nervous system. However, further investigations are needed to support any of these arguments.

In general, the lignan metabolites of SDG exhibit high volumes of distribution, high systemic clearance values, and short half-lives. Since SDG does not undergo significant absorption, it is less likely to be the bioactive form that mediates the health benefits of flaxseed. SECO shows the highest oral bioavailability while ED exhibits the highest systemic clearance. The systemic clearance value of SECO exceeds hepatic blood flow suggesting a role for non-hepatic elimination mechanisms. EL showed toxicity at the tested doses (10 mg/kg p.o. and 1mg/kg i.v.) and requires further investigation to determine the reasons for toxicity.

7.2 Pharmacodynamic studies

Flaxseed has benefit in several diseases including diabetes, cancer and cardiovascular disease (81, 314, 340) and the lignans may mediate these beneficial effects. Recently, postprandial hyperglycemia was identified as an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease (302). Although various preclinical and clinical reports suggest that flaxseed lignans have anti-diabetic effects (13, 106, 107), no study had evaluated the effects of lignans on postprandial hyperglycemia. To evaluate the effect of lignans on postprandial hyperglycemia we proposed the administration of lignans in streptozotocin induced diabetic rats. Acute and chronic dosing pilot studies were proposed using SDG and the commercially available lignan product, BeneFlax (38% flaxseed lignan complex), respectively. Neither acute (SDG) nor chronic administration (once daily for 28 days of Beneflax) caused a blunting of postprandial hyperglycemia in normal and streptozotocin-induced hyperglycemic male Wistar rats. Adjusting the time of SDG or BeneFlax administration with the oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) (simultaneous, 2 h and 12 h prior to the OGTT) to consider the need to allow for the conversion of SDG to ED and EL in the colon had no influence on postprandial hyperglycemia. The lack of efficacy may be due to the short duration of administration or the diabetic model used in our study. Probably, a longer administration and different diabetic models such as high fat diet induced hyperglycemia or Zucker fa/fa rats may have given a different result. It may be possible that the results obtained by other labs that suggest SDG shows benefit in postprandial hyperglycemia is not therapeutically significant because none of the studies in the literature measured the postprandial hyperglycemia blunting effect of SDG (13, 93, 106). Arguably, this may be a case of failure of translation of biomarker changes into symptomatic relief of disease. We did not pursue this further and may be studied in detail later in our lab.

One of the directions of flaxseed lignan research in our lab was to identify the mechanism(s) of action of flaxseed lignans. Flaxseed lignans show beneficial effects in breast and prostate cancers (1, 81). Prostate and breast cancer cells use fatty acid as their major energy source rather than glucose (221). Inhibition of fatty acid synthesis and oxidation results in death of prostate and breast cancer cell lines (217, 382). Fatty acid metabolism is also very important in diabetes and cardiovascular disease and may be a central link between the different pharmacodynamic activities shown by lignans. Sesame lignans, which are structurally very similar to flaxseed lignans, modulate fatty acid metabolism (250). Thus, we proposed that

flaxseed lignans modulates fatty acid metabolism to exhibit its antiproliferative effect in prostate cancer.

In order to find working concentrations of lignans, we determined their IC_{50} against breast and cancer cell lines using sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay (328). Sulforhodamine B assay was preferred over the MTT assay because MTT assay may be influenced by polyphenols while SRB assay is not (383). The IC₅₀ of SDG, SECO and ED was very high (~1000 µM) and may not be feasible to achieve such concentration in the tumour under physiological conditions. Only EL showed IC₅₀ values that may be achieved physiologically. Therefore, EL may be the only form among tested lignans that could show antiproliferative activity in prostate and breast cancer cells. Several studies have also suggested EL as the bioactive form of lignan (16). Thus, we selected EL for further evaluations. In my work, I tested the effect of EL in prostate cancer cells while work on breast cancer cell lines is ongoing in our lab.

Fatty acid synthesis and oxidation helps to maintain fatty acid homeostasis and alterations in these pathways may disturb fatty acid homeostasis. Prostate cancer cells use fatty acid as the energy source whereas normal cells do not (221). Thus, disturbance of fatty acid homeostasis may lead to selective toxicity to cancerous cells without affecting normal cells (218). Following exposure to EL, the mRNA expression of ACC-1 and FAS, two major enzymes of fatty acid synthetic pathway, showed a concentration- and time-dependent decrease in mRNA expression in PC-3 cells. On the other hand, mRNA expressions of CPT-1, the enzyme that facilitates the transport of acetyl CoA into mitochondria for β-oxidation and mRNA expression of SREBP-1C, a transcription factor that regulates fatty acid synthesis (230, 231, 367) failed to exhibit concentration or time dependent changes. The changes in mRNA expression levels of these biomarkers were not significant in the RWPE-1 (normal prostate cells) cell line. Maximum inhibition of FAS and ACC-1was observed at 75 µM after 12h of incubation. The maximum inhibition observed at 12 h approached control levels at 24 h suggesting that the inhibition of FAS and ACC-1 is reversible. We previously reported that EL was not stable at room temperature in serum (332). Consequently, the return to control levels may be due to a degradation of EL in the cell culture plate wells. We did not test the concentrations of EL in the incubation medium nor did we add EL to the plate wells to determine whether FAS expression remained low relative to control.

We selected one target each from fatty acid synthesis and oxidation pathway to determine changes in protein expression levels or enzyme activities. Similar to mRNA expression results, EL inhibited FAS in a concentration- and time-dependent manner. The concordance between FAS mRNA and protein expression expression suggests EL modulates FAS in prostate cancer cell lines by transcriptional inhibition. Several transcriptional factors regulate transcription of genes and the delayed effect of EL (no significant effect at 6h post-treatment with EL) suggests that it may be inhibiting synthesis of some transcriptional factors. We investigated one of the transcription factors, SREBP-1C, which generally requires post-transcriptional modifications to obtain the transcriptionally active nuclear form (384). Apparently, EL does not inhibit SREBP-1C in prostate cancer or prostate normal cell lines. The levels of FAS protein expression were below the limit of quantification in RWPE-1 cells because FAS is not elevated in normal cell lines (218). EL did not significantly change CPT-1 activity in PC-3 and RWPE-1 cells in a dosedependent manner. These results support the claim that EL inhibits fatty acid synthesis to show antiproliferative activity of prostate cancer cells, but does not affect fatty acid oxidation. Changes in mRNA expression levels and protein expression of other targets such as transcription factors in prostate cancer cells may also have impact on fatty acid metabolism and requires further investigations.

7.3 Challenges and limitations of the studies

My current work encountered several challenges and has many limitations. The first and foremost challenge was to develop a sensitive bioanalytical method. A change in the detection technique to fluorescence increased the sensitivity of the method but lacked sufficient analytical sensitivity for a complete pharmacokinetic characterization of the lignans. A better detection technique such MS/MS would improve detection sensitivity, but this was not availabile during my studies. The second challenge was the availability of purified plant lignans and mammalian lignans. Plant lignan purification methods are very costly and cumbersome. Therefore, resource availability was a major issue in most of the experimental designs. Thirdly, we tested the effect of the mammalian lignan, EL, on a limited number of enzymes of fatty acid metabolism pathways. Inclusion of other important enzymes and transcriptional regulators would have helped to put the pharmacodynamic studies into better perspective. Lastly, the administration of

EL was fatal to rats and I was not able to proceed with further evaluations due to animal welfare concerns.

7.4 Conclusion

My current research work provides important insight into intravenous and oral pharmacokinetics of purified flaxseed lignan and associated mammalian lignans, which are critical in understanding their safety and efficacy. My research work indicates that SDG may not be the bioactive form and EL may be a lignan form with antiproliferative activity in prostate cancer. We reported the comparative phase-II conjugative metabolism in Caco-2 cells and pharmacokinetic characteristics of these lignans in male Wistar rats. For the first time, we are reporting the toxicity of EL. Pharmacodynamic studies suggest that enterolactone inhibits fatty acid synthesis to show antiproliferative action in prostate cancer cells and does not show such effect in prostate normal cell lines. However, further studies are needed to validate this conclusion.

7.5 Future directions

The primary objective of our pharmacokinetic investigations on purified flaxseed lignans is to improve our understanding of lignan safety and efficacy. Single dose pharmacokinetics of these lignans in rats is an important first step, but our next step towards the development of these lignans is multiple dose pharmacokinetic and phamracodynamic investigations on efficacy and safety of these lignans. Since we could conclude that SDG is not the bioavailable form and less likely to be responsible for bioactivity, further investigations on the safety and efficacy of purified lignans should involve principally SECO, ED and EL.

7.5.1 Anti-tumour effect of lignans in prostate cancer

While the benefits of flaxseed supplementation in prostate cancer are supported by different clinical study outcomes (81, 83, 84), efficacy of purified flaxseed lignan remains unknown in preclinical species. Although *in vitro* cytotoxicity assays reported efficacy of lignans (80) in prostate cancer cell lines but to the best of our knowledge, the efficacy in preclinical prostate cancer model is not established. Administration of 7-hydroxymetairesinol, a precursor of EL, decreased the growth of prostate tumor in LNCaP human prostate cancer xenografts in

athymic mice (86) but efficacy of EL, SECO and ED remains to be proven. A study involving the effect of administration of purified lignans (SECO, ED and EL) in prostate tumor xenografted athymic nude mice is necessary to provide supportive evidence of lignan efficacy in prostate cancer. A significant reduction in the tumor size in comparison to vehicle controlled group will be considered effective. If the lignans are found to show significant anti-cancer activity a series of studies as proposed in ensuing sections will be conducted; however, if the lignans are found ineffective the studies described below would not be warranted.

7.5.2 Multiple dose pharmacokinetic studies in rat

Multiple dose pharmacokinetic studies determine the steady state pharmacokinetic parameters. Since multiple doses of SECO, ED and EL will be administered, steady state pharmacokinetics (C_{ss} , C_{max} , C_{min}) will affect the efficacy and safety. Currently, we do not know steady state pharmacokinetics of SECO, ED and EL in rats. SECO, ED and EL will be administered at multiple occasions and blood samples will be collected over the duration of the experiment to determine steady state pharmacokinetic parameters of SECO, ED and EL. The concentration in the plasma will be determined and pharmacokinetic parameters will be obtained by non-compartmental analysis.

7.5.3 Tissue distribution of SECO, ED and EL in rats

The site of action of lignans is likely to be located in peripheral tissue and the concentration of free lignans at the site of action will determine the pharmacological response. The tissue distribution data can also be used to explain toxicity studies. Animals will be dosed with SECO, ED and EL and blood samples, urine and feces of animal will be collected. Animals will be sacrificed at the end of the study and different organs will be isolated, homogenized and concentrations determined. The concentrations may be below limit of quantification which may be resolved by the use of radiolabelled lignans and determining the radioactivity in different organs.

7.5.4 Pharmacokinetics studies in larger animals

Pharmacokinetic data in larger animals are required for allometric scaling. Pharmacokinetic studies will be conducted in rabbits and dogs and the clearance and volume of distribution will be extrapolated allometrically to predict first-in-human dose.

7.5.5 Dose range finding study in rats

Dose range finding (DRF) study establishes dose response curve to determine appropriate dose levels and develop strategies for toxicology studies. The efficacy and toxicity of therapeutic moieties are dose dependent and knowing the no effect level dose (NEL), effective dose range, dose with no observed adverse effect level (NOAEL) and maximum tolerated dose (MTD) are very critical in the assessment of safety and deciding first-in-human dose. Although, the history of human consumption of flaxseed is long, administration of purified lignans requires assessment to understand their safety.

A dose range finding study will be conducted in two phases. In the first phase, a single escalating dose of SECO, ED and EL will be administered orally to rats. In second phase, a fixed dose of SECO, ED and EL will be administered on multiple occasions. Change in the biomarkers of prostate cancer such as PSA, free androgen index, IL-8, TNF- α etc. will be used as metrics for their efficacy. The fixed dose for second phase will be determined based on the first phase of DRF study and pharmacokinetics. At the end of the study, animals will be sacrificed and their organs collected and any abnormal histopathological changes will be investigated. NEL (no effect level), NOAEL (no observed adverse effect level) and MTD (maximum tolerated dose) will be determined. If the proposed dose range is not appropriate for the determinations of NEL, NOAEL and MTD, a different dose range will be investigated. In case the administration of highest proposed dose is not feasible, highest feasible dose will be the highest used dose in the study. Different dosage regimens may be used to increase the tolerability of SECO, ED and EL.

7.5.6 General preliminary acute and chronic toxicity (non-GLP) studies in rats

Preliminary acute and chronic toxicity studies determine the safety, identify potential organ toxicity, and provide guidance for the design of regulatory (GLP) toxicity studies, which are required for approval of the clinical trials. These preliminary non-GLP studies will provide a go/no-go decision on lignans. We will use three doses (low, intermediate and high dose) of

SECO, ED and EL and administer once daily to rats orally for 30 days. These three doses will be selected based on dose range finding study. Low dose will be in the NEL range while high dose will be above NOAEL but below MTD to determine target organ for toxicity. Scheduled blood sampling and weighings will be conducted as well as routine inspections by veterinary staff will be performed. Blood samples will be used to measure cytokine levels and immune response against SECO, ED and EL. At the end of the study, animals will be euthanized and subjected for necropsy. Highest dose used in the preliminary toxicity may be limited by maximum tolerated dose, maximum feasible dose, saturation of exposure and 50 fold margin of exposure. The interim results of toxicity study and dose range finding study may lead to change in the strategy of toxicological studies.

APPENDIX I

Clinical Studies When Flaxseed/Flaxseed Lignans Were Administered to Different Population Groups

s Reference	stly (1) ts 1	dy (71) act on t t ed	or (72) st
Major Limitations	 Benefits are mos attributed to attributed to lignans rather th other constituent Attribution is based on large body of research data from anima studies 	 This is an uncontrolled stuuencontrolled stuand association could be an artifuent in lignan contendue to different food consumption may have affect the outcomes of the study 	Reduction in biomarkers may may not indicate the clinical protection again cancer
Findings	Reduction in breast cancer biomarkers	Reduction in mortality and morality in breast cancer diagnosed women patients	 Flaxseed intake (5-10g of flaxseed /day) caused reduction in levels of 16-α hydroxyestrone (a marker for
Matrix/No. of patients (N)	Postmenopausal breast cancer patients (N (treated)= 19) and (N placebo)= 13)	Women diagnosed with breast cancer (N= 1122)	Postmenopausal women (N= 34)
Intervention	Flaxseed (25 g) in muffins	Dietary lignan assessment over a period of 5 years.	Ground flaxseed (5 and 10 g)
Aim	To evaluate the breast cancer biomarkers when dietary flaxseed was administered to postmenopausa l breast cancer patients	To evaluate the association between lignan intake and breast cancer reduction after diagnosis.	To evaluate the protective effect of flaxseed consumption on breast cancer in post menopausal
Study	Dietary flaxseed alters tumor biological markers in postmenopausal breast cancer	Dietary lignan intakes in relation to survival among women with breast cancer: the Western New York exposures and breast cancer (WEB) Study	Effect of flaxseed consumption on urinary estrogen metabolites in postmenopausal women

Study	Aim	Intervention	Matrix/No. of patients (N)	Findings	Major Limitations	Reference
	women			increased cancer risk)		
Effects of dietary flaxseed lignan extract on symptoms of benign prostatic hyperplasia Pilot study of dietary fat restriction and flaxseed supplementation in men with prostate cancer before surgery: exploring the effects on hormonal levels, prostate-specific antigen, and histopathologic features	To investigate the effect of BeneFlax (flaxseed lignan extract containing ~33% SDG) on the clinical symptoms of BPH patients Effect of flaxseed consumption and fat restriction in prostate cancer patients	BeneFlax (flaxseed lignan extract containing ~33% SDG) at the dose equivalent to 300 and 600 mg/day of SDG Flaxseed (30 g/day) as a Alena Drink along with fat restricted diet	Benign prostate hyperplasia (BPH) patients (N= 29) Prostate cancer patients (N= 25)	 Reduction in lower urinary tract syndrome (LUTS) in BPH patients Modulate Modulate Several prostate cancer biomarkers such as total testosterone, free androgen index and prostate specific androgen index. 	 Possibility of contribution of other BeneFlax constituents except SDG is ignored These outcomes may be associated with fat restriction diet Administered as drink Study has no control group Effect of other constituents of the drink is not accounted for. 	(81) (84)
Flaxseed	To evaluate the	Flaxseed (10	Prostate cancer	 lower number 	 No placebo control 	(83)

Study	Aim	Intervention	Matrix/No. of	Findings	Major Limitations	Reference
			patients (N)			
supplementation (not dietary fat	effects of flaxseed and	g for 1-3 days, 20 g for	patients	of Ki-67 positive cells in	 Interaction between study 	
restriction)	fat restriction diet in prostate	4-6 days and 30 g for 7 and		flaxseed treated arm	arms were not assessed	
reduces prostate	cancer patients	beyond)			 Patient sample is 	
cancer					biased	
pronneration rates in						
men nresurgerv						
Effect of low-fat	To evaluate the	Flaxseed (30	Prostate cancer	Cytokines and	Limited number of	(85)
diets on plasma	changes in	g/day) and	patients (N= 40)	angiogenic	biomarkers	× .
levels of NF-kB-	inflammatory	low fat diet		factor changes		
regulated	biomarkers in	(<20% total)		in low fat diet		
inflammatory	tlaxseed and	energy)		No changes in		
cytokiites allu	IUW TAL LICALCU					
anglogenic factors in men	prostate cancer natients			group		
with prostate						
cancer						
Dietary flaxseed	To evaluate the	BeneFlax	Hypercholestero-	• Dose	 Study population 	(93)
lignan extract	effect of SDG	(flaxseed	laemic patients	dependent	lacks diversity	
lowers plasma	on lipid	lignan extract	(N=55)	reduction in	 No diet restriction 	
cholesterol and	biomarkers	containing		Total	 Uncontrolled study 	
glucose	and glucose	~33% SDG)		cholesterol		
concentrations in	levels in	at the dose		(TC), low		
hypercholestero-	hypercholest-	equivalent to		density		
laemic subjects	erolaemic	300 and 600		lipoprotein		
	subjects	mg/day of		(LDL-C)		

Study	Aim	Intervention	Matrix/No. of patients (N)	Findings	Major Limitations	Reference
		SDG		• 25% reduction in fasting glucose levels		
Flaxseed lignan lowers blood cholesterol and decreases liver disease risk factors in moderately hypercholesterole mic men	To evaluate the effects of low dose of SDG (20 and 100 mg) in hypercholester olaemic patients	Flaxseed lignan capsules (equivalent to 20 and 100 mg of SDG)	Hypercholesterol -aemic patients (N=30)	• Reduction in the ratio of LDL-C/HDL-C and total cholesterol (TC)	 Small population sample Effect of other constituents of lignan capsule is negated 	(94)
A Lignan complex isolated from flaxseed does not affect plasma lipid concentrations or antioxidant capacity in healthy postmenopausal women	To evaluate the effect of lignan extract on blood lipid levels and antioxidant capacity in Postmenopaus al Women	Flaxseed lignan complex (equivalent to 500 mg/d of SDG)	Healthy Postmenopausal Women (N=22)	• No change in the levels of biomarkers such as TG, TC, LDL-C and HDL-C	 Benefits may only appear in population having oxidative stress or in hypercholesterol- aemic patients 	(95)
Effects of a flaxseed-derived lignan supplement in type 2 diabetic patients: A randomized,	To evaluate the effect of flaxseed lignan complex on glucose levels, lipid profile and insulin	Flaxseed lignan supplement (360 mg/day SDG)	Type II diabetic patients (N=73)	 HbA1c levels were significantly reduced No change in lipid profile and glucose 	 Randomisation was not based on basal value of lipid profile Changes in HbA_{1c} levels may be an artifact and may 	(106)

udy	Aim	Intervention	Matrix/No. of patients (N)	Findings	Major Limitations	Reference
le-blind, s-over trial	resistance in type II diabetic patients			levels were observed	not be translated in clinical changes	
cts of a eed-derived un lement on C- ive protein, and retinol- ing protein 4 pe 2 diabetic ants	To evaluate different biomarkers of diabetes in diabetic patients, administering flaxseed lignan capsules	Flaxseed lignan supplement (360 mg/day SDG)	Type II diabetic patients (N=70)	• Suppressed the levels of C- reactive protein in flaxseed treated group along with no changes in interleukin-6 (IL-6) and retinol binding protein-4 (RBP-4).	• Dose dependent effect was not shown	(13)
ndomized colled trial of ffects of eed lignan bolic rome oblic rome posite score oone mineral der adults	To investigate the metabolic aspects of flaxseed lignan complex in post menopausal women	Flaxseed lignan complex (equivalent to 543 mg/day SDG)	Healthy men and post menopausal women (N=100)	 Significant reduction in diastolic blood pressure than placebo Decrease in composite score of metabolic syndrome in males and no change in females 	 Base line diastolic blood pressure values in the placebo control and treated group are different. 	(113)

References

1. Thompson LU, Chen JM, Li T, Strasser-Weippl K, Goss PE. Dietary flaxseed alters tumor biological markers in postmenopausal breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2005;11(10):3828.

2. Prasad K, Mantha S, Muir A, Westcott N. Reduction of hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis by CDC-flaxseed with very low alpha-linolenic acid. Atherosclerosis. 1998;136(2):367-75.

3. Thompson LU, Cunnane SC. Flaxseed in human nutrition. AOCS Press; 1995.

4. Adolphe JL, Whiting SJ, Juurlink BH, Thorpe LU, Alcorn J. Health effects with consumption of the flax lignan secoisolariciresinol diglucoside. Br J Nutr. 2010 Apr;103(7):929-38.

5. Bassett CM, Rodriguez-Leyva D, Pierce GN. Experimental and clinical research findings on the cardiovascular benefits of consuming flaxseed. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2009 Oct;34(5):965-74.

6. Muir AD, Westcott ND. Flax: The genus linum. London ; New York : Routledge: ; 2003.

7. Weatcott N, Muir AD. Flax seed lignan in disease prevention and health promotion. Phytochem Rev. 2003;2(3):401-17.

8. Oomah BD, Mazza G, Shahidi F, Ho C. Bioactive components of flaxseed: Occurrence and health benefits. Phytochemicals and Phytopharmaceuticals. 1999:106-21.

9. Bhatty R. Nutrient composition of whole flaxseed and flaxseed meal. Flaxseed in human nutrition. 1995:22–42.

10. Prasad K. Natural products in regression and slowing of progression of atherosclerosis. Curr Pharm Biotechnol. 2010 Dec;11(8):794-800.

11. Chen J, Saggar JK, Corey P, Thompson LU. Flaxseed cotyledon fraction reduces tumour growth and sensitises tamoxifen treatment of human breast cancer xenograft (MCF-7) in athymic mice. Br J Nutr. 2011 Feb;105(3):339-47.

12. Jenab M, Thompson LU. The influence of flaxseed and lignans on colon carcinogenesis and beta-glucuronidase activity. Carcinogenesis. 1996 Jun;17(6):1343-8.

13. Pan A, Demark-Wahnefried W, Ye X, Yu Z, Li H, Qi Q, et al. Effects of a flaxseed-derived lignan supplement on C-reactive protein, IL-6 and retinol-binding protein 4 in type 2 diabetic patients. Br J Nutr. 2009 Apr;101(8):1145-9.

14. Meagher LP, Beecher GR, Flanagan VP, Li BW. Isolation and characterization of the lignans, isolariciresinol and pinoresinol, in flaxseed meal. J Agric Food Chem. 1999 Aug;47(8):3173-80.

15. Thompson LU, Boucher BA, Liu Z, Cotterchio M, Kreiger N. Phytoestrogen content of foods consumed in canada, including isoflavones, lignans, and coumestan. Nutr Cancer. 2006;54(2):184-201.

16. Saleem M, Kim HJ, Ali MS, Lee YS. An update on bioactive plant lignans. Nat Prod Rep. 2005;22(6):696-716.

17. Ayres DC, loike JD. Chemistry and pharmacology of natural products. lignans: Chemical, biological and clinical properties. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge; 1990.

18. Adlercreutz H, Mazur W. Phyto-oestrogens and western diseases. Ann Med. 1997 Apr;29(2):95-120.

19. Bylund A, Lundin E, Zhang JX, Nordin A, Kaaks R, Stenman UH, et al. Randomised controlled short-term intervention pilot study on rye bran bread in prostate cancer. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2003 Oct;12(5):407-15.

20. Davies MJ, Bowey EA, Adlercreutz H, Rowland IR, Rumsby PC. Effects of soy or rye supplementation of high-fat diets on colon tumour development in azoxymethane-treated rats. Carcinogenesis. 1999 Jun;20(6):927-31.

21. Namiki M. Nutraceutical functions of sesame: A review. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 2007;47(7):651-73.

22. Trattner S, Ruyter B, Ostbye TK, Kamal-Eldin A, Moazzami A, Pan J, et al. Influence of dietary sesamin, a bioactive compound on fatty acids and expression of some lipid regulating genes in baltic atlantic salmon (*salmo salar L*.) juveniles. Physiol Res. 2011;60(1):125-37.

23. Bakke JE, Klosterman HJ. A new diglucoside from flaxseed. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1956;10:18-22.

24. Setchell KD, Lawson AM, Conway E, Taylor NF, Kirk DN, Cooley G, et al. The definitive identification of the lignans trans-2,3-bis(3-hydroxybenzyl)-gamma-butyrolactone and 2,3-bis(3-hydroxybenzyl)butane-1,4-diol in human and animal urine. Biochem J. 1981 Aug 1;197(2):447-58.

25. Setchell KD, Lawson AM, Mitchell FL, Adlercreutz H, Kirk DN, Axelson M. Lignans in man and in animal species. Nature. 1980 Oct 23;287(5784):740-2.

26. Setchell KD, Lawson AM, Borriello SP, Harkness R, Gordon H, Morgan DM, et al. Lignan formation in man-microbial involvement and possible roles in relation to cancer. Lancet. 1981 Jul 4;2(8236):4-7.

27. Axelson M, Setchell KD. The excretion of lignans in rats - Evidence for an intestinal bacterial source for this new group of compounds. FEBS Lett. 1981 Jan 26;123(2):337-42.

28. Axelson M, Sjovall J, Gustafsson BE, Setchell KD. Origin of lignans in mammals and identification of a precursor from plants. Nature. 1982 Aug 12;298(5875):659-60.

29. Thompson LU, Robb P, Serraino M, Cheung F. Mammalian lignan production from various foods. Nutr Cancer. 1991;16(1):43-52.

30. Ford JD, Huang KS, Wang HB, Davin LB, Lewis NG. Biosynthetic pathway to the cancer chemopreventive secoisolariciresinol diglucoside-hydroxymethyl glutaryl ester-linked lignan oligomers in flax (*Linum usitatissimum*) seed. J Nat Prod. 2001;64(11):1388-97.

31. Struijs K, Vincken JP, Verhoef R, Voragen AG, Gruppen H. Hydroxycinnamic acids are ester-linked directly to glucosyl moieties within the lignan macromolecule from flaxseed hulls. Phytochemistry. 2008 Mar;69(5):1250-60.

32. Muir AD. Flax lignans-Analytical methods and how they influence our understanding of biological activity. J AOAC Int. 2006 Jul-Aug;89(4):1147-57.

33. Kamal-Eldin A, Peerlkamp N, Johnsson P, Andersson R, Andersson RE, Lundgren LN, et al. An oligomer from flaxseed composed of secoisolariciresinoldiglucoside and 3-hydroxy-3-methyl glutaric acid residues. Phytochemistry. 2001 Oct;58(4):587-90.

34. Struijs K, Vincken JP, Doeswijk TG, Voragen AG, Gruppen H. The chain length of lignan macromolecule from flaxseed hulls is determined by the incorporation of coumaric acid glucosides and ferulic acid glucosides. Phytochemistry. 2009 Jan;70(2):262-9.

35. Obermeyer WR, Musser SM, Betz JM, Casey RE, Pohland AE, Page SW. Chemical studies of phytoestrogens and related compounds in dietary supplements: Flax and chaparral. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1995 Jan;208(1):6-12.

36. Woo G. Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside effects in diet-induced hyperlipidemic rats [Dissertation]. University of Saskatchewan; 2006.

37. Clavel T, Lippman R, Gavini F, Dore J, Blaut M. *Clostridium saccharogumia sp. nov.* and *Lactonifactor longoviformis gen. nov., sp. nov.,* two novel human faecal bacteria involved in the conversion of the dietary phytoestrogen secoisolariciresinol diglucoside. Syst Appl Microbiol. 2007 Jan;30(1):16-26.

38. Borriello SP, Setchell KD, Axelson M, Lawson AM. Production and metabolism of lignans by the human faecal flora. J Appl Bacteriol. 1985 Jan;58(1):37-43.

39. Woting A, Clavel T, Loh G, Blaut M. Bacterial transformation of dietary lignans in gnotobiotic rats. FEMS Microbiol Ecol. 2010 Jun;72(3):507-14.

40. Eeckhaut E, Struijs K, Possemiers S, Vincken JP, Keukeleire DD, Verstraete W. Metabolism of the lignan macromolecule into enterolignans in the gastrointestinal lumen as determined in the

simulator of the human intestinal microbial ecosystem. J Agric Food Chem. 2008 Jun 25;56(12):4806-12.

41. Raffaelli B, Hoikkala A, Leppala E, Wahala K. Enterolignans. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2002 Sep 25;777(1-2):29-43.

42. Knust U, Spiegelhalder B, Strowitzki T, Owen R. Contribution of linseed intake to urine and serum enterolignan levels in German females: A randomised controlled intervention trial. Food and Chem Toxicol. 2006;44(7):1057-64.

43. Wang LQ, Meselhy MR, Li Y, Qin GW, Hattori M. Human intestinal bacteria capable of transforming secoisolariciresinol diglucoside to mammalian lignans, enterodiol and enterolactone. Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo). 2000 Nov;48(11):1606-10.

44. Thompson LU, Rickard SE, Orcheson LJ, Seidl MM. Flaxseed and its lignan and oil components reduce mammary tumor growth at a late stage of carcinogenesis. Carcinogenesis. 1996 Jun;17(6):1373-6.

45. Thompson LU, Rickard SE, Cheung F, Kenaschuk EO, Obermeyer WR. Variability in anticancer lignan levels in flaxseed. Nutr Cancer. 1997;27(1):26-30.

46. Johnsson P, Kamal-Eldin A, Lundgren LN, Aman P. HPLC method for analysis of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside in flaxseeds. J Agric Food Chem. 2000 Nov;48(11):5216-9.

47. Prasad K, Mantha S, Muir A, Westcott N. Protective effect of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside against streptozotocin-induced diabetes and its mechanism. Mol Cell Biochem. 2000;206(1):141-50.

48. Prasad K. Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside from flaxseed delays the development of type 2 diabetes in zucker rat. J Lab Clin Med. 2001;138(1):32-9.

49. Prasad K. Dietary flax seed in prevention of hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis. Atherosclerosis. 1997;132(1):69-76.

50. Bommareddy A, Arasada BL, Mathees DP, Dwivedi C. Chemopreventive effects of dietary flaxseed on colon tumor development. Nutr Cancer. 2006;54(2):216-22.

51. Muir AD. Flax lignans: New opportunities for functional foods. Food Science and Technology Bulletin: Functional Foods. 2009;6(6):61-79.

52. Jenkins DJ, Kendall CW, Vidgen E, Agarwal S, Rao AV, Rosenberg RS, et al. Health aspects of partially defatted flaxseed, including effects on serum lipids, oxidative measures, and ex vivo androgen and progestin activity: A controlled crossover trial. Am J Clin Nutr. 1999 Mar;69(3):395-402.

53. Haggans CJ, Travelli EJ, Thomas W, Martini MC, Slavin JL. The effect of flaxseed and wheat bran consumption on urinary estrogen metabolites in premenopausal women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2000 Jul;9(7):719-25.

54. Prasad K. Regression of hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis in rabbits by secoisolariciresinol diglucoside isolated from flaxseed. Atherosclerosis. 2008;197(1):34-42.

55. Sonestedt E, Wirfalt E. Enterolactone and breast cancer: Methodological issues may contribute to conflicting results in observational studies. Nutr Res. 2010 Oct;30(10):667-77.

56. Heinonen S, Nurmi T, Liukkonen K, Poutanen K, Wahala K, Deyama T, et al. In vitro metabolism of plant lignans: New precursors of mammalian lignans enterolactone and enterodiol. J Agric Food Chem. 2001 Jul;49(7):3178-86.

57. Makela TH, Wahala KT, Hase TA. Synthesis of enterolactone and enterodiol precursors as potential inhibitors of human estrogen synthetase (aromatase). Steroids. 2000 Aug;65(8):437-41.

58. Adlercreutz H, Bannwart C, Wahala K, Makela T, Brunow G, Hase T, et al. Inhibition of human aromatase by mammalian lignans and isoflavonoid phytoestrogens. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 1993 Feb;44(2):147-53.

59. Hirano T, Fukuoka K, Oka K, Naito T, Hosaka K, Mitsuhashi H, et al. Antiproliferative activity of mammalian lignan derivatives against the human breast carcinoma cell line, ZR-75-1. Cancer Invest. 1990;8(6):595-602.

60. Martin ME, Haourigui M, Pelissero C, Benassayag C, Nunez EA. Interactions between phytoestrogens and human sex steroid binding protein. Life Sci. 1996;58(5):429-36.

61. Prasad K. Reduction of serum cholesterol and hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis in rabbits by secoisolariciresinol diglucoside isolated from flaxseed. Circulation. 1999;99(10):1355.

62. Hunter DJ, Willett WC. Diet, body size, and breast cancer. Epidemiol Rev. 1993;15(1):110.

63. Goodnough JB. Antitumorigenic effects of flaxseed and its lignan, secoisolariciresinol diglycoside (SDG). Nutrition Bytes. 2005;10(1).

64. Bergman Jungeström M, Thompson LU, Dabrosin C. Flaxseed and its lignans inhibit estradiol-induced growth, angiogenesis, and secretion of vascular endothelial growth factor in human breast cancer xenografts in vivo. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13(3):1061.

65. Thompson LU, Seidl MM, Rickard SE, Orcheson LJ, Fong HHS. Antitumorigenic effect of a mammalian lignan precursor from flaxseed. Nutr Cancer. 1996;26(2):159-65.

66. Xiao-lei W, Lian-ying Z, Xiao-yan H, Dao-xu S, Wei-fang W, Chuan-hua L, et al. Isolation of flaxseed lignan and its effect on the growth of human breast cancer xenografts. Chin J of Biochem Pharm. 2007.

67. Lehraiki A, Attoumbre J, Bienaime C, Matifat F, Bensaddek L, Nava-Saucedo E, et al. Extraction of lignans from flaxseed and evaluation of their biological effects on breast cancer MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cell lines. J Med Food. 2010 Aug;13(4):834-41.

68. Saarinen NM, Huovinen R, Warri A, Makela SI, Valentin-Blasini L, Needham L, et al. Uptake and metabolism of hydroxymatairesinol in relation to its anticarcinogenicity in DMBA-induced rat mammary carcinoma model. Nutr Cancer. 2001;41(1-2):82-90.

69. Saarinen NM, Warri A, Makela SI, Eckerman C, Reunanen M, Ahotupa M, et al. Hydroxymatairesinol, a novel enterolactone precursor with antitumor properties from coniferous tree (*Picea abies*). Nutr Cancer. 2000;36(2):207-16.

70. Wang C, Kurzer MS. Phytoestrogen concentration determines effects on DNA synthesis in human breast cancer cells. Nutr Cancer. 1997;28(3):236-47.

71. McCann SE, Thompson LU, Nie J, Dorn J, Trevisan M, Shields PG, et al. Dietary lignan intakes in relation to survival among women with breast cancer: The western New York exposures and breast cancer (WEB) study. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2010 Jul;122(1):229-35.

72. Haggans CJ, Hutchins AM, Olson BA, Thomas W, Martini MC, Slavin JL. Effect of flaxseed consumption on urinary estrogen metabolites in postmenopausal women. Nutr Cancer. 1999;33(2):188-95.

73. Chen J, Thompson LU. Lignans and tamoxifen, alone or in combination, reduce human breast cancer cell adhesion, invasion and migration in vitro. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2003;80(2):163-70.

74. Rickard SE, Yuan YV, Thompson LU. Plasma insulin-like growth factor I levels in rats are reduced by dietary supplementation of flaxseed or its lignan secoisolariciresinol diglycoside. Cancer Lett. 2000 Dec 8;161(1):47-55.

75. Chen J, Stavro PM, Thompson LU. Dietary flaxseed inhibits human breast cancer growth and metastasis and downregulates expression of insulin-like growth factor and epidermal growth factor receptor. Nutr Cancer. 2002;43(2):187-92.

76. Lindahl G, Saarinen N, Abrahamsson A, Dabrosin C. Tamoxifen, flaxseed, and the lignan enterolactone increase stroma- and cancer cell-derived IL-1Ra and decrease tumor angiogenesis in estrogen-dependent breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2011 Jan 1;71(1):51-60.

77. Dabrosin C, Chen J, Wang L, Thompson LU. Flaxseed inhibits metastasis and decreases extracellular vascular endothelial growth factor in human breast cancer xenografts. Cancer Lett. 2002;185(1):31-7.

78. Brooks JD, Thompson LU. Mammalian lignans and genistein decrease the activities of aromatase and 17beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase in MCF-7 cells. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2005 Apr;94(5):461-7.

79. Saarinen NM, Tuominen J, Pylkkänen L, Santti R. Assessment of information to substantiate a health claim on the prevention of prostate cancer by lignans. Nutrients. 2010;2(2):99-115.

80. Lin X, Switzer BR, Demark-Wahnefried W. Effect of mammalian lignans on the growth of prostate cancer cell lines. Anticancer Res. 2001 Nov-Dec;21(6A):3995-9.

81. Zhang W, Wang X, Liu Y, Tian H, Flickinger B, Empie MW, et al. Effects of dietary flaxseed lignan extract on symptoms of benign prostatic hyperplasia. J Med Food. 2008 Jun;11(2):207-14.

82. Morton MS, Chan PS, Cheng C, Blacklock N, Matos-Ferreira A, Abranches-Monteiro L, et al. Lignans and isoflavonoids in plasma and prostatic fluid in men: Samples from Portugal, Hong Kong, and the United Kingdom. Prostate. 1997 Jul 1;32(2):122-8.

83. Demark-Wahnefried W, Polascik TJ, George SL, Switzer BR, Madden JF, Ruffin MT, et al. Flaxseed supplementation (not dietary fat restriction) reduces prostate cancer proliferation rates in men presurgery. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prevent. 2008;17(12):3577.

84. Demark-Wahnefried W, Price DT, Polascik TJ, Robertson CN, Anderson EE, Paulson DF, et al. Pilot study of dietary fat restriction and flaxseed supplementation in men with prostate cancer before surgery: Exploring the effects on hormonal levels, prostate-specific antigen, and histopathologic features. Urology. 2001;58(1):47-52.

85. Heymach JV, Shackleford TJ, Tran HT, Yoo SY, Do KA, Wergin M, et al. Effect of low-fat diets on plasma levels of NF-kappaB-regulated inflammatory cytokines and angiogenic factors in men with prostate cancer. Cancer Prev Res (Phila). 2011 Oct;4(10):1590-8.

86. Bylund A, Saarinen N, Zhang JX, Bergh A, Widmark A, Johansson A, et al. Anticancer effects of a plant lignan 7-hydroxymatairesinol on a prostate cancer model in vivo. Exp Biol Med (Maywood). 2005 Mar;230(3):217-23.

87. Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, Adams RJ, Berry JD, Brown TM, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2011 update: A report from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2011 Feb 1;123(4):e18-e209.

88. Nicolosi RJ, Wilson TA, Lawton C, Handelman GJ. Dietary effects on cardiovascular disease risk factors: Beyond saturated fatty acids and cholesterol. J Am Coll Nutr. 2001;20(Supplement 5):421.

89. Rodriguez-Leyva D, Dupasquier CM, McCullough R, Pierce GN. The cardiovascular effects of flaxseed and its omega-3 fatty acid, alpha-linolenic acid. Can J Cardiol. 2010 Nov;26(9):489-96.

90. Adkins Y, Kelley DS. Mechanisms underlying the cardioprotective effects of omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids. J Nutr Biochem. 2010 Sep;21(9):781-92.

91. Gillingham LG, Gustafson JA, Han SY, Jassal DS, Jones PJ. High-oleic rapeseed (canola) and flaxseed oils modulate serum lipids and inflammatory biomarkers in hypercholesterolaemic subjects. Br J Nutr. 2011 Feb;105(3):417-27.

92. Varga Z. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in the prevention of atherosclerosis. Orv Hetil. 2008 Apr 6;149(14):627-37.

93. Zhang W, Wang X, Liu Y, Tian H, Flickinger B, Empie MW, et al. Dietary flaxseed lignan extract lowers plasma cholesterol and glucose concentrations in hypercholesterolaemic subjects. Br J Nutr. 2008;99(06):1301-9.

94. Fukumitsu S, Aida K, Shimizu H, Toyoda K. Flaxseed lignan lowers blood cholesterol and decreases liver disease risk factors in moderately hypercholesterolemic men. Nutr Res. 2010 Jul;30(7):441-6.

95. Hallund J, Ravn-Haren G, Bügel S, Tholstrup T, Tetens I. A lignan complex isolated from flaxseed does not affect plasma lipid concentrations or antioxidant capacity in healthy postmenopausal women. J Nutr. 2006;136(1):112.

96. Prim CR, Baroncini LA, Precoma LB, Caron PH, Winter G, Poletti MO, et al. Effects of linseed consumption for a short period of time on lipid profile and atherosclerotic lesions in rabbits fed a hypercholesterolaemic diet. Br J Nutr. 2012 Mar;107(5):660-4.

97. Felmlee M, Woo G, Simko E, Krol E, Muir A, Alcorn J. Effects of the flaxseed lignans secoisolariciresinol diglucoside and its aglycone on serum and hepatic lipids in hyperlipidaemic rats. Br J Nutr. 2009;102(03):361-9.

98. Penumathsa SV, Koneru S, Zhan L, John S, Menon VP, Prasad K, et al. Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside induces neovascularization-mediated cardioprotection against ischemia-reperfusion injury in hypercholesterolemic myocardium. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2008;44(1):170-9.

99. Prasad K. Antihypertensive activity of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG) isolated from flaxseed: Role of guanylate cyclase. Int J of Angiology. 2004;13(1):7-14.

100. Alberti K, Zimmet P, Shaw J. Metabolic syndrome—a new world-wide definition. A consensus statement from the international diabetes federation. Diabetic Med. 2006;23(5):469-80.

101. Daneman D. Type 1 diabetes. The Lancet. 2006;367(9513):847-58.

102. Knowler WC, Barrett-Connor E, Fowler SE, Hamman RF, Lachin JM, Walker EA, et al. Reduction in the incidence of type 2 diabetes with lifestyle intervention or metformin. N Engl J Med. 2002;346(6):393.

103. Nathan D, Cleary P, Backlund J, Genuth S, Lachin J, Orchard T, et al. Intensive diabetes treatment and cardiovascular disease in patients with type 1 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2005;353:2643-2653-2653.

104. Dayhaw-Barker P. Mechanisms of pathogenesis in diabetes mellitus. Optom Vis Sci. 1995 Jun;72(6):417-24.

105. Vanhooren G, Dehaene I, Van Zandycke M, Piessens F, Vandenbergh V, Van Hees J, et al. Polyneuropathy in lithium intoxication. Muscle Nerve. 1990 Mar;13(3):204-8.

106. Pan A, Sun J, Chen Y, Ye X, Li H, Yu Z, et al. Effects of a flaxseed-derived lignan supplement in type 2 diabetic patients: A randomized, double-blind, cross-over trial. PLoS One. 2007;2(11):e1148.

107. Prasad K. Oxidative stress as a mechanism of diabetes in diabetic BB prone rats: Effect of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG). Mol Cell Biochem. 2000;209(1):89-96.

108. Kojda G, Harrison D. Interactions between NO and reactive oxygen species: Pathophysiological importance in atherosclerosis, hypertension, diabetes and heart failure. Cardiovasc Res. 1999;43(3):652.

109. Prasad K. Suppression of phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase gene expression by secoisolariciresinol diglucoside (SDG), a new antidiabetic agent. Int J of Angiology. 2002;11(2):107-9.

110. Roberts CK, Won D, Pruthi S, Kurtovic S, Sindhu RK, Vaziri ND, et al. Effect of a short-term diet and exercise intervention on oxidative stress, inflammation, MMP-9, and monocyte chemotactic activity in men with metabolic syndrome factors. J Appl Physiol. 2006;100(5):1657.

111. Prasad K. Antioxidant activity of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside-derived metabolites, secoisolariciresinol, enterodiol, and enterolactone. Int J of Angiology. 2000;9(4):220-5.

112. Fukumitsu S, Aida K, Ueno N, Ozawa S, Takahashi Y, Kobori M. Flaxseed lignan attenuates high-fat diet-induced fat accumulation and induces adiponectin expression in mice. Br J Nutr. 2008 Sep;100(3):669-76.

113. Cornish SM, Chilibeck PD, Paus-Jennsen L, Biem HJ, Khozani T, Senanayake V, et al. A randomized controlled trial of the effects of flaxseed lignan complex on metabolic syndrome composite score and bone mineral in older adults. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2009 Apr;34(2):89-98.

114. Tou JC, Chen J, Thompson LU. Flaxseed and its lignan precursor, secoisolariciresinol diglycoside, affect pregnancy outcome and reproductive development in rats. J Nutr. 1998 Nov;128(11):1861-8.

115. Hutchins AM, Martini MC, Olson BA, Thomas W, Slavin JL. Flaxseed consumption influences endogenous hormone concentrations in postmenopausal women. Nutr Cancer. 2001;39(1):58-65.

116. Collins TF, Sprando RL, Black TN, Olejnik N, Wiesenfeld PW, Babu US, et al. Effects of flaxseed and defatted flaxseed meal on reproduction and development in rats. Food Chem Toxicol. 2003 Jun;41(6):819-34.

117. Hemmings SJ, Barker L. The effects of dietary flaxseed on the fischer 344 rat: I. development, behaviour, toxicity and the activity of liver gamma-glutamyltranspeptidase. Cell Biochem Funct. 2004 Mar-Apr;22(2):113-21.

118. Hemmings SJ, Westcott N, Muir A, Czechowicz D. The effects of dietary flaxseed on the Fischer 344 rat: II. liver gamma-glutamyltranspeptidase activity. Cell Biochem Funct. 2004 Jul-Aug;22(4):225-31.

119. Billinsky J, Alcorn J, Hadjistavropoulos T. No evidence of adverse effect on blood glucose or blood pressure in middle aged or older adults following 6 months of flax lignan supplementation in a randomized controlled trial. In press (accepted).

120. Kulling SE, Jacobs E, Pfeiffer E, Metzler M. Studies on the genotoxicity of the mammalian lignans enterolactone and enterodiol and their metabolic precursors at various endpoints in vitro. Mutat Res. 1998 Aug 7;416(1-2):115-24.

121. Bloedon LT, Szapary PO. Flaxseed and cardiovascular risk. Nutr Rev. 2004 Jan;62(1):18-27.

122. Dixon RA. Phytoestrogens. Annu Rev Plant Biol. 2004;55:225-61.

123. Hollman PC, de Vries JH, van Leeuwen SD, Mengelers MJ, Katan MB. Absorption of dietary quercetin glycosides and quercetin in healthy ileostomy volunteers. Am J Clin Nutr. 1995 Dec;62(6):1276-82.

124. Zuo Z, Zhang L, Zhou L, Chang Q, Chow M. Intestinal absorption of hawthorn flavonoids-in vitro, in situ and in vivo correlations. Life Sci. 2006 Nov 25;79(26):2455-62.

125. Walgren RA, Walle UK, Walle T. Transport of quercetin and its glucosides across human intestinal epithelial Caco-2 cells. Biochem Pharmacol. 1998 May 15;55(10):1721-7.

126. Walle T, Otake Y, Walle UK, Wilson FA. Quercetin glucosides are completely hydrolyzed in ileostomy patients before absorption. J Nutr. 2000 Nov;130(11):2658-61.

127. Sun H, Chow EC, Liu S, Du Y, Pang KS. The Caco-2 cell monolayer: Usefulness and limitations. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2008 Apr;4(4):395-411.

128. Iwuchukwu OF, Tallarida RJ, Nagar S. Resveratrol in combination with other dietary polyphenols concomitantly enhances antiproliferation and UGT1A1 induction in Caco-2 cells. Life Sci. 2011 Jun 6;88(23-24):1047-54.

129. Kim EY, Pai TK, Han O. Effect of bioactive dietary polyphenols on zinc transport across the intestinal Caco-2 cell monolayers. J Agric Food Chem. 2011 Apr 27;59(8):3606-12.

130. Sun H, Zhang L, Chow EC, Lin G, Zuo Z, Pang KS. A catenary model to study transport and conjugation of baicalein, a bioactive flavonoid, in the Caco-2 cell monolayer: Demonstration of substrate inhibition. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2008 Jul;326(1):117-26.

131. Tian XJ, Yang XW, Yang X, Wang K. Studies of intestinal permeability of 36 flavonoids using Caco-2 cell monolayer model. Int J Pharm. 2009 Feb 9;367(1-2):58-64.

132. Serra H, Mendes T, Bronze MR, Simplicio AL. Prediction of intestinal absorption and metabolism of pharmacologically active flavones and flavanones. Bioorg Med Chem. 2008 Apr 1;16(7):4009-18.

133. Liao CD, Hung WL, Lu WC, Jan KC, Shih DY, Yeh AI, et al. Differential tissue distribution of sesaminol triglucoside and its metabolites in rats fed with lignan glycosides from sesame meal with or without nano/submicrosizing. J Agric Food Chem. 2010 Jan 13;58(1):563-9.

134. Steensma A, Noteborn HP, Jagt RC, Polman TH, Mengelers MJ, Kuiper HA. Bioavailability of genistein, daidzein, and their glycosides in intestinal epithelial Caco-2 cells. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol. 1999 Jul;7(3):209-12.

135. Walle UK, French KL, Walgren RA, Walle T. Transport of genistein-7-glucoside by human intestinal Caco-2 cells: Potential role for MRP2. Res Commun Mol Pathol Pharmacol. 1999 Jan;103(1):45-56.

136. Possemiers S, Bolca S, Eeckhaut E, Depypere H, Verstraete W. Metabolism of isoflavones, lignans and prenylflavonoids by intestinal bacteria: Producer phenotyping and relation with intestinal community. FEMS Microbiol Ecol. 2007 Aug;61(2):372-83.

137. Clavel T, Dore J, Blaut M. Bioavailability of lignans in human subjects. Nutr Res Rev. 2006 Dec;19(2):187-96.

138. Suau A, Bonnet R, Sutren M, Godon JJ, Gibson GR, Collins MD, et al. Direct analysis of genes encoding 16S rRNA from complex communities reveals many novel molecular species within the human gut. Appl Environ Microbiol. 1999 Nov;65(11):4799-807.

139. Novgorodov SA, Gudz TI, Jung DW, Brierley GP. The nonspecific inner membrane pore of liver mitochondria: Modulation of cyclosporin sensitivity by ADP at carboxyatractyloside-sensitive and insensitive sites. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1991 Oct 15;180(1):33-8.

140. Kilkkinen A, Stumpf K, Pietinen P, Valsta LM, Tapanainen H, Adlercreutz H. Determinants of serum enterolactone concentration. Am J Clin Nutr. 2001 Jun;73(6):1094-100.

141. Mroczynska M, Libudzisz Z. Beta-glucuronidase and beta-glucosidase activity of lactobacillus and enterococcus isolated from human feces. Pol J Microbiol. 2010;59(4):265-9.

142. Donkor ON, Shah NP. Production of beta-glucosidase and hydrolysis of isoflavone phytoestrogens by lactobacillus acidophilus, bifidobacterium lactis, and lactobacillus casei in soymilk. J Food Sci. 2008 Jan;73(1):M15-20.

143. Petrash JM. Applications of molecular biological techniques to the understanding of visual system disorders. Am J Ophthalmol. 1992 May 15;113(5):573-82.

144. Kim DH, Sohng IS, Kobashi K, Han MJ. Purification and characterization of betaglucosidase from bacteroides JY-6, a human intestinal bacterium. Biol Pharm Bull. 1996 Sep;19(9):1121-5.

145. Sharmila T, Sreeramulu G, Nand K. Purification and characterization of beta-1,4-glucosidase from clostridium papyrosolvens. Biotechnol Appl Biochem. 1998 Apr;27(Pt 2):175-9.

146. Grabnitz F, Seiss M, Rucknagel KP, Staudenbauer WL. Structure of the beta-glucosidase gene bglA of clostridium thermocellum. sequence analysis reveals a superfamily of cellulases and beta-glycosidases including human lactase/phlorizin hydrolase. Eur J Biochem. 1991 Sep 1;200(2):301-9.

147. Mabrok HB, Klopfleisch R, Ghanem KZ, Clavel T, Blaut M, Loh G. Lignan transformation by gut bacteria lowers tumor burden in a gnotobiotic rat model of breast cancer. Carcinogenesis. 2012 Jan;33(1):203-8.

148. Lu LJ, Lin SN, Grady JJ, Nagamani M, Anderson KE. Altered kinetics and extent of urinary daidzein and genistein excretion in women during chronic soya exposure. Nutr Cancer. 1996;26(3):289-302.

149. Rowland I, Faughnan M, Hoey L, Wahala K, Williamson G, Cassidy A. Bioavailability of phyto-oestrogens. Br J Nutr. 2003 Jun;89 Suppl 1:S45-58.

150. Rowland I, Wiseman H, Sanders T, Adlercreutz H, Bowey E. Metabolism of oestrogens and phytoestrogens: Role of the gut microflora. Biochem Soc Trans. 1999 Feb;27(2):304-8.

151. Nose M, Fujimoto T, Takeda T, Nishibe S, Ogihara Y. Structural transformation of lignan compounds in rat gastrointestinal tract. Planta Med. 1992 Dec;58(6):520-3.

152. Walle T, Browning AM, Steed LL, Reed SG, Walle UK. Flavonoid glucosides are hydrolyzed and thus activated in the oral cavity in humans. J Nutr. 2005 Jan;135(1):48-52.

153. Day AJ, DuPont MS, Ridley S, Rhodes M, Rhodes MJ, Morgan MR, et al. Deglycosylation of flavonoid and isoflavonoid glycosides by human small intestine and liver beta-glucosidase activity. FEBS Lett. 1998 Sep 25;436(1):71-5.

154. Newmark J, Brady RO, Grimley PM, Gal AE, Waller SG, Thistlethwaite JR. Amygdalin (laetrile) and prunasin beta-glucosidases: Distribution in germ-free rat and in human tumor tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1981 Oct;78(10):6513-6.

155. Nesbitt PD, Lam Y, Thompson LU. Human metabolism of mammalian lignan precursors in raw and processed flaxseed. Am J Clin Nutr. 1999 Mar;69(3):549-55.

156. Mazur WM, Uehara M, Wahala K, Adlercreutz H. Phyto-oestrogen content of berries, and plasma concentrations and urinary excretion of enterolactone after a single strawberry-meal in human subjects. Br J Nutr. 2000 Apr;83(4):381-7.

157. Kuijsten A, Arts IC, Vree TB, Hollman PC. Pharmacokinetics of enterolignans in healthy men and women consuming a single dose of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside. J Nutr. 2005 Apr;135(4):795-801.

158. Murray T, Kang J, Astheimer L, Price WE. Tissue distribution of lignans in rats in response to diet, dose-response, and competition with isoflavones. J Agric Food Chem. 2007 Jun 13;55(12):4907-12.

159. Saarinen NM, Thompson LU. Prolonged administration of secoisolariciresinol diglycoside increases lignan excretion and alters lignan tissue distribution in adult male and female rats. Br J Nutr. 2010 Sep;104(6):833-41.

160. Laerke HN, Mortensen MA, Hedemann MS, Bach Knudsen KE, Penalvo JL, Adlercreutz H. Quantitative aspects of the metabolism of lignans in pigs fed fibre-enriched rye and wheat bread. Br J Nutr. 2009 Oct;102(7):985-94.

161. Rickard SE, Thompson LU. Chronic exposure to secoisolariciresinol diglycoside alters lignan disposition in rats. J Nutr. 1998 Mar;128(3):615-23.

162. Schottner M, Gansser D, Spiteller G. Interaction of lignans with human sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG). Z Naturforsch C. 1997 Nov-Dec;52(11-12):834-43.

163. Matthias S, Gerhard S. Lignans interfering with 5α -dihydrotestosterone binding to human sex hormone-binding globulin. J Nat Prod. 1998; 61(1): 119-121.

164. Clavel T, Henderson G, Engst W, Dore J, Blaut M. Phylogeny of human intestinal bacteria that activate the dietary lignan secoisolariciresinol diglucoside. FEMS Microbiol Ecol. 2006 Mar;55(3):471-8.

165. Setchell KD, Brown NM, Zimmer-Nechemias L, Brashear WT, Wolfe BE, Kirschner AS, et al. Evidence for lack of absorption of soy isoflavone glycosides in humans, supporting the crucial role of intestinal metabolism for bioavailability. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002 Aug;76(2):447-53.

166. Bowey E, Adlercreutz H, Rowland I. Metabolism of isoflavones and lignans by the gut microflora: A study in germ-free and human flora associated rats. Food Chem Toxicol. 2003 May;41(5):631-6.

167. Setchell KD, Clerici C, Lephart ED, Cole SJ, Heenan C, Castellani D, et al. S-equol, a potent ligand for estrogen receptor beta, is the exclusive enantiomeric form of the soy isoflavone metabolite produced by human intestinal bacterial flora. Am J Clin Nutr. 2005 May;81(5):1072-9.

168. Penalvo JL, Heinonen SM, Aura AM, Adlercreutz H. Dietary sesamin is converted to enterolactone in humans. J Nutr. 2005 May;135(5):1056-62.

169. Mallery SR, Budendorf DE, Larsen MP, Pei P, Tong M, Holpuch AS, et al. Effects of human oral mucosal tissue, saliva, and oral microflora on intraoral metabolism and bioactivation of black raspberry anthocyanins. Cancer Prev Res (Phila). 2011 Aug;4(8):1209-21.

170. Bock KW. Vertebrate UDP-glucuronosyltransferases: Functional and evolutionary aspects. Biochem Pharmacol. 2003 Sep 1;66(5):691-6.

171. Kuhnle G, Spencer JP, Schroeter H, Shenoy B, Debnam ES, Srai SK, et al. Epicatechin and catechin are O-methylated and glucuronidated in the small intestine. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2000 Oct 22;277(2):507-12.

172. Kosoglou T, Statkevich P, Johnson-Levonas AO, Paolini JF, Bergman AJ, Alton KB. Ezetimibe: A review of its metabolism, pharmacokinetics and drug interactions. Clin Pharmacokinet. 2005;44(5):467-94.

173. Kuhnle G, Spencer JP, Chowrimootoo G, Schroeter H, Debnam ES, Srai SK, et al. Resveratrol is absorbed in the small intestine as resveratrol glucuronide. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2000 May 27;272(1):212-7.

174. Andlauer W, Kolb J, Siebert K, Furst P. Assessment of resveratrol bioavailability in the perfused small intestine of the rat. Drugs Exp Clin Res. 2000;26(2):47-55.

175. Glitso LV, Mazur WM, Adlercreutz H, Wahala K, Makela T, Sandstrom B, et al. Intestinal metabolism of rye lignans in pigs. Br J Nutr. 2000 Oct;84(4):429-37.

176. Jansen GH, Arts IC, Nielen MW, Muller M, Hollman PC, Keijer J. Uptake and metabolism of enterolactone and enterodiol by human colon epithelial cells. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2005 Mar 1;435(1):74-82.

177. Billinsky J, Maloney K, Krol E, Alcorn J. A comparison between lignans from creosote bush and flaxseed and their potential to it cytochrome P450 enzyme activity. In press (accepted).

178. Jacobs MN, Nolan GT, Hood SR. Lignans, bacteriocides and organochlorine compounds activate the human pregnane X receptor (PXR). Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2005 Dec 1;209(2):123-33.

179. Parker RS, Sontag TJ, Swanson JE. Cytochrome P4503A-dependent metabolism of tocopherols and inhibition by sesamin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2000 Nov 2;277(3):531-4.

180. Iwata H, Tezuka Y, Kadota S, Hiratsuka A, Watabe T. Identification and characterization of potent CYP3A4 inhibitors in schisandra fruit extract. Drug Metab Dispos. 2004 Dec;32(12):1351-8.

181. Osborne R, Joel S, Slevin M. Morphine intoxication in renal failure; the role of morphine-6-glucuronide. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1986 Oct 25;293(6554):1101.

182. Adlercreutz H, Hockerstedt K, Bannwart C, Bloigu S, Hamalainen E, Fotsis T, et al. Effect of dietary components, including lignans and phytoestrogens, on enterohepatic circulation and liver metabolism of estrogens and on sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG). J Steroid Biochem. 1987;27(4-6):1135-44.

183. Dean B, Chang S, Doss GA, King C, Thomas PE. Glucuronidation, oxidative metabolism, and bioactivation of enterolactone in rhesus monkeys. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2004 Sep 15;429(2):244-51.

184. Niemeyer HB, Honig D, Lange-Bohmer A, Jacobs E, Kulling SE, Metzler M. Oxidative metabolites of the mammalian lignans enterodiol and enterolactone in rat bile and urine. J Agric Food Chem. 2000 Jul;48(7):2910-9.

185. Jacobs E, Metzler M. Oxidative metabolism of the mammalian lignans enterolactone and enterodiol by rat, pig, and human liver microsomes. J Agric Food Chem. 1999 Mar;47(3):1071-7.

186. Jacobs E, Kulling SE, Metzler M. Novel metabolites of the mammalian lignans enterolactone and enterodiol in human urine. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 1999 Mar;68(5-6):211-8.

187. Knust U, Hull WE, Spiegelhalder B, Bartsch H, Strowitzki T, Owen RW. Analysis of enterolignan glucuronides in serum and urine by HPLC-ESI-MS. Food Chem Toxicol. 2006 Jul;44(7):1038-49.

188. Bach Knudsen KE, Serena A, Kjaer AK, Tetens I, Heinonen SM, Nurmi T, et al. Rye bread in the diet of pigs enhances the formation of enterolactone and increases its levels in plasma, urine and feces. J Nutr. 2003 May;133(5):1368-75.

189. Kurzer MS, Lampe JW, Martini MC, Adlercreutz H. Fecal lignan and isoflavonoid excretion in premenopausal women consuming flaxseed powder. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 1995 Jun;4(4):353-8.

190. Adlercreutz H, Fotsis T, Kurzer MS, Wahala K, Makela T, Hase T. Isotope dilution gas chromatographic-mass spectrometric method for the determination of unconjugated lignans and isoflavonoids in human feces, with preliminary results in omnivorous and vegetarian women. Anal Biochem. 1995 Feb 10;225(1):101-8.

191. Adlercreutz H, Fotsis T, Lampe J, Wahala K, Makela T, Brunow G, et al. Quantitative determination of lignans and isoflavonoids in plasma of omnivorous and vegetarian women by isotope dilution gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. Scand J Clin Lab Invest Suppl. 1993;215:5-18.

192. Sfakianos J, Coward L, Kirk M, Barnes S. Intestinal uptake and biliary excretion of the isoflavone genistein in rats. J Nutr. 1997 Jul;127(7):1260-8.

193. Axelson M, Setchell KD. Conjugation of lignans in human urine. FEBS Lett. 1980 Dec 15;122(1):49-53.

194. Bannwart C, Adlercreutz H, Wahala K, Brunow G, Hase T. Detection and identification of the plant lignans lariciresinol, isolariciresinol and secoisolariciresinol in human urine. Clin Chim Acta. 1989 Apr 14;180(3):293-301.

195. Adlercreutz H, van der Wildt J, Kinzel J, Attalla H, Wahala K, Makela T, et al. Lignan and isoflavonoid conjugates in human urine. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 1995 Jan;52(1):97-103.

196. Adlercreutz H, Honjo H, Higashi A, Fotsis T, Hamalainen E, Hasegawa T, et al. Urinary excretion of lignans and isoflavonoid phytoestrogens in Japanese men and women consuming a traditional Japanese diet. Am J Clin Nutr. 1991 Dec;54(6):1093-100.

197. Lampe JW, Gustafson DR, Hutchins AM, Martini MC, Li S, Wahala K, et al. Urinary isoflavonoid and lignan excretion on a western diet: Relation to soy, vegetable, and fruit intake. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 1999 Aug;8(8):699-707.

198. Nurmi T, Mursu J, Penalvo JL, Poulsen HE, Voutilainen S. Dietary intake and urinary excretion of lignans in Finnish men. Br J Nutr. 2010 Mar;103(5):677-85.

199. Hutchins AM, Martini MC, Olson BA, Thomas W, Slavin JL. Flaxseed influences urinary lignan excretion in a dose-dependent manner in postmenopausal women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2000 Oct;9(10):1113-8.

200. Lampe JW, Martini MC, Kurzer MS, Adlercreutz H, Slavin JL. Urinary lignan and isoflavonoid excretion in premenopausal women consuming flaxseed powder. Am J Clin Nutr. 1994 Jul;60(1):122-8.

201. Adlercreutz H, Fotsis T, Heikkinen R, Dwyer JT, Woods M, Goldin BR, et al. Excretion of the lignans enterolactone and enterodiol and of equol in omnivorous and vegetarian postmenopausal women and in women with breast cancer. Lancet. 1982 Dec 11;2(8311):1295-9.

202. Morton MS, Wilcox G, Wahlqvist ML, Griffiths K. Determination of lignans and isoflavonoids in human female plasma following dietary supplementation. J Endocrinol. 1994 Aug;142(2):251-9.

203. Kuijsten A, Buijsman MN, Arts IC, Mulder PP, Hollman PC. A validated method for the quantification of enterodiol and enterolactone in plasma using isotope dilution liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2005 Aug 5;822(1-2):178-84.

204. Kuijsten A, Arts IC, van't Veer P, Hollman PC. The relative bioavailability of enterolignans in humans is enhanced by milling and crushing of flaxseed. J Nutr. 2005 Dec;135(12):2812-6.

205. Stumpf K, Pietinen P, Puska P, Adlercreutz H. Changes in serum enterolactone, genistein, and daidzein in a dietary intervention study in Finland. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2000 Dec;9(12):1369-72.

206. Lampe JW, Fredstrom SB, Slavin JL, Potter JD. Sex differences in colonic function: A randomised trial. Gut. 1993 Apr;34(4):531-6.

207. Clavel T, Henderson G, Alpert CA, Philippe C, Rigottier-Gois L, Dore J, et al. Intestinal bacterial communities that produce active estrogen-like compounds enterodiol and enterolactone in humans. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2005 Oct;71(10):6077-85.

208. Rickard SE, Orcheson LJ, Seidl MM, Luyengi L, Fong HH, Thompson LU. Dosedependent production of mammalian lignans in rats and in vitro from the purified precursor secoisolariciresinol diglycoside in flaxseed. J Nutr. 1996 Aug;126(8):2012-9.

209. Kitts DD, Yuan YV, Wijewickreme AN, Thompson LU. Antioxidant activity of the flaxseed lignan secoisolariciresinol diglycoside and its mammalian lignan metabolites enterodiol and enterolactone. Mol Cell Biochem. 1999 Dec;202(1-2):91-100.

210. Saarinen NM, Huovinen R, Warri A, Makela SI, Valentin-Blasini L, Sjoholm R, et al. Enterolactone inhibits the growth of 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene-induced mammary carcinomas in the rat. Mol Cancer Ther. 2002 Aug;1(10):869-76.

211. Ide T, Nakashima Y, Iida H, Yasumoto S, Katsuta M. Lipid metabolism and nutrigenomics - impact of sesame lignans on gene expression profiles and fatty acid oxidation in rat liver. Forum Nutr. 2009;61:10-24.

212. Ide T, Lim JS, Odbayar TO, Nakashima Y. Comparative study of sesame lignans (sesamin, episesamin and sesamolin) affecting gene expression profile and fatty acid oxidation in rat liver. J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo). 2009 Feb;55(1):31-43.

213. Warburg O. On respiratory impairment in cancer cells. Science. 1956 Aug 10;124(3215):269-70.

214. Vander Heiden MG, Cantley LC, Thompson CB. Understanding the Warburg effect: The metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. Science. 2009 May 22;324(5930):1029-33.

215. Pfeiffer T, Schuster S, Bonhoeffer S. Cooperation and competition in the evolution of ATP-producing pathways. Science. 2001 Apr 20;292(5516):504-7.

216. DeBerardinis RJ, Lum JJ, Hatzivassiliou G, Thompson CB. The biology of cancer: Metabolic reprogramming fuels cell growth and proliferation. Cell Metab. 2008 Jan;7(1):11-20.

217. Menendez JA, Vellon L, Mehmi I, Oza BP, Ropero S, Colomer R, et al. Inhibition of fatty acid synthase (FAS) suppresses HER2/neu (erbB-2) oncogene overexpression in cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2004 Jul 20;101(29):10715-20.

218. Zhou W, Simpson PJ, McFadden JM, Townsend CA, Medghalchi SM, Vadlamudi A, et al. Fatty acid synthase inhibition triggers apoptosis during S phase in human cancer cells. Cancer Res. 2003 Nov 1;63(21):7330-7.

219. Pizer ES, Thupari J, Han WF, Pinn ML, Chrest FJ, Frehywot GL, et al. Malonyl-coenzyme-A is a potential mediator of cytotoxicity induced by fatty-acid synthase inhibition in human breast cancer cells and xenografts. Cancer Res. 2000 Jan 15;60(2):213-8.

220. Zhang D, Tai LK, Wong LL, Chiu LL, Sethi SK, Koay ES. Proteomic study reveals that proteins involved in metabolic and detoxification pathways are highly expressed in HER-2/neupositive breast cancer. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2005 Nov;4(11):1686-96.

221. Liu Y. Fatty acid oxidation is a dominant bioenergetic pathway in prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2006;9(3):230-4.

222. Chandler JD, Williams ED, Slavin JL, Best JD, Rogers S. Expression and localization of GLUT1 and GLUT12 in prostate carcinoma. Cancer. 2003 Apr 15;97(8):2035-42.

223. Singh G, Lakkis CL, Laucirica R, Epner DE. Regulation of prostate cancer cell division by glucose. J Cell Physiol. 1999 Sep;180(3):431-8.

224. Costello LC, Franklin RB. Citrate metabolism of normal and malignant prostate epithelial cells. Urology. 1997 Jul;50(1):3-12.

225. Costello LC, Franklin RB, Narayan P. Citrate in the diagnosis of prostate cancer. Prostate. 1999 Feb 15;38(3):237-45.

226. Costello LC, Franklin RB. The intermediary metabolism of the prostate: A key to understanding the pathogenesis and progression of prostate malignancy. Oncology. 2000 Nov;59(4):269-82.
227. Wakil SJ, Abu-Elheiga LA. Fatty acid metabolism: Target for metabolic syndrome. J Lipid Res. 2009 Apr;50 Suppl:S138-43.

228. Asturias FJ, Chadick JZ, Cheung IK, Stark H, Witkowski A, Joshi AK, et al. Structure and molecular organization of mammalian fatty acid synthase. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2005 Mar;12(3):225-32.

229. Chirala SS, Wakil SJ. Structure and function of animal fatty acid synthase. Lipids. 2004 Nov;39(11):1045-53.

230. Kuhajda FP, Jenner K, Wood FD, Hennigar RA, Jacobs LB, Dick JD, et al. Fatty acid synthesis: A potential selective target for antineoplastic therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1994 Jul 5;91(14):6379-83.

231. Wakil SJ, Stoops JK, Joshi VC. Fatty acid synthesis and its regulation. Annu Rev Biochem. 1983;52(1):537-79.

232. McGarry JD, Foster DW. Regulation of hepatic fatty acid oxidation and ketone body production. Annu Rev Biochem. 1980;49:395-420.

233. Bonnefont JP, Djouadi F, Prip-Buus C, Gobin S, Munnich A, Bastin J. Carnitine palmitoyltransferases 1 and 2: Biochemical, molecular and medical aspects. Mol Aspects Med. 2004 Oct-Dec;25(5-6):495-520.

234. McGarry JD, Brown NF. The mitochondrial carnitine palmitoyltransferase system. from concept to molecular analysis. Eur J Biochem. 1997 Feb 15;244(1):1-14.

235. McGarry JD, Leatherman GF, Foster DW. Carnitine palmitoyltransferase I. the site of inhibition of hepatic fatty acid oxidation by malonyl-CoA. J Biol Chem. 1978 Jun 25;253(12):4128-36.

236. Fatty acid synthesis pathway [Internet]. Available from: http://www.mitosciences.com/fatty_acid_synthesis_pathway.html accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

237. Abu-Elheiga L, Oh W, Kordari P, Wakil SJ. Acetyl-CoA carboxylase 2 mutant mice are protected against obesity and diabetes induced by high-fat/high-carbohydrate diets. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2003 Sep 2;100(18):10207-12.

238. Chirala SS, Jayakumar A, Gu ZW, Wakil SJ. Human fatty acid synthase: Role of interdomain in the formation of catalytically active synthase dimer. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2001 Mar 13;98(6):3104-8.

239. Latasa MJ, Griffin MJ, Moon YS, Kang C, Sul HS. Occupancy and function of the -150 sterol regulatory element and -65 E-box in nutritional regulation of the fatty acid synthase gene in living animals. Mol Cell Biol. 2003 Aug;23(16):5896-907.

240. Paulauskis JD, Sul HS. Hormonal regulation of mouse fatty acid synthase gene transcription in liver. J Biol Chem. 1989 Jan 5;264(1):574-7.

241. Wang X, Sato R, Brown MS, Hua X, Goldstein JL. SREBP-1, a membrane-bound transcription factor released by sterol-regulated proteolysis. Cell. 1994 Apr 8;77(1):53-62.

242. Yokoyama C, Wang X, Briggs MR, Admon A, Wu J, Hua X, et al. SREBP-1, a basic-helix-loop-helix-leucine zipper protein that controls transcription of the low density lipoprotein receptor gene. Cell. 1993 Oct 8;75(1):187-97.

243. Horton JD, Goldstein JL, Brown MS. SREBPs: Activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver. J Clin Invest. 2002 May;109(9):1125-31.

244. Berg J, Tymoczo J, Stryer L. Biochemistry. 6th ed.; 2007.

245. Zhang H, Tweel B, Tong L. Molecular basis for the inhibition of the carboxyltransferase domain of acetyl-coenzyme-A carboxylase by haloxyfop and diclofop. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2004 Apr 20;101(16):5910-5.

246. Lupu R, Menendez JA. Pharmacological inhibitors of fatty acid synthase (FASN)-catalyzed endogenous fatty acid biogenesis: A new family of anti-cancer agents? Curr Pharm Biotechnol. 2006 Dec;7(6):483-93.

247. Tang JJ, Li JG, Qi W, Qiu WW, Li PS, Li BL, et al. Inhibition of SREBP by a small molecule, betulin, improves hyperlipidemia and insulin resistance and reduces atherosclerotic plaques. Cell Metab. 2011 Jan 5;13(1):44-56.

248. Giannessi F, Giannessi F. Carnitine palmitoyltransferase inhibitors in the management of type 2 diabetes: An old promise to be maintained. Drugs Fut;28(4):371.

249. Kushiro M, Masaoka T, Hageshita S, Takahashi Y, Ide T, Sugano M. Comparative effect of sesamin and episesamin on the activity and gene expression of enzymes in fatty acid oxidation and synthesis in rat liver. J Nutr Biochem. 2002 May;13(5):289-95.

250. Lim JS, Adachi Y, Takahashi Y, Ide T. Comparative analysis of sesame lignans (sesamin and sesamolin) in affecting hepatic fatty acid metabolism in rats. Br J Nutr. 2007 Jan;97(1):85-95.

251. Brusselmans K, Vrolix R, Verhoeven G, Swinnen JV. Induction of cancer cell apoptosis by flavonoids is associated with their ability to inhibit fatty acid synthase activity. J Biol Chem. 2005 Feb 18;280(7):5636-45.

252. Schedule A /Section 3 to the Food and Drugs Act. [Internet].; 2010. Available from: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/alt_formats/pdf/prodpharma/applic-demande/guide-ld/scha_guide_ld-eng.pdf> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

253. Barnes J. Quality, efficacy and safety of complementary medicines: Fashions, facts and the future. part II: Efficacy and safety. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2003 Apr;55(4):331-40.

254. Coulter ID, Willis EM. The rise and rise of complementary and alternative medicine: A sociological perspective. Med J Aust. 2004 Jun 7;180(11):587-9.

255. Sleath B, Rubin RH, Campbell W, Gwyther L, Clark T. Ethnicity and physician-older patient communication about alternative therapies. J Altern Complement Med. 2001 Aug;7(4):329-35.

256. Hemminki E, Mantyranta T, Malin M, Koponen P. A survey on the use of alternative drugs during pregnancy. Scand J Soc Med. 1991 Sep;19(3):199-204.

257. Ernst E. Prevalence of complementary/alternative medicine for children: A systematic review. Eur J Pediatr. 1999 Jan;158(1):7-11.

258. Drew AK, Myers SP. Safety issues in herbal medicine: Implications for the health professions. Med J Aust. 1997 May 19;166(10):538-41.

259. Natural Health Products [Internet]. Available from:< http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/prodnatur/about-apropos/cons-eng.php> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

260. Prevention Magazine. National survey of consumer use of dietary supplements. 1999.

261. Nutraceuticals/Functional foods and health claims on foods [Internet].: Health Canada; 1998. Available from: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/alt_formats/hpfb-dgpsa/pdf/label-etiquet/nutra-funct_foods-nutra-fonct_aliment-eng.pdf> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

262. What are functional foods and neutraceuticals? [Internet].: Agriculture and Agri Food Canada. Available from: http://www4.agr.gc.ca/AAFC-AAC/display-afficher.do?id=1171305207040> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

263. Coordination of Natural Health Product research in Canada [Internet].: Health Canada; 2004. Available from: < http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/sr-sr/pubs/nhp/coordination_of_nhp_research_final-eng.php> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

264. McMahon. E., Reguly. T. Canada's approach to functional foods. The Food and Drug Law Institute. 2010(2).

265. Jepson GS. Regulation of Natural Health Products in Canada. Food Drug Law J. 2002;57(1):59-71.

266. Natural Health Products in Canada - A history [Internet]. Available from: <<u>http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/alt_formats/hpfb-dgpsa/pdf/prodnatur/history-historique-eng.pdf</u>;> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.267.

267. About Natural Health Product regulation in Canada [Internet].: Health Canada. Available from: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/prodnatur/about-apropos/index-eng.php;> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

268. Gilmour J, Harrison C, Asadi L, Cohen MH, Vohra S. Natural health product-drug interactions: Evolving responsibilities to take complementary and alternative medicine into account. Pediatrics. 2011 Nov;128 Suppl 4:S155-60.

269. De Smet PA. Health risks of herbal remedies: An update. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2004 Jul;76(1):1-17.

270. Gershwin ME, Borchers AT, Keen CL, Hendler S, Hagie F, Greenwood MR. Public safety and dietary supplementation. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2010 Mar;1190:104-17.

271. Mahadevan S, Park Y. Multifaceted therapeutic benefits of ginkgo biloba L.: Chemistry, efficacy, safety, and uses. J Food Sci. 2008 Jan;73(1):R14-9.

272. St. John's wort drug interactions [Internet]. Available from: http://www.drugs.com/drug-interactions/st-john-s-wort.html accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

273. Di YM, Li CG, Xue CC, Zhou SF. Clinical drugs that interact with st. john's wort and implication in drug development. Curr Pharm Des. 2008;14(17):1723-42.

274. Houston JB, Levy G. Drug biotransformation interactions in man VI: Acetaminophen and ascorbic acid. J Pharm Sci. 1976 Aug;65(8):1218-21.

275. Drugs, supplements, and herbal information [Internet].: MedlinePlus, a service of the US National Library of Medicine and the National Institutes of Health. Available from: http://www.nlm.nih.gov.cyber.usask.ca/medlineplus/druginformation.html; accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

276. Drug digest [Internet]. Available from: <http://www.drugdigest.org/DD/Interaction/ChooseDrugs;> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

277. Arayne MS, Sultana N, Bibi Z. Grape fruit juice-drug interactions. Pak J Pharm Sci. 2005 Oct;18(4):45-57.

278. Singer P, Melzer S, Goschel M, Augustin S. Fish oil amplifies the effect of propranolol in mild essential hypertension. Hypertension. 1990 Dec;16(6):682-91.

279. Fu PP, Chiang HM, Xia Q, Chen T, Chen BH, Yin JJ, et al. Quality assurance and safety of herbal dietary supplements. J Environ Sci Health C Environ Carcinog Ecotoxicol Rev. 2009 Apr;27(2):91-119.

280. Singh SS. Preclinical pharmacokinetics: An approach towards safer and efficacious drugs. Curr Drug Metab. 2006 Feb;7(2):165-82.

281. Thomson M, Ali M. Garlic [*Allium sativum*]: A review of its potential use as an anti-cancer agent. Curr Cancer Drug Targets. 2003 Feb;3(1):67-81.

282. Tyler VE. Herbs of choice : The therapeutic use of phytomedicinals. New York: Pharmaceutical Products Press; 1994.

283. Health Canada. Monograph on garlic; 2008. Available from: < http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/prodnatur/applications/licen-prod/monograph/mono_garlic-ail-eng.php> accessed on Oct 15, 2012.

284. Reuter HD. Allium sativum and allium ursinum: Part 2 pharmacology and medicinal application. Phytomedicine. 1995;2(1):73-91.

285. Klepser TB, Klepser ME. Unsafe and potentially safe herbal therapies. Am J Health Syst Pharm. 1999 Jan 15;56(2):125,38; quiz 139-41.

286. Shahidi F, editor. Phytochemicals and Phytopharmaceuticals. ; 2000.

287. Peter R, Okoseime OE, Rees A, Owens DR. Postprandial glucose - a potential therapeutic target to reduce cardiovascular mortality. Curr Vasc Pharmacol. 2009 Jan;7(1):68-74.

288. Prasad K. Flax lignan complex slows down the progression of atherosclerosis in hyperlipidemic rabbits. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther. 2009 Mar;14(1):38-48.

289. Zhang W, Wang X, Liu Y, Tian H, Flickinger B, Empie MW, et al. Dietary flaxseed lignan extract lowers plasma cholesterol and glucose concentrations in hypercholesterolaemic subjects. Br J Nutr. 2008 Jun;99(6):1301-9.

290. Bonora E. Postprandial peaks as a risk factor for cardiovascular disease: Epidemiological perspectives. Int J Clin Pract Suppl. 2002 Jul;(129)(129):5-11.

291. Potenza MA, Gagliardi S, Nacci C, Carratu' MR, Montagnani M. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetes: From mechanisms to therapeutic targets. Curr Med Chem. 2009;16(1):94-112.

292. Bhathena SJ, Velasquez MT. Beneficial role of dietary phytoestrogens in obesity and diabetes. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002 Dec;76(6):1191-201.

293. PHAC. National diabetes fact sheet Canada 2008. Ottawa: PHAC; 2008.

294. Li D, Yee JA, Thompson LU, Yan L. Dietary supplementation with secoisolariciresinol diglycoside (SDG) reduces experimental metastasis of melanoma cells in mice. Cancer Lett. 1999 Jul 19;142(1):91-6.

295. Diabetes mellitus: A major risk factor for cardiovascular disease. A joint editorial statement by the american diabetes association; the national heart, lung, and blood institute; the juvenile diabetes foundation international; the national institute of diabetes and digestive and kidney diseases; and the american heart association. Circulation. 1999 Sep 7;100(10):1132-3.

296. Eeckhaut E, Struijs K, Possemiers S, Vincken JP, Keukeleire DD, Verstraete W. Metabolism of the lignan macromolecule into enterolignans in the gastrointestinal lumen as determined in the simulator of the human intestinal microbial ecosystem. J Agric Food Chem. 2008 Jun 25;56(12):4806-12.

297. Adlercreutz H . Lignans and human health. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci. 2007;44(5-6):483.

298. Hemmingsen B, Lund S, Wetterslev J, Vaag A. Oral hypoglycaemic agents, insulin resistance and cardiovascular disease in patients with type 2 diabetes. Eur J Endocrinol. 2009 Apr 15.

299. Negre-Salvayre A, Salvayre R, Auge N, Pamplona R, Portero-Otin M. Hyperglycemia and glycation in diabetic complications. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2009 Jun 2.

300. Kraushofer T, Sontag G. Determination of matairesinol in flax seed by HPLC with coulometric electrode array detection. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2002 Sep 25;777(1-2):61-6.

301. Eliasson C, Kamal-Eldin A, Andersson R, Aman P. High-performance liquid chromatographic analysis of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside and hydroxycinnamic acid glucosides in flaxseed by alkaline extraction. J Chromatogr A. 2003 Sep 19;1012(2):151-9.

302. Bonora E. Postprandial peaks as a risk factor for cardiovascular disease: Epidemiological perspectives. Int J Clin Pract Suppl. 2002 Jul;(129)(129):5-11.

303. Ljubic S, Boras J, Vidjak V. Postprandial hyperglycemia as a risk factor in the development of endothelial dysfunction--how to prevent? Lijec Vjesn. 2008 Jan-Feb;130(1-2):21-5.

304. Raffaelli B, Hoikkala A, Leppala E, Wahala K. Enterolignans. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2002 Sep 25;777(1-2):29-43.

305. Tibaldi J. Importance of postprandial glucose levels as a target for glycemic control in type 2 diabetes. South Med J. 2009 Jan;102(1):60-6.

306. Milder IE, Arts IC, Venema DP, Lasaroms JJ, Wahala K, Hollman PC. Optimization of a liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry method for quantification of the plant lignans secoisolariciresinol, matairesinol, lariciresinol, and pinoresinol in foods. J Agric Food Chem. 2004 Jul 28;52(15):4643-51.

307. Kraushofer T, Sontag G. Determination of matairesinol in flax seed by HPLC with coulometric electrode array detection. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2002 Sep 25;777(1-2):61-6.

308. Prasad K. Flaxseed and cardiovascular health. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2009 Nov;54(5):369-77.

309. Ayres DC, loike JD. Lignans:Chemical, biological and clinical properties. Cambridge University Press; 1990.

310. Muir AD, Westcott ND. Quantitation of the lignan secoisolariciresinol diglucoside in baked goods containing flax seed or flax meal. J Agric Food Chem. 2000 Sep;48(9):4048-52.

311. Hermann DD. Naturoceutical agents in the management of cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs. 2002;2(3):173-96.

312. Wang L, Chen J, Thompson LU. The inhibitory effect of flaxseed on the growth and metastasisof estrogen receptor negative human breast cancer xenograftsis attributed to both its lignan and oil components. Int J of Cancer. 2005;116(5):793-8.

313. Prasad K. Flaxseed and cardiovascular health. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2009 Nov;54(5):369-77.

314. Prasad K. Secoisolariciresinol diglucoside from flaxseed delays the development of type 2 diabetes in zucker rat. J Lab Clin Med. 2001 Jul;138(1):32-9.

315. Richter DU, Abarzua S, Chrobak M, Scholz C, Kuhn C, Schulze S, et al. Effects of phytoestrogen extracts isolated from flax on estradiol production and ER/PR expression in MCF7 breast cancer cells. Anticancer Res. 2010 May;30(5):1695-9.

316. Li X, Yuan JP, Xu SP, Wang JH, Liu X. Separation and determination of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside oligomers and their hydrolysates in the flaxseed extract by high-performance liquid chromatography. J Chromatogr A. 2008 Mar 28;1185(2):223-32.

317. Chen J, Wang L, Thompson LU. Flaxseed and its components reduce metastasis after surgical excision of solid human breast tumor in nude mice. Cancer Lett. 2006 Mar 28;234(2):168-75.

318. Thompson LU, Rickard SE, Cheung F, Kenaschuk EO, Obermeyer WR. Variability in anticancer lignan levels in flaxseed. Nutr Cancer. 1997;27(1):26-30.

319. Coulman KD, Liu Z, Hum WQ, Michaelides J, Thompson LU. Whole sesame seed is as rich a source of mammalian lignan precursors as whole flaxseed. Nutr Cancer. 2005;52(2):156-65.

320. Kuijsten A, Arts IC, Vree TB, Hollman PC. Pharmacokinetics of enterolignans in healthy men and women consuming a single dose of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside. J Nutr. 2005 Apr;135(4):795-801.

321. Niemeyer HB, Honig DM, Kulling SE, Metzler M. Studies on the metabolism of the plant lignans secoisolariciresinol and matairesinol. J Agric Food Chem. 2003 Oct 8;51(21):6317-25.

322. Saarinen NM, Smeds A, Makela SI, Ammala J, Hakala K, Pihlava JM, et al. Structural determinants of plant lignans for the formation of enterolactone in vivo. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2002 Sep 25;777(1-2):311-9.

323. Smeds AI, Saarinen NM, Hurmerinta TT, Penttinen PE, Sjoholm RE, Makela SI. Urinary excretion of lignans after administration of isolated plant lignans to rats: The effect of single dose and ten-day exposures. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2004 Dec 25;813(1-2):303-12.

324. Adolphe JL, Whiting SJ, Juurlink BH, Thorpe LU, Alcorn J. Health effects with consumption of the flax lignan secoisolariciresinol diglucoside. Br J Nutr. 2009 Dec 15:1-10.

325. Niemeyer HB, Metzler M. Oxidative metabolites and genotoxic potential of mammalian and plant lignans in vitro. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2002 Sep 25;777(1-2):321-7.

326. Khan G, Penttinen P, Cabanes A, Foxworth A, Chezek A, Mastropole K, et al. Maternal flaxseed diet during pregnancy or lactation increases female rat offspring's susceptibility to carcinogen-induced mammary tumorigenesis. Reprod Toxicol. 2007;23(3):397-406.

327. Saarinen NM, Power K, Chen J, Thompson LU. Flaxseed attenuates the tumor growth stimulating effect of soy protein in ovariectomized athymic mice with MCF-7 human breast cancer xenografts. Int J of Cancer. 2006;119(4):925-31.

328. Vichai V, Kirtikara K. Sulforhodamine B colorimetric assay for cytotoxicity screening. Nat Protoc. 2006;1(3):1112-6.

329. Atkinson DA, Hill HH, Shultz TD. Quantification of mammalian lignans in biological fluids using gas chromatography with ion mobility detection. J Chromatogr. 1993 Aug 11;617(2):173-9.

330. Sun D, Lennernas H, Welage LS, Barnett JL, Landowski CP, Foster D, et al. Comparison of human duodenum and Caco-2 gene expression profiles for 12,000 gene sequences tags and correlation with permeability of 26 drugs. Pharm Res. 2002 Oct;19(10):1400-16.

331. Yu LX, Amidon GL. A compartmental absorption and transit model for estimating oral drug absorption. Int J Pharm. 1999 Sep 20;186(2):119-25.

332. Mukker JK, Kotlyarova V, Singh RS, Alcorn J. HPLC method with fluorescence detection for the quantitative determination of flaxseed lignans. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2010 Nov 15;878(30):3076-82.

333. R Development Core Team. A language and environment for statistical computing. R foundation for statistical computing, vienna, austria ISBN 3-900051-07-0, URL http://www.R-project.org/. 2011.

334. Shah P, Jogani V, Bagchi T, Misra A. Role of caco-2 cell monolayers in prediction of intestinal drug absorption. Biotechnol Prog. 2006 Jan-Feb;22(1):186-98.

335. Liu Y, Hu M. Absorption and metabolism of flavonoids in the caco-2 cell culture model and a perused rat intestinal model. Drug Metab Dispos. 2002 Apr;30(4):370-7.

336. Volpe DA. Permeability classification of representative fluoroquinolones by a cell culture method. AAPS J. 2004;6(2):1-6.

337. During A, Debouche C, Raas T, Larondelle Y. Among plant lignans, pinoresinol has the strongest antiinflammatory properties in human intestinal Caco-2 cells. J Nutr. 2012 Sep 5.

338. Adlercreutz H, Mousavi Y, Clark J, Hockerstedt K, Hamalainen E, Wahala K, et al. Dietary phytoestrogens and cancer: In vitro and in vivo studies. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 1992 Mar;41(3-8):331-7.

339. Paul D, Standifer KM, Inturrisi CE, Pasternak GW. Pharmacological characterization of morphine-6 beta-glucuronide, a very potent morphine metabolite. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1989 Nov;251(2):477-83.

340. Prasad K. A study on regression of hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis in rabbits by flax lignan complex. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther. 2007;12(4):304.

341. Bloedon LT, Balikai S, Chittams J, Cunnane SC, Berlin JA, Rader DJ, et al. Flaxseed and cardiovascular risk factors: Results from a double blind, randomized, controlled clinical trial. J Am Coll Nutr. 2008 Feb;27(1):65-74.

342. Serraino M, Thompson LU. Flaxseed supplementation and early markers of colon carcinogenesis. Cancer Lett. 1992 Apr 15;63(2):159-65.

343. Rickard SE, Thompson LU. Urinary composition and postprandial blood changes in H-secoisolariciresinol diglycoside (SDG) metabolites in rats do not differ between acute and chronic SDG treatments. J Nutr. 2000 Sep;130(9):2299-305.

344. Damdimopoulou P, Nurmi T, Salminen A, Damdimopoulos AE, Kotka M, van der Saag P, et al. A single dose of enterolactone activates estrogen signaling and regulates expression of circadian clock genes in mice. J Nutr. 2011 Sep;141(9):1583-9.

345. Mukker JK, Michel D, Muir AD, Krol ES, Alcorn J. Permeability and conjugative metabolism of flaxseed lignans by Caco-2 human intestinal cells (manuscript submitted). In press.

346. Trudel L, Tomasetto C, Rio MC, Bouin M, Plourde V, Eberling P, et al. Ghrelin/motilinrelated peptide is a potent prokinetic to reverse gastric postoperative ileus in rat. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2002 Jun;282(6):G948-52.

347. Johnson TW, Dress KR, Edwards M. Using the golden triangle to optimize clearance and oral absorption. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2009 Oct 1;19(19):5560-4.

348. Davies B, Morris T. Physiological parameters in laboratory animals and humans. Pharm Res. 1993 Jul;10(7):1093-5.

349. Pang KS, Rowland M. Hepatic clearance of drugs. I. theoretical considerations of a "wellstirred" model and a "parallel tube" model. influence of hepatic blood flow, plasma and blood cell binding, and the hepatocellular enzymatic activity on hepatic drug clearance. J Pharmacokinet Biopharm. 1977 Dec;5(6):625-53.

350. Andrew Fecko. Environmental fate of Bifenthrin. 1999.

351. Sharma MD, Farmer JA, Garber A. Type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular risk factors. Curr Med Res Opin. 2011 Nov;27 Suppl 3:1-5.

352. Stratton IM, Adler AI, Neil HA, Matthews DR, Manley SE, Cull CA, et al. Association of glycaemia with macrovascular and microvascular complications of type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 35): Prospective observational study. BMJ. 2000 Aug 12;321(7258):405-12.

353. The absence of a glycemic threshold for the development of long-term complications: The perspective of the diabetes control and complications trial. Diabetes. 1996 Oct;45(10):1289-98.

354. Fava S. Role of postprandial hyperglycemia in cardiovascular disease. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. 2008 Jul;6(6):859-72.

355. Mannucci E, Monami M, Lamanna C, Adalsteinsson JE. Post-prandial glucose and diabetic complications: Systematic review of observational studies. Acta Diabetol. 2012 Aug;49(4):307-14.

356. Bell DS, O'Keefe JH, Jellinger P. Postprandial dysmetabolism: The missing link between diabetes and cardiovascular events? Endocr Pract. 2008 Jan-Feb;14(1):112-24.

357. Avogaro A, de Kreutzenberg SV, Fadini G. Endothelial dysfunction: Causes and consequences in patients with diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2008 Dec 15;82 Suppl 2:S94-S101.

358. Staels B, Kuipers F. Bile acid sequestrants and the treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus. Drugs. 2007;67(10):1383-92.

359. Zhang Y, Lee FY, Barrera G, Lee H, Vales C, Gonzalez FJ, et al. Activation of the nuclear receptor FXR improves hyperglycemia and hyperlipidemia in diabetic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2006 Jan 24;103(4):1006-11.

360. Nugent DA, Smith DM, Jones HB. A review of islet of langerhans degeneration in rodent models of type 2 diabetes. Toxicol Pathol. 2008;36(4):529-51.

361. Lin X, Gingrich JR, Bao W, Li J, Haroon ZA, Demark-Wahnefried W. Effect of flaxseed supplementation on prostatic carcinoma in transgenic mice. Urology. 2002;60(5):919-24.

362. Eddouks M, Chattopadhyay D, Zeggwagh NA. Animal models as tools to investigate antidiabetic and anti-inflammatory plants. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med. 2012;2012:142087.

363. Shiota M, Printz RL. Diabetes in zucker diabetic fatty rat. Methods Mol Biol. 2012;933:103-23.

364. Jemal A, Siegel R, Ward E, Hao Y, Xu J, Murray T, et al. Cancer statistics, 2008. CA Cancer J Clin. 2008 Mar-Apr;58(2):71-96.

365. Hofer C, Laubenbacher C, Block T, Breul J, Hartung R, Schwaiger M. Fluorine-18fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography is useless for the detection of local recurrence after radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 1999;36(1):31-5.

366. Migita T, Ruiz S, Fornari A, Fiorentino M, Priolo C, Zadra G, et al. Fatty acid synthase: A metabolic enzyme and candidate oncogene in prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2009 Apr 1;101(7):519-32.

367. Kuhajda FP. Fatty acid synthase and cancer: New application of an old pathway. Cancer Res. 2006 Jun 15;66(12):5977-80.

368. Ward HA, Kuhnle GG. Phytoestrogen consumption and association with breast, prostate and colorectal cancer in EPIC norfolk. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2010 Sep 1;501(1):170-5.

369. Hedelin M, Klint A, Chang ET, Bellocco R, Johansson JE, Andersson SO, et al. Dietary phytoestrogen, serum enterolactone and risk of prostate cancer: The cancer prostate sweden study (Sweden). Cancer Causes Control. 2006 Mar;17(2):169-80.

370. Demark-Wahnefried W, Robertson CN, Walther PJ, Polascik TJ, Paulson DF, Vollmer RT. Pilot study to explore effects of low-fat, flaxseed-supplemented diet on proliferation of benign prostatic epithelium and prostate-specific antigen. Urology. 2004;63(5):900-4.

371. Abarzua S, Serikawa T, Szewczyk M, Richter DU, Piechulla B, Briese V. Antiproliferative activity of lignans against the breast carcinoma cell lines MCF 7 and BT 20. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2012 Apr;285(4):1145-51.

372. Truan JS, Chen JM, Thompson LU. Comparative effects of sesame seed lignan and flaxseed lignan in reducing the growth of human breast tumors (MCF-7) at high levels of circulating estrogen in athymic mice. Nutr Cancer. 2012;64(1):65-71.

373. Ide T, Ashakumary L, Takahashi Y, Kushiro M, Fukuda N, Sugano M. Sesamin, a sesame lignan, decreases fatty acid synthesis in rat liver accompanying the down-regulation of sterol regulatory element binding protein-1. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2001 Nov 30;1534(1):1-13.

374. Beijnen JH, Rosing H, ten Bokkel Huinink WW, Pinedo HM. High-performance liquid chromatographic analysis of the antitumour drug camptothecin and its lactone ring-opened form in rat plasma. J Chromatogr. 1993 Jul 23;617(1):111-7.

375. Kurono Y, Miyajima M, Ikeda K. Interaction of camptothecin derivatives with human plasma proteins in vitro. Yakugaku Zasshi. 1993 Feb;113(2):167-75.

376. Amidon GL, Lennernas H, Shah VP, Crison JR. A theoretical basis for a biopharmaceutic drug classification: The correlation of in vitro drug product dissolution and in vivo bioavailability. Pharm Res. 1995 Mar;12(3):413-20.

377. Yang CS, Sang S, Lambert JD, Lee MJ. Bioavailability issues in studying the health effects of plant polyphenolic compounds. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2008 Jun;52 Suppl 1:S139-51.

378. Hildebrand DC, Schroth MN. Beta-glucosidase activity in phytopathogenic bacteria. Appl Microbiol. 1964 Nov;12(6):487-91.

379. Chow HH, Cai Y, Alberts DS, Hakim I, Dorr R, Shahi F, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic study of tea polyphenols following single-dose administration of epigallocatechin gallate and polyphenon E. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2001 Jan;10(1):53-8.

380. Chang C, Duignan DB, Johnson KD, Lee PH, Cowan GS, Gifford EM, et al. The development and validation of a computational model to predict rat liver microsomal clearance. J Pharm Sci. 2009 Aug;98(8):2857-67.

381. Poulin P, Theil FP. Prediction of pharmacokinetics prior to in vivo studies. 1. mechanismbased prediction of volume of distribution. J Pharm Sci. 2002 Jan;91(1):129-56.

382. Menendez JA, Lupu R. Fatty acid synthase-catalyzed de novo fatty acid biosynthesis: From anabolic-energy-storage pathway in normal tissues to jack-of-all-trades in cancer cells. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz). 2004 Nov-Dec;52(6):414-26.

383. Wang P, Henning SM, Heber D. Limitations of MTT and MTS-based assays for measurement of antiproliferative activity of green tea polyphenols. PLoS One. 2010 Apr 16;5(4):e10202.

384. Ferre P, Foufelle F. SREBP-1c transcription factor and lipid homeostasis: Clinical perspective. Horm Res. 2007;68(2):72-82.